JAGIELLONIAN UNIVERSITY IN KRAKOW CENTRE FOR EUROPEAN STUDIES

THESIS AUTHORSHIP STATEMENT

Name/ Student ID number:
Jordan Luber
1160632
Title of thesis:
EU Foreign Policy Toward Venezuela, 2017-2018: A Study on the Potential Development of Human Rights in EU Foreign Policy
I hereby confirm that this paper is my own work and that all sources have been properly and clearly credited. I am familiar with the Centre for European Studies and Jagiellonian University's policy on plagiarism, detailed in the Student Handbook and defined as "the practice of taking someon else's work or ideas and passing them off as one's own". I understand that this practice is considered unethical and expressly prohibited, that even an unintentional failure to properly credit text, images of ideas may be considered plagiarism, and that perpetrators may be called before the Ethics Board and/or expelled from the university.
Date: 11 June 2020
Signature:
Jordan Luber





EU Foreign Policy Toward Venezuela, 2017-2018: A Study on the Potential Development of Human Rights in EU Foreign Policy

By Jordan Luber 1160632

Masters thesis written under the supervision of Prof. dr. hab. Zdzisław Mach

June 2020 Krakow, Poland



Table of Contents

Chapter One: Introduction	2
Chapter Two: Literature Review	13
Chapter Three: Methodology and Research Design	20
Chapter Four: Analysis	26
Part One: Background—Maduro's Venezuela, 2013-2016; EU Foreign Policy toward Venezuela before 2017; Course of the Venezuela Crisis, 2017-2018	
Part Two: EU Foreign Policy and Human Rights	34
Part Three: EU Foreign Policy in response to the Venezuela Crisis in 2017	43
Part Four: EU Foreign Policy in response to the Venezuela Crisis in 2018	52
Chapter Five: Conclusion	65
Bibliography	74

Chapter One: Introduction

On January 23, 2019, Juan Guaidó, Speaker of Venezuela's National Assembly (AN), was declared the acting president of Venezuela (Vanessa Herrero, 2019). By this point the AN was the only constitutional body in Venezuela freely elected by popular sovereignty. All other federal bodies supposed to be democratic were created arbitrarily, secured by fraud, or otherwise controlled by the ruling party. After fraudulent elections in May 2018 in which Nicolás Maduro, authoritarian president of Venezuela since 2013, claimed victory, Maduro's inauguration on January 23, 2019 left the country without a constitutional president, because none had actually been elected. So, as stated by Article 233 of the Venezuela Constitution, the AN has the obligation to appoint an interim one until elections can be held (Asamblea Nacional Constituyente, 1999). This was the argument of the opposition (Olmo, 2019). Democratic uprisings through various means are of course not unusual in the world. But something about early 2019 and the Venezuela Crisis is unprecedented—Guaidó was almost immediately recognized by much of the democratic world, including the European Union (EU) and many of its member states (MS).

On January 23, the EU's High Representative for the Union of Foreign Affairs and Security Policy (HR/VP), Federica Mogherini, issued a statement which condemned the Maduro regime, called for a political transition, and supported the opposition-controlled AN (Council of the EU, 2019b). Though the statement did not formally recognize Guaidó, for the EU it was uncharacteristically forceful in form and substance. Three days later, various MS—including the UK, Germany, France, and Spain, the most relevant or powerful ones—issued seemingly coordinated ultimatums to Maduro: if he did not call presidential elections within eight days, they would recognize Guaidó as president (Deutsche Welle, 2019). That day, January 26, the Council of the European Union (the Council) followed with another statement. Though rhetorically just a bit more moderate than various MS' statements, it was substantively similar, saying, "[i]n the absence of an announcement on the organisation of fresh elections with the necessary guarantees over the next days, the EU will take further actions, including on the issue of recognition of the country's leadership in line with article 233 of the Venezuelan constitution" (Council of the EU, 2019c).

Maduro refused, and the EU followed through. On January 31 the European Parliament (the Parliament) recognized Guaidó as acting President of Venezuela (European Parliament, 2019a). On February 4, most MS did too (Pérez-Peña, 2019). For the rest of 2019, and so far in 2020, the EU and MS have continued to recognize Guaidó, sanctioned Maduro's regime, repeatedly adopted official condemnations of Maduro's authoritarianism and expressions of concern for the humanitarian emergency, and continued to provide large amounts of funding to the political and humanitarian Crisis.

In some ways January and February 2019 demonstrated the "disarray" in EU foreign policy (Herszenhorn, 2019). A minority of MS stopped short of recognizing Guaidó. Italy blocked a joint statement, forcing recognition to come individually from the majority of willing MS and the HR/VP to issue a complex and nuanced word salad (Ibid.). But more significant is the fact that the EU took such an undiplomatic, decisive, and influential position on this issue. Considering that this issue does not involve core interests which affect the EU—trade or security—but is merely a question of human rights in a small and for the EU geopolitically distant country in Latin America, the EU's foreign policy toward Venezuela since early 2019 is exceptional. How can we explain the EU's uncharacteristic foreign policy toward Venezuela since 2019? How did the EU get here? What was the EU's foreign policy toward Venezuela in 2017 and 2018, the first two years of the Crisis, and what does that reveal? How exceptional was it, and what does this mean?

Because of the dramatic gap between the EU's typical foreign policy in variously similar situations and its foreign policy toward Venezuela since early 2019, it is worth exploring how the EU got to its foreign policy toward Venezuela since early 2019 and how different this is. This is a critical question—does this represent a change in, or at least potential for the EU to change, its normally limited foreign policy performance, especially on human rights issues? As the Venezuela Crisis began in early 2017—going on for two years before this pivotal moment in early 2019—the first step to answering this important question is to track and evaluate the EU's foreign policy during the Venezuela Crisis in its first two years. During those years the EU's foreign policy toward Venezuela was atypical, and analyzing it specifically answers some questions about the challenges and possibilities of EU foreign policy and human rights more generally.

The EU is not typically so assertive and actionable in its foreign policy and it typically does not take risky and decisive measures on issues beyond its core interests. To start, it is exceptional for the EU to recognize an opposition movement as it did for Guaidó. In other situations, the EU bestowed some legitimacy on democratic opposition movements, but it did not go so far as to immediately back a rival government as the de jure power in contrast to the de facto and previously de jure power of the regime. To do so is an extraordinary action from the EU. Italian political scientist Elena Baracani says the EU prefers to deal with states than with actors from society (Baracani, 2012, p. 313). For example, the EU diplomatically supported the Libyan opposition but stopped short of recognizing it as the formal government (Talmon, 2011). It would not be as shocking if the EU recognized Guaidó as something like the will of the people or a "legitimate representative," as it did for the Syrian opposition (European Council, 2012); but to give him outright formal recognition as the government is something else. Additionally, in other situations the EU is much slower, less united, and less forceful. For example, it was a year and a half into the Syrian Revolution before a few MS recognized the opposition, and even then it was not outright recognition as the formal government (Talmon, 2013, p. 221). Yet for Venezuela it was days after the AN inaugurated Guaidó. In these situations, the EU usually recognizes the opposition as something like the true representatives of the people, not as the actual government (Talmon, 2011). To do so, the opposition "must be broadly based, have effective following and popular support...and must have reasonable fighting strength" (Ibid.), the latter of which was not at all true in Venezuela. Similarly, Kosovo was only recognized as de jure sovereign from Serbia nearly a decade after genocide, war, military intervention, and constant diplomacy.

Aside from the recognition, this study will show that in 2017 and 2018, there was an unusually high amount of concrete action, level of attention and commitment, strength of the rhetorical stance from the EU about human rights in Venezuela, and utilization of tools such as recognition of internal Venezuelan procedures and authorities and working through international forums and with regional partners. As an example of the outsized EU commitment, to victims of ethnic cleansing, the Rohingya, the EU gave 43 million euros in 2019 (European Commission, 2019d), while in 2018 to the Venezuela Crisis the EU gave 55 million euros (European Commission, 2018b).

By reviewing typical EU foreign policy in similar situations to what it was toward Venezuela in 2017 and 2018, this study will show how unusual the strength of the EU's response was since the emergence of the political and humanitarian crisis in early 2017. This is a foreign policy issue of non-core interests—human rights—in a region economically and geopolitically

remote from the EU, so its actions are particularly unexpected. So this is a lesson on the possibility of the EU to develop its commitment to and impact on human rights in the world.

When it comes to the EU acting globally for human rights, EU international relations researcher Rosa Balfour quotes an unnamed Council official as saying, "'the EU does not have a real human rights and democracy policy. It has some bullet points'" (Balfour, 2012, p. 137). Reviewing previous EU foreign policy, this official is validated. Scholars widely uphold this conclusion. Yet this does not at all describe the foreign policy of the EU in response to the Venezuela Crisis. So how did the EU, a supranational organization usually so limited in its actions for human rights and democracy in third countries, especially beyond its neighborhood, come to respond so decisively here?

The EU's shortcomings, limits, and failures in international issues of human rights are well documented. As discussed in the literature review and part two of the analysis, the EU is usually not a bold, committed, or influential actor in response to problems of authoritarianism, especially outside its neighborhood. Part of the problem is not so much a decision—fundamentally the EU is simply a massive supranational organization with restricted competences. But part of it is—the EU is staunchly committed to diplomacy and rhetoric, even when such non-binding responses do not greatly influence the human rights situation on the ground.

The EU's decisions in early 2019 are significant for the EU itself, not just for Venezuela. Early 2019 represents a sea change for the EU. How the EU got there must be investigated. An exhaustive answer to this question would be expansive. The present study is limited in space. But this paper takes the first steps: it will analyze the EU's foreign policy toward Venezuela in 2017 and 2018 and undertake an introductory evaluation of the background on the issues involved.

The remainder of this chapter will provide an introduction to the Venezuela Crisis, EU foreign policy, and a brief discussion of what could be expected of EU foreign policy in response to the Venezuela Crisis. More detailed discussions of these topics will follow in the literature review and part one and part two of the analysis, to be followed by the findings on the EU's foreign policy toward Venezuela in 2017 and 2018 in part three and part four, respectively, of the analysis. Finally, the conclusion considers why EU foreign policy toward Venezuela was different, and what this means for EU foreign policy going forward.

Understanding the Venezuela Crisis starts with Hugo Chávez. When Chávez was elected in 1999, Venezuela was an elitist democracy, with staggering economic inequality, social discrimination, and political marginalization (McCoy & Meyers, 2004, p. 3-8). Through the 80s and 90s in particular the failures of the system escalated beyond socio-economic stability and the potential for political continuity (Kelly & Palma, 2004, p. 202-230). Chávez correctly identified the problems of exclusion, racism, and classism in Venezuela's late 20th century democracy. A majority of Venezuelans, especially the socially, economically, and politically neglected urban masses, agreed fervently and elected him president (Canache, 2004, p. 36-39). But he became an authoritarian leader. Chavista politics made populism authoritarian.

Chávez's system has been identified as a hybrid-authoritarian regime. Quickly he instituted a hyper-centralization, and he systemically used his extraordinary power. For example, random business were expropriated, within hours of Chávez merely laying eyes on them, simply by the force of his words (Carrol, 2013, p. 9-14). Courts were not independent and often directly controlled and politicized by the regime, especially to suppress dissent (UN News, 2009). He used arbitrary arrests and held political prisoners (Romero, 2010). Through new and modern ways, he destroyed freedom of the press (Campbell, 2012; Corrales, 2016, p. 79; Lansberg-Rodríguez, 2014; Toro, 2010). And Chávez accompanied oppression with social programs controlled by the government and strategically implemented for political purposes (Penfold-Becerra, 2007, pp. 69-80). When Chávez died, unfree and unfair elections brought his publicly designated successor, Maduro, to power. Maduro inherited Chávez's system and escalated both the economic control and political authoritarianism. Eventually, this lead to crisis in 2017 (Bonicelli, 2018; Krauze, 2018; Smith A.E., 2019). Part one of the analysis discusses this further.

The next component to this study is EU foreign policy, generally and regarding human rights issues. The Common Foreign and Security Policy (CFSP), as the EU's foreign policy is formally known, is complicated. Currently, foreign policy operates as defined by the 2009 Lisbon Treaty (European Parliament, 2020a). Multiple institutions are allotted an important role in the process. As with everything with the EU, the fundamental fact of the system is that it is a supranational political organization rather than a Westphalian state; the EU does not have all the competences traditional states have. Beyond what the EU is allowed to do in foreign policy, it is a question or what it is permitted and what it is actually able to do. Besides the institutional arrangements, there is then the intangible ideological component of EU foreign policymaking.

For foreign policy, the EU's special institutions are the HR/VP and the European External Action Service (EEAS) she leads, the Council, the European Commission (the Commission), and the Parliament. The EEAS is like the EU's supranational diplomatic service, with over 140 missions (European Union, 2019b). High-level foreign policy is officially set by the Council (meaning policy is approved unanimously and intergovernmentally by MS) and implemented by the Commission, with the HR/VP and the EEAS (McBride, 2020). Parliament plays a "limited formal role in foreign policy decision-making" (European Parliament, January 2020). But it is still important. It often serves as the moral agitator, especially in issues of human rights, democracy, and peace (Jančić, 2016, pp. 131-135). Formally, the Parliament must approve the CFSP budget with the Council, it regularly reviews the EU's foreign policy, and it adopts resolutions (European Parliament, January 2020). The Council co-approves the budget, must approve policies, and can adopt conclusions on global issues. Illustrating how the EU faces the world stage, the EU is represented at the G7 by the Commission and the Council (Herszenhorn, 2017). This is the institutional arrangement of EU foreign policy. At its core, "EU foreign policy is mostly, though not exclusively, negotiated by diplomats and foreign ministers in a classic intergovernmental setting" (Bindi & Angelescu, 2012, p. 330): the Council is intergovernmental, not supranational like the Commission. Institutionally and politically, MS agreement is critical, so the various positions of MS makes this predictably difficult. A "collective action problem" is among the chief causes of weakness in EU foreign policy: MS will often disagree, and even if they agree on a goal they may disagree on means, and thus the EU can be left without being able to form a response (Lehne, 2017, pp. 1-11). The EU foreign policy institutions are limited because their power is only what MS agree to give to it.

Ideologically and politically, there are some general principles that strongly influence EU foreign policy in addition to the institutional operations. There is a general consensus that the EU punches below its weight, especially on issues beyond economics and outside its neighborhood (Marsh & Mackenstein, 2005, pp. 253-259). EU foreign policy is typically cautious, diplomatic, risk-averse, neutral, and not disruptive or influential. On human rights issues, the EU prefers to primarily work through state-to-state dialogue (European Commission, 2001a, pp. 8-9). Even in response to crises, the EU has demonstrated an "inability to move beyond a mainly declarative diplomacy when it came to acting effectively and with one voice in 'high politics' arenas" (Santander, 2010, pp. 91-92).

Also affecting EU foreign policy are contemporary political calculations. Domestically, there are serious pressures on EU foreign policymakers as they develop its foreign policy. Populism, having exploded since 2016, is generally Euro-skeptic, nationalist, and less interested in human rights in foreign policy. These domestic political groups are therefore generally against the EU taking a stronger stance on issues of human rights in the world. The potential of the EU executing its liberal-based foreign policy is limited by illiberal regimes within the Union (Meunier & Vachudova, 2018). Out of power populists also apply pressure which can decrease the willingness of policymakers to conduct a robust, supranational, and liberal foreign policy. Even without the 2010s' populism, Europeans are generally non-interventionist and less forceful in foreign policy. Additionally, EU foreign policy is affected by the debate over competences between the national and supranational level (Marsh and Mackenstein, 2005, pp. 238, 248-249). Finally, Brexit drama the last few years has at least temporarily diminished the EU's potential to be vigorous on non-core global issues.

Finally, there are increasingly stark global politics at play: great power competition, the Trump effect, and the rise of authoritarianism globally. Russia and China globally, and other authoritarian states regionally, are decisively more active in resisting global human rights foreign policies and either committing atrocities and abuses or shielding and supporting those who do (Diamond & Plattner & Walker, 2016, pp. 3-19; Cooley, 2016, pp. 117-134). Trump's America has retreated from multilateralism and defending the attempt at a liberal and legal world order. And, as the EU's strongest ally and source of hard power, America's retreat (or worse, defection) from generally promoting the liberal world order leaves the EU unable and unwilling to assertively defend human rights in the world. Finally, partly as a result of the first two factors, and other trends, conflict and authoritarianism have greatly increased across the world: in amount, severity, and impunity (Freedom House, 2020). Current national, EU, and global politics exercise a strong influence on the EU's decision-making on foreign policy.

What is EU foreign policy usually all about? First, the EU's chief priorities and most active and effective foreign policy limited to its neighborhood (Bindi & Angelescu, 2012, p. 333). Secondly, EU foreign policy is primarily concerned with the EU's core interests—trade and then security. Supranational security policy is limited because actionably, most of it remains a competence of MS (Øhrgaard, 2004, pp. 32-33). On trade, as the EU began as an economic union, this remains the core of its foreign policy institutional competence and political priority. As EU

foreign policy researcher Stephan Keukeleire and EU politics researcher Tom Delreux write, the economic components of EU foreign policy "have shaped EU foreign policy and, in some cases, are foreign policies in and of themselves. They constitute the major instruments of EU foreign policy yet can also hinder the achievement of EU foreign policy objectives" (Keukeleire & Delreux, 2014, p. 197). Core interests are what the EU prioritizes if forced to pick between core and non-core interest such as human rights. Analyst of German politics Stephen Szabo finds that EU countries are even becoming "market societies," where economic results are most important, so global human rights are not strenuously pursued (Szabo, 2015, pp. 144-146). For example, "the global German trading state will give priority to stable economic relationships over other considerations such as the political record of its partners, including the state of democracy, human rights, and labor rights in economic partner countries" (Ibid., pp. 7-10.) When the EU is involved on issues of human rights, it is often by a collaborative approach, usually not through confrontational, disruptive, or decisive means. "Projecting its principles beyond its borders and persuading others to share them," rather than forcefully pressing for reform, is the EU's signature strategy on human rights (Marsh and Mackenstein, 2005, p. 251). These themes are discussed in more detail in the literature review and part one and part two of the analysis.

American foreign policy professor Walter Russell Mead, writing about American foreign policy but also foreign policy traditions more broadly, explains "[m]uch of the contemporary fighting over foreign policy—as for example, with respect to China—reflects a conflict between the Hamiltonian quest to build a global commercial order and the Wilsonian view that that order must also be based on principles of democratic government and the protection of human rights" (Mead, 2002, p. 139.) Though using American terms of Hamiltonian versus Wilsonian, the concepts apply to the EU as well.

For example, the Dutch government, looking to prioritize human rights in EU foreign policy, has found "most of its partners are not willing to subordinate the common foreign policy to the promotion of human rights when the protection of human rights clashes with economic interests" (Coolsaet & Soetendorp, 2000, p. 136). Part of the answer to the research question then, of why a bold EU foreign policy has developed toward Venezuela, is surely that confronting the Maduro regime enacted increasingly little economic cost on the EU. Most of what the EU imports from Venezuela was petroleum and petroleum products (European Commission, 2019c)—things the EU can get from other sources (Eurostat, 2019 edition, 2.3). Already between 2009 and 2011

EU exports to Venezuela fell, the only Latin American country this happened to (Eurostat, 2015b). After the MERCOSUR-EU trade deal was completed in 2018 and Venezuela was no longer part of MERCOSUR, Venezuela was much less necessary for the EU to maintain and develop its regional trade with Latin American. In 2018, EU trade with Venezuela was only ϵ 2.36 billion; it had fallen from ϵ 11.08 billion in 2012; most important of all, "EU exports to Venezuela have decreased drastically from ϵ 6.5 billion in 2012 to ϵ 0.69 billion in 2019" (European Commission, 2019c). By 2018, imports had dropped to ϵ 1.6 billion, and exports had plummeted to ϵ 0.6 billion because of Venezuela's economic policies and economic crisis (Ibid.). Trade in services had fallen "from ϵ 4 billion in 2012 to ϵ 1.1 billion in 2018" (Ibid.) Looking at graphs of the illustrated trends over the 2010s decade make the reality stark (European Commission, 2020b, p. 3).

By 2019 the EU was relatively unrestrained by economic concerns in dealing with Maduro's regime. Additionally, since 2017, as almost all of Latin American staunchly opposes Maduro's dictatorship and its man-made humanitarian catastrophe, the EU has been free from geopolitical and geo-economic concerns of risking trade with other states and blocs in the region due to antagonizing them by confronting one of their neighbors.

Regardless of economic calculations or not, however, the EU's ability and practice of human rights and democracy with third countries in foreign policy is limited, Balfour finds. She explains that "the EU has a number of cross-cutting tools at its disposal to promote human rights and democracy in third countries: bilateral agreements... CFSP tools; assistance programmes to support human rights and democracy worldwide" (Balfour, 2012, pp. 36, 36-45). These tools match the EU's commitment: "the European Union seeks to uphold the universality and indivisibility of human rights," the Commission says (European Commission, 2001a, p. 3). Despite this ability and intention, however, through her case studies of the EU's actions in promoting human rights and democracy in Ukraine and Egypt, Balfour finds "the EU's stated aims of promoting democracy and human rights have never been followed up sufficiently" (Balfour, 2012, p. 136). Balfour says "high rhetoric has not been matched by EU action in responding to human rights and democracy shortcomings" (Ibid., p. 4).

Because of both limited will and capabilities, "the EU has considerably more difficulties in dealing with actors that do not share its norms than with those that do" (Marsh and Mackenstein, 2005, p. 258). The EU's only coercive mechanisms to confront states which violate human rights are economic costs or sanctions (Baracani, 2012, p. 311). Recently the EU has been using sanctions

much more (Russel, May 2018, p. 1). However, its sanctions are often more targeted than broad, and it is often eager to respond to developments and lift them (Ibid., pp. 2-3). For economic and political reasons, MS often resist sanctions even when the EU is trying to impose some (Portela, 2015, pp. 44-56, 59-61). Ultimately, due to institutional and ideological choices, the EU's most common and strongest tools are dialogue and some form of "naming and shaming." While important, "increasingly, it seems, some actors are almost completely immune to this kind of pressure" (Kumar, 2016). Despite this, the EU has yet to seriously reform to become significantly more forceful or active on human rights in foreign policy. Yet in the case of the Venezuela Crisis since 2017, this has not been the case.

Somehow the EU came to adopt an atypically active stance January 2019 (and has upheld it since). This paper's hypothesis is that beginning in 2017 the human rights situation and the humanitarian catastrophe worsened dramatically. As these tragedies escalated, they also turned from merely moral to political concerns—regional instability and the risk of national conflict increased sharply. Thus the Venezuela Crisis drifts into peripherally affecting core interests of the EU. This alarming development, plus increased media salience and commitment from regional partners (North and Latin American) as the Crisis intensified are likely what caused the EU to become steadily more involved and tougher in its foreign policy toward Venezuela after the eruption of the Crisis in early 2017. Tracking the EU's foreign policy toward the Venezuela Crisis over the next two years will help to illuminate how the EU came to its radically unusual stance beginning in 2019, and comparing this to EU foreign policy and human rights more broadly offers important lessons on the EU's potential. Possible factors leading to this anomaly, and what this means for predicting future behavior, are further discussed in the conclusion.

To answer the research question—what was the EU's foreign policy to Venezuela leading up to its exceptional actions in 2019, and how typical was it for the EU?—this study will examine EU foreign policy toward the Venezuela Crisis in 2017 and 2018 and. This is a case study of how the EU responds to global human rights issues. This theme is widely applicable. Systematic human rights abuse, by state actors in particular, is increasing across the world. With the rise of authoritarianism and the severe weakening of the liberal democratic world order (a system which was patchwork at best even at its height), it is only becoming a more frequent and urgent question. An oddly vigorous example of EU foreign policy, given its traditional behavior and ongoing confrontations to further integration and the realization of its global potential, is worth considering.

The literature review chapter further discusses EU foreign policy from multiple angles relevant to the Venezuela Crisis, especially on human rights issues. The methodology chapter explains the parameters and approach of this study. Part one of the analysis chapter briefly reviews EU foreign policy toward Venezuela before the Crisis, and provides a background of the Venezuela Crisis and mapping of its course in 2017 and 2018. Part two reviews EU foreign policy when it comes to human rights issues, thematically and with variously relevant examples. Part three tracks and evaluates EU foreign policy toward Venezuela in 2017. Part four tracks and evaluates EU foreign policy toward Venezuela in 2018. Finally, the conclusion section summarizes the findings and reiterates why they are significant, explores possible explanations for why this case was different, and explains what this all means for EU foreign policy going forward.

Chapter Two: Literature Review

International relations professor Roberto Dominguez says EU foreign policy toward Latin America should be considered first through the prism of "interregionalism" (Dominguez, 2015, pp. 1-2). Of course, the problem is that there is a significant disparity between the levels of European and Latin America integration (Dominguez, 2015, pp. 8-17). Economically in particular, but also politically, the Latin America-EU relationship is relatively more important for Latin America than for the EU (Ibid., pp. 20-24). And Dominguez believes this asymmetry reduces the strength of the relationship despite increasing ties (Ibid., p. 2). Political scientist Sebastian Santander agrees that the relationship is economic based, and is impacted by Latin America's limited regionalism (Santander, 2010, pp. 89-90, 92-96). In fact, international relations professor Anne Haglund Morrissey says, promoting Latin American regionalism is a demand from the EU, believing this makes relations easier and promotes security and development (Morrissey, 2010, p. 159, 162-164). Furthermore, political economist Björn Hettne, global studies professor Fredrik Söderbaum, and political scientist Patrik Stålgren say the EU is not sufficiently united or knowledgeable about Latin America to be able to respond effectively to crises or serious challenges (Hettne & Söderbaum & Stålgren, 2010, p. 261). Somewhat differently, Morrissey says that "the EU today constitutes the most important donor in the region," and the extent of the regional and subregional donor relationship means Latin America is not absent from EU foreign policy thinking (Morrissey, 2010, pp. 179-183).

Dominguez considers instances when the Latin America-EU relationship cannot function normally—with authoritarian Latin American countries. In such cases, though the EU admits its displeasure with the human rights situation, it typically does not take a firmer stance, trying to maintain the relationship through some compartmentalization on the one hand, and on the other offering cautious and non-binding critiques (Dominguez, 2015, pp. 144-171). With a detailed case study of the EU-MERCOSUR relationships, Santander gives a similar example of the limits of the relationship (Santander, 2010, pp. 96-111). It takes years (if not decades, as in this case) for the EU to develop a relationship and achieve real results when disagreements or unfamiliarity are

present. Considering Santander's findings then, the EU's policy toward Venezuela is noteworthy. From 2016 to 2017—in just one year—the EU's commitment and stance evolved radically.

Santander agrees with Dominguez that the EU wants to increase its relationship with Latin America chiefly for economic reasons, but Santander also says the EU has political motivations as well: the EU wants to develop new markets for its companies, compete with the US in a region it traditionally dominates, and use the region to increase the EU's ability as a global actor (Ibid., pp. 89-90, 106-108). After all, the relationship is actually sourced in political concerns, Santander notes: Spain, followed by other MS, was concerned about the wars in Central America in the 80s, and EU attention to the relationship has grown from there (Ibid., pp. 92-96).

As political and economic reform emerged across Latin America beginning in the 90s, MS saw "an opportunity for new outlets for their domestic companies," Santander says (Ibid., pp. 96-97). As should be expected, relations were economic-focused. Dominguez agrees that the core of EU-Latin American engagement is chiefly economic affairs, as exemplified by the content of various Association Agreements and summits, the two actions he considers most important to the relationship (Dominguez, 2015, pp. 56-58, 69). Yet human rights and democracy concerns are always part of these discussions, he shows: sometimes the EU has even withheld agreement until one or a group of Latin American countries have made concessions on human rights and democracy issues (Ibid., p. 72). That is significant, demonstrating that even in an asymmetric, neglected, challenging, and economic-based relationship, the EU can give force to human rights in foreign policy. On one hand, the crux of the EU interest is economic, as shown in its dealings with, for example, Brasil, Colombia, and Perú, but it always includes aspects of the relationship such as democracy and human rights provisions, humanitarian aid, and conflict resolution mechanism (Ibid., p. 97-124).

Echoing the trend Dominguez and Sanatander see, international relations professor Karen E. Smith says "[t]he place of human rights considerations in the EU's external relations has radically changed" (Smith, 2003, p. 202). She finds there has been a rapid increase in the prominence of human rights in EU thinking and action in foreign policy (Ibid., pp. 186-187). Santander traces this change to the Treaty of Maastricht; since then, EU diplomacy with other nations, which previously was mostly all economic, now includes political points (Santander, 2010, p. 92). Hettne et al. agree that for Latin America and the EU, "the origins of the partnership are in trade relations" (Hettne et. al., 2010, p. 260). Yet, "[g]radually, interregional cooperation

has spread to emphasize other sectors," even though it is still an economic-focused relationship and the other sectors are undeveloped to varying degrees (Ibid.)

Overall, the authors note that the EU is not an influential actor in Latin American affairs (Ibid., pp. 259-261). Such a limitation of the EU's abilities to influence events or contribute to solutions to tough problems are sourced in the fact that, relatively, Latin America is not a region of core interest for the EU. The EU was not made to be a global actor, they say (Ibid., p. 249). "The EU should be understood as a global actor in the field of trade," but in the fields of international security and political issues the EU possesses a "low level of actorness" (Ibid., p. 251-252). The EU's foreign policy in such regions on such topics is pragmatic, and severely limited by the nature of the EU (Ibid., pp. 265-268). Since Latin America-EU trade is less important for the EU, the relationship is too.

These findings by various scholars correlate with the wider literature on the EU's foreign policy, especially on issues with distant regions on non-core interests: the EU is not designed to be very active in such situations, and that has generally been the case. This is broadly the nature of the Latin America-EU relationship. Thus, influence on the Venezuela Crisis could be expected to be negligible. Even EU attention would, according to previous patterns, not be high. Thus the EU's response toward Venezuela since 2017 is significant.

Echoing Balfour's findings that "high rhetoric has not been matched by EU action in responding to human rights and democracy shortcomings" (Balfour, 2012, P. 4), Baracani says democratic assistance is the EU's most common active tool to promote human rights, and yet even this action is rather rare (Baracani, 2012, pp. 312-314). A general scholarly consensus appears, that the EU's rhetoric and values may not match its actions, effort, and effectiveness in globally promoting human rights, and part of this is due to the institutional nature of the EU.

Smith concurs. She says the EU uses "primarily diplomatic instruments" to promote international respect for human rights (Smith, 2015, p. 155). In fact, she notes "dialogue is the EU's *modus vivendi*" when it comes to addressing foreign states' human rights abuses (Ibid., p. 161). Whatever the EU pursues, Smith thinks it is highly relevant to understand that the changing international order—the noted rise of authoritarianism, breakdown of the liberal unipolar world, and growing international and domestic backlash against global human rights—has weakened the EU's ability to successfully promote human rights (Ibid., pp. 157-159).

Baracani says the EU's only coercive tool to promote democracy is sanctions (Baracani, 2012, p. 311). But, Baracani says, "[t]here is no doubt that, at least rhetorically, democracy promotion is at the center" of EU foreign policy (Ibid., p. 306). Smith similarly describes human rights as a fundamental part of the EU's foreign policy, despite failures and needs for reform (Smith, 2003, pp. 192-193, 202). Why then, is this mission often pursued without vigor? Perhaps because, as Baracani says, democracy and human rights are not goals in themselves, but "an instrument for achieving their primary foreign policy goals, security and economic prosperity" (Baracani, 2012, p. 306). Her conclusion is notable because it goes beyond the fundamental values theory most other scholars hold, seeing even the EU's altruistic foreign policy work as nevertheless sourced in Westphalian mentalities of the best way to pursue its own core interests. The EU's novel policy toward the Venezuela Crisis, according to this theory, can be explained in two ways: either the EU truly cared about the human tragedy, or the EU became more opposed to Maduro because it was concerned about the effect on regional and global prosperity and peace that his behavior and the breakdown it caused increasingly posed. Given the course of events—a spiraling of human suffering and the potential for wider effects—either or both explanations could be true.

"This is the activity of persuasion," Smith says, referring to human rights in the EU's foreign policy (Smith, 2015, p. 155). She finds it is often unsuccessful. This appears validated by cases like Syria, Cuba, Turkey, and the Russian-occupied areas of Ukraine. Here the EU has paid attention and tried to exert influence, yet the abuse has either continued or gone on, with narrow or temporary mitigation if any. Persuasion works "only when combined with incentives or conditionality;" it "needs to be combined with incentives or pressure," Smith says, but this is often limited because of the challenging requirement of achieving internal unity on any concrete action (Ibid., pp. 155-157). "Divisions between member states usually result in a preference for dialogue over confrontation, and incentives over sanctions," she explains (Ibid., pp. 160-161).

The EU has two main instruments—dialogue and declarations (Ibid., p 161). Dialogue's effects are often severely limited. Even when they are part of association agreements, for example, "it is not clear what follows from this" (Ibid., pp. 161-163). Though declarations and demarches are employed frequently as well, Smith says they have little effect if they encompass the entire strategy on their own (Ibid., pp. 163-164). Increasing aid as a reward or decreasing it as a punishment is inconsistently applied so of negligible value (Ibid., pp. 164-165), and sanctions are used "sparingly" because "it takes a lot for the EU to be moved to impose negative measures for

human rights violations" (Ibid., p. 166). Economic and security interests "contributes to the reluctance to pressure third countries" over human rights issues (Ibid.). Finally, Smith notes the EU sometimes uses the United Nations' (UN) Human Rights Council (HRC); but because of its supranational challenges, along with simply being outnumbered by third countries less concerned with or opposed to promoting global human rights, the EU's actions there are limited, and its effect even more so (Ibid., pp. 167-171).

Few seem to disagree that the EU falls short, in both effectiveness and even attempt, in the field of democracy promotion and human rights. This is especially the case when the EU moves beyond its neighborhood. International relations professor Laura C. Ferreira-Pereira has found that two changes in the EU's foreign policy in recent decades: the EU has moved from being a regional to a global actor, and values are increasingly important in its foreign policy (Ferreira-Pereira, 2012, p. 293). Yet, Ferreira-Pereira says, the EU's influence in this field is still best exercised by being a model power, demonstrating democratic values and assisting those who seek to replicate them (Ibid., pp. 294-303). The problem then is that the EU is poorly equipped to promote democracy if a state rejects the EU's values and is not willing to construct a similarly free society.

Demonstrating this drawback, foreign policy researcher Steve Marsh and international business professor Hans Mackenstein find that "the EU can exert marginal influence at best" and "the 'price' it can exact....is correspondingly small" when it comes to promoting human rights in, for example, North Korea (Marsh & Mackenstein, 2005, pp. 209-215). In cases of failed states, great powers, distant regions, and stubborn dictators, the EU is not able to secure a real amount of change on the ground. Similarly, in the case of China, they say there is a "lack of EU progress" in successfully promoting human rights there (Ibid., pp. 208-209). This makes sense: China has infamously achieved economic progress while in fact drastically increasing its authoritarianism, so would not apply to the opportunities for successful modelling that Ferreira-Pereira identified (Ferreira-Pereira, 2012, pp. 297-300). Meanwhile, echoing others' analyses, Marsh and Mackenstein describe the EU's foreign policy as "engagement based" (Marsh & Mackenstein, 2005, p. 216). The EU has "established credentials as a global economic superpower" (Ibid., p. 241). Out of the EU's own interests, it does not withhold these benefits from China contingent on human rights. Globally, the EU's identity is based in its economic capabilities (Ibid., p. 226). While it doesn't seriously tie relations in this field to political fields of human rights and democracy, regimes refusing to reform will not be influenced to by the EU. When it comes to the EU's ability

to influence outcomes around the globe, "the most important determinant of all is political will," which has, the authors find, so far been limited (Ibid., p. 262). This echoes the findings, for example, of Smith (Smith, 2015, pp. 160-161).

When EU foreign policy does deal with human rights issues, it operates with "a distinct preference for multilateralism and for interregional co-operation," Marsh and Mackenstein say (Marsh & Mackenstein, 2005, p. 62). Its tools are declaratory diplomacy, working through international organizations, and demarches and other symbolic actions. Finally, the EU has one capability which is not merely non-binding: the EU's "most obvious asset is its economic strength" (Ibid., p. 52). To influence situations where human rights abusers are not voluntarily reforming, "the real teeth behind EU external relations policies is the threat of economic sanctions and progressive politicisation of trade" (Ibid., 66, 62-67). Smith says, "[t]here is a clear preference for a positive approach," the carrot over the stick (Smith, 2003, pp. 188-190). The negative is used sparingly, and both approaches are plagued by "inconsistency" to be severely limited in their effectiveness (Ibid., pp. 193-197). Sanctions have become increasingly more common, but have "what appears to be a not so successful track record" (Leenders, 2014, p. 4). Thus, even when the EU takes a harder line, it still may find it difficult to conduct an influential foreign policy.

The challenge is foundational. Nicola Verola, of the Italian Ministry of Foreign Affairs, discusses the watershed the Treaty of Lisbon is for EU foreign policy, a transformation acknowledged by all academic and political analysts on the subject (Verola, 2012, pp. 40-50). Verola notes "member states don't trust each other (or supranational institutions) and hesitate to fully commit themselves to a common foreign policy" (Ibid., pp. 42-43.) The Treaty of Lisbon established HR/VP and EEAS, and expanded EU foreign policy beyond CFSP (Ibid., p. 41); but MS still retain autonomy in foreign policy in many ways, especially if they choose to assert such privileges (Ibid., p. 43). Verola concludes, as most analysts since have as well, that the strength of the common foreign policy depends on creating a unified political will from MS to support foreign policy in the Council (Ibid., p. 49). Smith also traces the severe limitations in the EU's foreign policy to its supranational nature, saying MS unity is the key to taking an effective stance (Smith, 2003, pp. 202-203).

After the Treaty of Lisbon, the EU is in a new era of possibilities. This applies to its foreign policy as well. At the same time, traditional limits to the EU's foreign policy—especially on human rights, especially in geopolitically distant regions—remain. Altogether, these sources clearly show

why the activist EU foreign policy toward Venezuela in the two years of the Crisis before its dramatic actions in early 2019 is worth investigating further, because it is definitively an irregularity for the EU.

Chapter Three: Methodology and Research Design

In the context of the EU's exceptional foreign policy toward Venezuela since early 2019—recognizing the democratic opposition as the de jure government and de-recognizing Maduro's still de facto and previously de jure regime—considering the EU's foreign policy toward Venezuela for the first two years, 2017 and 2018, of the ongoing Crisis which instigated such a move offers lessons relevant to EU foreign policy and human rights. To better understand the EU's novel foreign policy toward Venezuela and draw wider conclusions relevant to the important topic of EU foreign policy and human rights, this research project uses discourse, narrative, and critical comparative analysis to examine EU foreign policy toward Venezuela in 2017 and 2018, contextualized within a broader review of EU foreign policy and human rights. Similar to what the EU itself concluded in 2018 (Engstrom & Bonacquisti, 2018, pp. 50-54), this project finds that the EU's foreign policy toward Venezuela in 2017 and 2018 was, while not unprecedented, atypically active and forceful. This finding is useful because it contributes to addressing the ongoing question of the frequent weakness of EU foreign policy, especially in the realm of human rights.

For the theoretical basis, this study is grounded in theories of EU foreign policy as outlined in the introduction, literature review, and part two of the analysis. As a supranational organization, the EU's strongest areas of competence and ability is in economic rather than political issues: "supranational in the policies of the single market and intergovernmental in the policies concerning traditional core state powers" (Fabbrini, 2019, p. vii). The consensus necessary to create a political union ("A European federal union can emerge only through a founding decision, not through a cumulative process" (Ibid., p. 125)) has proven elusive, least of all because of different MS' and political groups' conclusions from the Euro Crisis (Welfens, 2016, pp. 66-67, 73). In foreign policy, this principle remains true, the EU is "still much more accomplished and formidable as an economic actor than it is as a politico-security actor" (Marsh and Mackenstein, 2005, p. 253). On human rights, besides being an issue which is neither a political priority nor institutional strength of the EU, a few key factors affect its performance. The EU's most assertive responses and deepest attention on political issues are reserved for its neighborhood. In regions more geopolitically distant, the EU's performance and success on human rights wanes—in both what it can control, its

resolve, and what it cannot fully control, its influence. For example, the EU's ability to successfully press global human rights issues at the UN has decreased significantly (Gowan & Brantner, 2008, pp. 1-6). Additionally, the EU's work for human rights globally is limited if confronting abuse entails political conflict with parties the EU intends to cooperate with as partners on its core interests of economic and security matters. Finally, there are the intrinsic domestic factors—resistance from those opposed to increased competence or strength for EU foreign policy, disagreement between MS, and finally the institutional parameters of what capabilities the current EU even potentially has. In EU foreign policy, "[d]eclarations frequently take the place of action" (Lehne, 2017, p. 14). On human rights issues in particular, the EU typically pursues such goals through non-binding procedures, and these often have a limited effect (Smith, 2015, pp. 155-165). The EU itself admits its limitations: for example, evaluating the success of its human rights policy toward China, the EU said "there is still a wide gap between generally accepted international standards and the **human rights** situation on the ground" (European Commission, 2001b, p. 10). Overall, the EU's response to situations like Venezuela's—a human rights issue in a geopolitically distant country—is generally limited.

A question must be answered, however—given this state of affairs, how is it that the EU has come to respond so assertively to the Venezuela Crisis since early 2019? The amount of attention and action, the strength of its position, and the extent of its concrete and more undiplomatic actions are uncommon. The answer can be partially found by investigating the EU's response to the two prior (and first) years of the Crisis, in 2017 and 2018. This research will show that the EU's foreign policy from early 2017 to late 2018 generally escalated to become more active and assertive. Quickly from the beginning in early 2017, its responsive was atypical. Tracking the EU's foreign policy toward Venezuela in 2017 and 2018 and evaluating it along with comparisons to relevant examples and themes, is the methodology of this study. It pursues the answer to the research question and opens the way to consider the wider importance of this topic, as done in the conclusion.

The analysis chapter consists of four parts. Part three and part four each evaluate one year of the study, 2017 and 2018 respectively. Part one and part two provide crucial background on this issue through critical context and narrative analysis. The reason for these two background subchapters are to illuminate the issues at play and provide comparisons so that this specific study of EU foreign can be properly placed in context, which is necessary in order to be able to appreciate

the significance of the findings in parts three and four and begin to make wider conclusions about EU foreign policy on human rights more generally. Parts one and two of the analysis allow the findings of parts three and four to be more effectively evaluated.

In part three and part four of the analysis, this study will analyze the public foreign policies of the top EU foreign policy institutions (the Parliament, the Council, and the Commission, including the HR/VP), along with any MS whose response is unique or noteworthy from the point of view of the supranational EU response, toward Venezuela. For an initial study of such a dynamic process, examining the behavior of these actors offers a sufficiently thorough overview of EU foreign policy toward Venezuela during these two years. An exhaustive study of the subject (and expanded to 2019 and 2020) would be the next step to exploring the themes motivating the research question. Additionally, a complete account would examine the private discussions (within the EU, between the EU and various factions in Venezuela, and the EU and its partners), the shifting of attitudes, domestic politics and public opinion, other actors' responses, media salience and representation, and other similar factors which all impactfully contribute to the making of foreign policy on this issue, especially in such a complex situation. However, this study, by tracking and evaluating the EU's public foreign policy in 2017 and 2018 from its top institutions on the matter, takes an important step by showing the development from typical in 2016 to exceptional in 2019. Using the Commission, the Council, and the Parliament allow for a sufficiently comprehensive examination of EU foreign policy toward Venezuela during 2017 and 2018. In part two, background provided on EU foreign policy, especially in the field of human rights and in geopolitically removed regions, and comparisons to situations which are in various ways relevant to Venezuela, further show not just how significant the EU's response in 2019 is, but how radically novel the policy during the two years leading up to 2019 were as well. Such a topic requires far more extensive investigations. The methodology of this study nevertheless offers conclusive findings and useful steps in understanding this topic and provides a useful and legitimate first analysis to answer the research question.

Part one of the analysis will offer background and examine the course of the Venezuela Crisis, and review the EU's foreign policy toward Venezuela before 2016. The Venezuela Crisis began in 2017 and continues to this day. It was particularly volatile and in general steadily escalated, from the beginning of 2017 well into 2019. Venezuela is not the average authoritarian country: for over a decade there was dramatic democratic backsliding, then for years

authoritarianism sharply escalated, the party-movement nature of the regime meant there was a severely polarized society, and an exceptionally catastrophic humanitarian crisis emerged as well. This is how the Crisis emerged in early 2017. Tacking the EU's response is inseparable from an understanding of Venezuela's particular atmosphere leading up the Crisis and a chronology of developments in the Crisis since its start. Finally, considering the EU's foreign policy toward Venezuela through 2016, during the time of growing authoritarianism and economic breakdown leading to the start of the Crisis, illustrates exactly where the EU was politically when its response started to dramatically evolve. Just comparing the EU's foreign policy toward Venezuela of 2016 to 2017 reveals a radical difference. The EU's severely limited response on human rights in Venezuela before 2017, even as abuse steadily increased, shows that the EU was not somehow naturally inclined to respond forcefully for human rights in Venezuela and illustrates the novelty of its stance since 2017. And that distinctiveness is what makes this case important.

Part two provides an overview of relevant themes of EU foreign policy. EU foreign policy toward Latin America, EU foreign policy toward geopolitically remote regions in general, and human rights and EU foreign policy more broadly are discussed. Finally, to illustrate these themes, there are a few reviews of EU foreign policy toward specific human rights crises. The same method of analysis as in parts three and four is used for part two: analyzing the public language and actions of the top EU foreign-policymaking institutions. While these case studies are brief, they are instructive. For the Rohingya Crisis, the Colombian Civil War, China's mass internment of Uyghurs, Saudi Arabia's war in Yemen, and contemporary authoritarianism in Zimbabwe, each example demonstrates a particular aspect of EU foreign policy and human rights: geopolitically distant regions, political crises in Latin America, atrocities and abuses by valued economic partners, atrocities and abuses by valued security partners, and an instance of a level of human rights and humanitarian crisis similar to Venezuela's, respectively. Such relevant examples comprehensively contextualize human rights and EU foreign policy and conclusively set general parameters of what EU foreign policy toward Venezuela since 2017 could be expected to be. When compared to the findings of parts three and four, part two's concrete findings combined with the theoretical analysis (complimented by the discussions in the literature review and the introduction) starkly illustrate exactly how significantly novel the EU's foreign policy toward Venezuela is not only its dramatic position since early 2019, but also its less sensational but similarly exceptional behavior during the two years prior.

After considering what EU foreign policy toward Venezuela in 2017 and 2018 could be expected to be, done in parts one and two, to what it actually was, done in parts three and four, this research project finds that the EU's foreign policy toward Venezuela in 2017 and 2018 was atypically proactive in supporting human rights and attempting to achieve real progress on the issue by exerting influence. On one hand, this is not surprising. The foundation of the answer to the research question is present in the question itself: EU foreign policy toward Venezuela since early 2019 has been uniquely assertive, it is already known. The question, however, is how did the EU get there? The findings of parts three and four show exactly how, and reveal the depths and development of the process of the EU's shift during that period. These findings come by intensive analysis of EU foreign policy toward Venezuela of the Council, the Parliament, the Commission (including the HR/VP) and noteworthy behavior of individual MS. Actions are deeply analyzed through context, comparative, and discourse analysis to reveal the novel and meaningful strength of the EU stance in this case study. Discourse analysis is the most frequently used tool of this main part of the study, and context and comparative analysis are the primary instruments to discuss the significance of the results. The relevance of this study is to show the ability of the EU, even within current constraining structures and pressures, to adopt a foreign policy which more effectively promotes human rights in the world. The EU is not a Westphalian state or customary political union with normative abilities. As Keukeleire and Delreux say, while the EU has an impressive amount of programs and tools for its foreign policy, "[a] more detailed analysis, however, raises doubts about labeling the EU as a normative power" (Keukeleire & Delreux, 2014, p. 140). Yet at the same time, while the EU is not a conventional nation or state, these authors find that "looking at the EU's extensive toolbox, the EU emerges as a foreign policy actor that is clearly able to exceed the declaratory level" (Ibid., p. 138). Other scholars agree that the EU is not destined to be the weak international player sometimes even sober and pro-European analysts find (Marsh and Mackenstein, 2005, pp. 248-250). The EU has the power to far more successfully pursue its explicitly avowed goals to promote human rights in the world far more effectively than its track record suggests, and this study demonstrates that.

Finally, parts three and four each conclude with a brief discussion of situational influences on the EU's foreign policy toward Venezuela during that year. Many strong global and domestic factors were intrinsically tied to the EU's considerations and certainly applied pressure to its decision-making. While the course of the policymaking process is the next step in this theme and

outside this study's limits, noting these themes here, in a study merely detailing adopted policies and noting their significance, still contributes to appreciating the extent of the resolve displayed by the EU's actions and what this episode could mean for the EU.

This study does not explore the success or consequences of the EU's foreign policy. That is a different topic, and would take a far lengthier discussion. Nor can this project examine all aspects of the EU's foreign policy toward Venezuela. Because of a lack of access to the private echelons of high-level EU policymaking, this study looks only at the public actions of the EU's highest institutions and actors. That is sufficiently valuable because public acts are critical, often even defining, to foreign policy, especially for a state that operates more through diplomacy and declarations than covert political or military measures. It cannot look at other relevant factors and components of forming foreign policy, such as media salience, domestic opinion, or behind-thescenes debates because there is not the space to give these even the briefest consideration which these themes would require to be adequately incorporated into the analysis. They would form a separate paper on their own. But examining the basics of a notably active and influential EU response to a specific human rights and humanitarian crisis by looking at the public actions of top institutions (which includes MS behaving notably) is sufficient for examining the EU's response to this issue.

Because of the events and situation in Venezuela, studying the prominence of human rights in EU foreign policy toward the Venezuela Crisis in 2017 and 2018 can coincidentally be broken down by year. The course of the Crisis rather neatly corresponds to considering calendar years 2017 and 2018 as distinct political periods of time during the Crisis. In 2017, the Venezuela Crisis was marked by an increase in authoritarianism of the Maduro regime and an accompanying state-induced breakdown in social and economic conditions. In 2018, the Venezuela Crisis was marked by a sharp escalation of the Maduro regime's authoritarianism and the eruption of a full-fledged humanitarian crisis due to the economic breakdown.

Overall, this analysis develops a well-defended finding on what the EU's foreign policy was toward Venezuela in 2017 and 2018. Given the clear contrast to what is usual, as shown, these findings are significant.

Chapter Four: Analysis

Part One: Background—Maduro's Venezuela, 2013-2016; EU Foreign Policy toward

Venezuela before 2017; Course of the Venezuela Crisis, 2017-2018

Maduro's Venezuela, 2013-2016

By early 2017 Maduro had been president of Chávez's hybrid-authoritarian system—"characterized by a dramatic concentration of power and open disregard for basic human rights guarantees" ("Venezuela: Chávez's Authoritarian...," 2013)—for four years. Under Maduro authoritarianism had notably intensified since the death of Chávez: Freedom House ranked Venezuela "partly free" in 2013, (*Freedom in the World: 2013*, 2013, p. 18) but "not free" in 2017 (*Freedom in the World: 2017*, 2017, pp. 6, 8, 14-15, 24). Meanwhile, an economic crisis was rapidly developing. The chavista economy of the 2010s was a rentier state, dependent on oil (Corrales & Penfold, 2015, pp. 48-98). Since the global oil price collapse in the middle of the decade, the country's economy faced a severe crisis (Ordoñez, 2014; Monaldi, September 2015, pp. 3-4, 16). Combined with Chávez's system of an oil-based economy (Johnson, 2018), increased corruption and mismanagement under Maduro (Organized Crime and Corruption Reporting Project, 2016; Rathbone, 2016; "Having wrecked the...," 2018; Borger, 2016) further deteriorated Venezuela's macro-economic situation and had caused a worsening economic crisis by 2017.

The economic intervention and systemic corruption of Maduro's system turned a plummet in revenue to an accelerating shortage of basic goods, such as food and medicine (Krauze, 2018). Since Maduro's assumption in 2013, price-controls and other forms of heavy-handed intervention were the government's chief economic policy (Corrales, 2015), compounding the escalating inflation, debt, and currency crisis (Kraul & Mogollon, 2016; Gupta, 2014; Gladstone, 2016). The situation snowballed as foreign investment and imports correspondingly plunged, cutting Venezuela off from sources of food and medicine. By the beginning of 2017 the economy was becoming an acute crisis in everyday life for Venezuelans (Manetto, 2017). Hunger, shortages, and queues became normal for most people in the country (Fishwick, 2016).

In addition to a worsening socio-economic situation, Maduro's Venezuela of 2013-2016 was increasingly authoritarian. Regime forces killed dozens during demonstrations in 2014. Already in 2014 *The New Republic* concluded Venezuela was not democratic (Abadi & Lira & Obuchi, 2014). Through 2014 and 2015 the press was further restricted, *Deutsche Welle* noting "press freedom is dying in Venezuela" (Walter, 2015). Heavy repression accompanied the December 2015 legislative elections (which the democratic opposition still won, owing to their popularity) ("Venezuela: Events of...," 2015). After the October 2016 cancelling of the recall movement, *The Washington Post* called Venezuela a "full-blown dictatorship" (Toro, 2016). For years before the Crisis that emerged in 2017, Maduro's Venezuela had been trending in the bad direction, with rising authoritarianism and crushing economic hardship.

Until 2017, only a small amount of effective EU foreign policy toward Venezuela existed, especially regarding human rights and democracy issues. During Chávez's approximately 15 year rule there were even less human rights concerns, and for Maduro's first three years this broadly remained the case. Concerns expressed about human rights issues in Venezuela were tepid and occasional. Before the Venezuela Crisis erupts in 2017, the EU's foreign policy toward Venezuela was as could be expected. Thus, the EU's behavior exhibited in early 2019 is notable, and the road leading to that dramatic response of January 2019 has to be examined closely.

EU Foreign Policy Toward Venezuela before 2017

During Chávez and the first years of Maduro, the EU did not categorically challenge the Venezuelan government on human rights issues. From 1999 to 2015 the relationship became increasingly strained, but this was more because of economic disagreements than confrontation over political issues (Dominguez, 2015, pp. 151-159). Dominguez describes the relationship as "stagnation and in some cases distancing" (Ibid., p. 152). MS were divided, some criticizing and some engaging the Chávez government (Ibid., p. 155); the trade relationship had little hope of progress and in fact began to decline (Ibid., pp. 156-157); there were a few direct supranational challenges on human rights, such as some statements from then-HR/VP Catherine Ashton (Ibid., p. 155).

The EU did not consistently call out Venezuela's human rights record before 2017. The few statements that publicly emerged criticizing the government are diplomatic, in line with what can be expected from the EU toward a third-party moderately authoritarian regime. With Chávez's

re-election in an unfair atmosphere on October 7 2012, for example, a day later Ashton released a brief statement congratulating him, the only mention of Chávez's authoritarianism coming from a demand "to reach out to all segments of Venezuelan society" and an insistence that "with victory comes responsibility" (Ashton, 2012). Otherwise, as revealed by the 2007 Commission's strategy paper for relations with Venezuela for the next five years, while the EU was willing to acknowledge that "there has been criticism of some aspects of the human rights situation" (European Commission, 2007, p. 14), work on human right was limited to some funding for civil society organizations (Ibid., p. 18), and the EU remained staunchly committed (the text reads almost optimistic) to developing the bilateral relationship (Ibid., p. 24). On human rights, EU-Venezuela relations were mostly limited to a few statements by the HR/VP, EIDHR contact and funding to some Venezuelan civil society groups (Dominguez, 2015, p. 158), and small sections in occasional Commission reports on human rights (General Secretariat of the Council, 2013, pp. 257-258).

During Chávez's rule, the Parliament passed a few resolutions on Venezuela, but they were all on narrow issues, much briefer, and generally more neutral, not in opposition to the government like the broad condemnations it voiced in 2017 and 2018. For example, a resolution responding to the shuttering of Radio Caracas (politically-motivated, the government arbitrarily refused to renew its license ("Chávez cierra el...," 2007)), the Parliament adopted a resolution on May 24 2007 which only "[r]eminds the Government of Venezuela of its obligation to respect, and ensure respect for, freedom of expression and opinion and freedom of the press," the only direct criticism being it "strongly deplor[es] the Government's total unwillingness to engage in dialogue" with opposition press (European Parliament, 2007). In the resolution of October 23 2008, responding to the government disqualifying many opposition figures from elections, the Parliament "expresses concern" and talks as if the government is not at fault, saying the act was "administratively imposed" and "urges the government examine" it, the only condemnation being for the murder of a student leader, and still refrains from directly incriminating the government (European Parliament, 2008). On May 24 2012 the Parliament adopted a resolution on human rights and Venezuela (European Parliament, 2012). But this was on a technical issue, about Venezuela's moves to withdraw from the Inter-American Commission on Human Rights, and the text only acknowledges human rights abuse by Chávez indirectly and once, by warning of "the further deterioration of its [Venezuela's] human right record," without detailing what that was (Ibid.).

The Council's global human rights report for 2013 noted "severe overcrowding in prisons, excessive use of force by the police including extra-judicial killings, inefficiency and partiality of the judiciary, infringements on the freedom of expression, forced disappearances as well as insufficient protection and harassment of human rights defenders" (General Secretariat of the Council, 2013, p. 257). But, the report explains, "[t]he EU does not have a structured political dialogue with the Venezuelan Government," so discussing human rights are "limited to ad hoc opportunities" (Ibid., p. 258). Similarly, these issues are not followed by further declarations or actions from the Commission, Council, or Parliament. After Maduro's claim of victory in fraudulent and violent elections to succeed Chávez immediately after his death, the farthest Ashton's statement goes is to "regret the loss of life" and be "concerned about the growing polarisation of Venezuelan society" (Ashton, 2013).

On February 27 2014 the Parliament adopted a resolution, in response to extreme violence against peaceful demonstrations, which was relatively mild. Speaking to the Venezuelan government, it "encourages," "calls," "reminds," and "emphasizes," the only condemnation being "all acts of violence and the tragic loss of life," without singling out or condemning the regime (European Parliament, 2014a). The parliament adopted a resolution on December 18 2014 which "[s]trongly condemns the political persecution and repression of the democratic opposition, the violations of freedom of expression and of demonstration, and the existence of media and web censorship" and details other persecutions (European Parliament, 2014b). The Parliament remained relatively focused, adopting the third in thirteen months resolution on Venezuela on March 13 2015 (European Parliament, 2015a). There is a condemnation, a call "on the Venezuelan Government to comply with its own constitution and international obligations," and calls to action for the EU, MS, the HR/VP-EEAS, and regional and international organizations "to make statements and take measures to show solidarity with the Venezuelan people during this difficult period" (Ibid.). The second and third resolutions are notably stronger. But they remain two pieces of non-binding rhetoric which couldn't even secure a firmer EU response from where it counts, the Council, never mind influence reform in Venezuela. And even the Parliament did not sustain this minor momentum. Until 2017, its only other adopted resolution on Venezuela—which maintained the relatively firmer stance—came on June 8 2016 (European Parliament, 2016b).

Despite the Parliament's moderately increased resolve, decisive EU action remained severely limited. On February 24 2015 a Parliamentarian asked Mogherini about the possibility of

the EU taking "a common position," including sanctions, due to the authoritarian acts of the regime (Maura Barandiarán, 2015). Representing the Commission, Mogherini answered, "[t]he EU cannot intervene in the affairs of third countries, however we have repeatedly underlined in statements that it is essential that fundamental rights and freedom of expression are respected," and "the position of the EU is to engage with all sides in Venezuela," including the government (Mogherini, 2015). More than anything, this illustrates where the EU started out, and thus how far it came by 2017 as it began to adopt sanctions and 2019 when it recognized the opposition over the regime.

Three years into Maduro's rule, in 2016—just a year before the novel stance of 2017—as authoritarianism steadily increased and the economy declined, the EU gives clashing signals. On July 18 the Council adopted conclusions on Venezuela (Council of the EU, 2016). They do not criticize the government nor mention a democratic or human rights problem; the primary point is the Council backing a dialogue (with no mention of transition, as there is later on) (Ibid.). In fact, the farthest the Council goes is mentioning "the country's multidimensional challenges" (Ibid.). Though it mentions "jailed opponents who cannot exercise their rights," the Council refers to the country's problems as "economic and social challenges"—that is, not political or humanitarian ones (Ibid.), as it later does. Besides the more activist Parliament, the EU limits its policy toward Maduro's Venezuela to neutral, diplomatic, and non-confrontational language. Here the EU is behaving roughly as could be expected, as shown in the introduction, literature review, and part two (below). Venezuela was not always the outlier for EU foreign policy that it becomes.

While much of the opposition criticized them for legitimizing Maduro and failing to secure real concessions from him ("Inicia el diálogo...," 2016), the Council conclusions backed talks pushed by former Spanish President José Luis Zapata between the opposition and the regime (Lansberg-Rodríguez, 2016; Council of the EU, 2016). This demonstrates that in 2016, the EU abided by its principles of bilateral relations, dialogue, and non-binding rhetoric above speaking explicitly or taking influencing actions to achieve reform against human rights abuse. Unlike since 2017, the EU did not back the positions of the democratic opposition but stayed neutral. It is also noteworthy that it appears nothing was said by François Hollande, Angela Merkel, or Theresa May (the then-leaders of France, Germany, and the UK) on Venezuela in 2016. Spain's then-leader, Mariano Rajoy, did rhetorically confront Maduro during the year (González, 2016). However, as is typical, Spain was too wrapped up in domestic turmoil to shape a different EU response on the issue (Minder, 2016).

At the same time, in August 2016 European Parliament President Martin Schulz, one of the top individual leaders of the EU at the time, stated "democracy is in danger in Venezuela" ("Venezuela democracy under...," 2016). On the one hand, it is notable that the EU's attention was sparse—there is nothing to be found from the Parliament or Council on the October 2016 suspension of the recall effort (see below). The opposition warned this was a watershed moment (Brodzinsky, 2016; García Marco, 2016), and the EU did not respond. On the other hand, the EU had offered explicit concern with the state of Venezuelan democracy already, with a slightly positive trend. Over a decade and a half of growing authoritarianism in Venezuela, the EU did not have a history of giving any exceptional attention or resolve to this human rights issue. In the few years before the Venezuela Crisis emerged, the EU was occasionally interested and firm, especially the Parliament, but otherwise conventionally limited in its interest and rhetoric. The EU's foreign policy toward Venezuela 2013-2016 is similar to its foreign policy toward other human rights issues, as shown in part two; and these are very different from EU foreign policy toward Venezuela since the start of the Crisis in 2017, as shown in parts three and four.

Course of the Venezuela Crisis, 2017-2018

Two political shocks, one in late 2016 and one in early 2017, escalated the discontent naturally rising from the economic crisis and caused the public outburst which erupted in April 2017 and the wider Venezuela Crisis since. First, in October 2016, Maduro's government, after months of failed harassment and extra-legal schemes, illegally dismissed a fulfilled petition process which constitutionally required a presidential recall referendum (Pablo Peñaloza, 2016). Then, in March 2017, the partisan Supreme Court unilaterally dissolved the AN (Watts & Hernández, 2017). The AN was the one institution formally blocking Maduro's regime from total power. With it de jure removed (already its power de facto was overcome), no institution with popular sovereignty remained to check Maduro's abuse of power. A month later, in early May, Maduro created a new Constituent Assembly (ANC), an unconstitutional and un-elected legislature to rubber-stamp Maduro's rule (Long, G. 2017).

The economic and political situation were rapidly becoming a mass social problem due to the severe escalation of the economic crisis and political repression. Mass protests of hundreds of thousands—possibly millions—of Venezuelans erupted in April 2017 and rocked the country through July, and the regime responded with extreme levels of extra-judicial, arbitrary, and one-

sided violence (Fishwick, 2017; "Arremetida contra opositores," 2017; United Nations Human Rights, 2017; Prieto, 2017). During those months, thousands were arrested and wounded and hundreds killed by various state forces, including long-established groups of paramilitary armed party thugs known as colectivos (Torres & Casey, 2017). Eventually, state violence and intransience depleted popular resolve and protests ended by early August (Bendix, 2017). Through the rest of the year, authoritarianism deepened and the humanitarian crisis escalated. On August 19 the ANC stripped the AN of its legislative powers (Graham-Harrison & López, 2017). Widespread political persecution continued ("Arremetida contra opositores," 2017; Comisión Interamericana de Derechos Humanos, 2017, pp. 111-180). The ANC also cracked down on remaining media independence (Gonzales, 2017). Gubernatorial elections were stolen by the ruling party in October (Semple & Vanessa Herrero, 2017). As *The New York Times* reported in November, "[t]hough Mr. Maduro is widely unpopular, he has used the judiciary and other divisions of government to tighten his hold on power, jail prominent critics and demoralize the opposition" (Semple & Krauss, 2017).

After winning 90% of farcical mayoral elections on December 10, Maduro then banned opposition parties from the next elections ("In the name...," 2017). Meanwhile, the economic situation drastically deteriorated (Erickson, 2017). Already store shelves were typically empty, inflation was out of control, and the black market was the only way to secure subsistence amounts of basic foods (Vanessa Herrero & Casey, 2017). By the end of year, a collapse truly took hold. Many children were dying of hunger (Kohut & Herrera, 2017). The hunger rate between 2015-2017 had tripled from 2010-2012, "wiping out the most important advance the country had achieved in the decade since 2000" (FAO et al., 2018, p. 5). 1.5 million Venezuelans had fled to the region by 2018 (UNHCR, 2018a, p. 3). This was the situation of the Venezuela Crisis throughout 2017, when the EU's response began to change from its typical behavior.

2018 was the second year of the Venezuela Crisis. It saw the rapid escalation of the humanitarian crisis. Inside Venezuela there was widespread hunger and preventable medical deaths, and millions of Venezuelan refugees fled across the region. The tragedy inside the country and the growing risk to regional stability across Latin America alarmed the world and the EU.

The authoritarianism of the Maduro regime was sustained and increased during the year. One political event greatly influenced the situation and the EU's response. First, the ANC arbitrability moved up the presidential elections to May, a timing designed to favor Maduro. A

wholly unfree and unfair atmosphere meant Maduro's proclamation of victory was farcical and undemocratic. Politically the year was marked by regime's characteristic oppression such as torture, arbitrary arrest, and suppression of the press ("10 things you...," 2018; "Venezuela: Eventos de...," 2018). Police forces executed thousands of youths living in poverty ("Venezuela: Authorities must...," 2018). Otherwise, the great feature of the 2018 was the escalation of the humanitarian crisis.

Already in 2017 the humanitarian situation was worsening. In 2018 it became a catastrophe. Everyday life became a struggle for survival for most of the population. Inflation topped one million percent ("Venezuela annual inflation...," 2017). There were severe shortages of food (Taladrid, 2019), medicine (Raphelson, 2018), and virtually all basic goods. As the health system collapsed, the reality was even worse than feared (Jones & Pozzebon, 2018).

In 2016, 74% of Venezuelans had lost 17 pounds or more (Meléndez, 2018). The figures for 2017 (Sequera, 2018) are incomprehensibly similar, while there appears to be no data for the surely comparable numbers of 2018 (López Glass, 12 February 2019). Hospitals had virtually no medicine, with nationwide stores short about 85% just by February (Raphelson, 2018). One hospital reported that over one day, "by nightfall, four more newborns had died" (Casey, 2016). Infant and maternal mortality soared (Beaumont, 2019). Blackouts increased (Ocando Alex, 2018), leading to electricity rationing (Polanco & Urrutia, 2018). From these conditions came the refugee crisis.

Researcher Rhoda Howard-Hassman said by May 5,000 people were fleeing a day (Howard-Hassmann, 2018). By November over 3 million had fled (UNHCR, 2018b), and in early 2019 experts estimated over 4 million had fled, with the UN confirming over 4 million had fled in June (UNHCR, 2019). Howard-Hassman found "Venezuelans may already be experiencing famine. At the very least, they are experiencing state-induced hunger" (Howard-Hassmann, 2018). So more than 10% of the population fled—only to be excluded, impoverished, harassed, attacked, and killed in neighboring states (Andreoni, 2018; Parkin Daniels, 2019; Rueda, 2018). Regional stability, especially in Colombia—receiving the greatest number of refugees and barely recovering from its just-ended civil war—was imperiled (Wetherington, 2018; Calamur, 2018b).

Understanding the EU's behavior in 2018 is especially crucial because just a month later, in January 2019, the EU's unprecedentedly decisive and active policy toward Venezuela begins.

Part Two: EU Foreign Policy and Human Rights

For two reasons the Venezuela Crisis was not a prominent issue in Europe before the crisis in 2017. First—for geopolitical and economic reasons—Latin America is generally a relatively lower priority for the EU. Although an economic-based relationship, even "their commercial exchanges are comparatively limited" (Roy, 2012a, p. 237). Besides Spain, no MS has an enduring interest in Latin America, economically or politically. "Spain assumes a de facto leadership role in EU-Latin America policy, for historical, cultural, and economic reasons" (De Lombaerde et al., 2010, p. 232), but this direction has changed and is now limited (because of Spain's domestic weaknesses, its hesitations in expressing influence in the EU, and the development of increased economic and political links between the Latin America and the wider EU). Even Spain's interest is more historic, cultural-social, and geopolitical-ambition based than based on actual political or economic core interests (Malamud, 2006, pp. 2, 5-6). Generally the big three—the UK, France, and Germany —are the only MS who are global actors large enough to have impactful external relations with regions which do not present notable geopolitical risks or economic opportunity for themselves or Europe (Simón, 2017, pp. 66-82; Whitman & Tonra, 2017, pp. 42-44; Kissack, 2017, p. 259). And Latin America fits neither criteria for other MS to be interested.

Given "the low level of objective economic interdependence between the two regions and Europe's priority attention to the enlarged EU," Latin America is not prominently on the EU's radar (De Lombaerde et al., 2010, p. 231). For a continent, Latin America is a relatively small part of the EU's trade, at 6.5% of the EU's exports and 5.9% of its imports in 2014 (Eurostate, 2015a). Aside from economic issues, the EU's other core interest in foreign policy is security and defense—things like terrorism, organized crime, regional instability, or other types of potential domestic threats, in particular in neighboring regions (Longo, 2012, pp. 86-90; Bindi, 2012, pp. 24-27; Junkos, 2017, pp. 115-130; Hillion, 2014, pp. 75-96). However, unlike in supranational economic foreign policy, security policy issues of the CFSP remain largely national and intergovernmental and so limited (Casier, 2012, p. 106). On security issues, Latin America is geopolitically a low priority to this realm of the EU's core interests (Roy, 2012b, p. 13). So, Latin America is not a prime focus of the EU for any of its core interests.

A review of the EU at the 2015 Summit in the Americas, for example, shows that non-economic issues focus on normalizing relations with Cuba, Latin American regional integration, and peace in Colombia—there are no priority security concerns for the EU (Luengo-Cabrera, 2015, pp. 1-4). There are trade agreements and established political dialogues between Latin America and the EU of course. But institutional frameworks do not mean manifestation in the political agenda, especially at the top level of EU policymaking, outside of the specialized lower-level institutions dedicated to the region. A report by the Parliament in July 2017 on the Latin American-EU relationship (exemplifying researchers' analysis of the relationship as primarily defined, especially for the EU, through interregionalism), shows the relationship is limited, and most aspects—especially actionable ones—are economic related, with political considerations mostly about secondary provisions or non-binding dialogues or as development issues, which relate back to the economic relationship (Müller, 2017) (besides the exceptional case of normalizing relations with Cuba) (Müller, et. al., 2017, pp. 45-48, 50-51, 64).

Even MS which could focus on Latin America generally do not. Spain's involvement is limited. Latin America isn't a serious issue at the political level for Spain besides vague rhetorical affirmations (Malamud, 2006, pp. 5-6, 12-13). Besides, Spain lacks the political capital to consistently and meaningfully push a secondary issue in the EU. Largely because of domestic factors, "Madrid punches below its weight in Europe" (Mestres, 2019). Meanwhile, France, Germany, and the UK commit their limited international focus to other regions. Their focus remains on their core issues. France and the UK focus on Africa and the Middle East, for security concerns (Simón, 2017, pp. 67-73), and in a post-9/11 and traditional American alliance-based strategy (Troy Johnston, 2017, pp. 41-56). Most of Germany's meaningful attention focuses almost exclusively on two areas. One priority is continental trade and peace (Simón, 2017, pp. 73-79). The second priority is trade relations with some important external economic partners, like China. Szabo categorizes Germany's foreign policy as "geo-economics," and says that in these relationships "human rights have been downplayed" (Szabo, 2015, p. 143). The rest of the MS are simply too small to overcome their traditional distance from un-essential foreign affairs like Latin America. For example the Czech Republic, actually a mid-range global diplomatic actor in terms of its reach and corps' size compared to the other MS, has only seven embassies in Latin America's 33 countries ("Czech Missions Abroad").

Secondly, the chief issues in play in the Venezuela Crisis specifically—human rights and humanitarian issues—do not involve the EU's core interests. EU trade with Venezuela is relatively inconsequential. Even before the collapse of EU-Venezuela trade by 2018, the levels were low, plummeting to €2.5 billion total trade in goods (European Commission, 2020b, p. 3). In 2013, the year of Maduro's assumption, total trade in goods between the EU and Venezuela was only €7.457 billion, down over €2.5 billion in just one year since 2012 (ibid.). Even the earlier, higher numbers represent a fraction of the EU's total trade with the region. Venezuela was not a leading trading partner for the EU, and it was already trending downward because of domestic Venezuelan factors. Venezuela was not a topic for repeated attention. Nor does Venezuela register in the EU's policymaking for any other core interests. In Venezuela's region, most of the EU's active involvement is limited to bilateral talks and agreements which include non-priority provisions on rule of law (Dominguez, 2015, pp.56, 73-74), trade agreements and negotiations (generally with regional blocs, especially MERCOSUR) (Roy, 2012a, pp. 238-241), and the peace process in Colombia (De Lombaerde et al., 2010, pp. 226, 229-235; Dominguez, 2015, pp. 105-109). Essentially Venezuela is only relevant to the EU altruistically, as a humanitarian and democratization crisis. For a while it remained peripheral. Especially before the threat of national and regional instability since 2017, Venezuela was only a human rights concern for the EU; one of many authoritarian states and economic crises in the world.

Venezuela unsurprisingly did not receive sustained attention from the EU before 2017; the EU is not active in every global human rights issue. This is reflected in the foreign policies of MS outside of the big three (and even these, as discussed, are not focused on Latin American issues). Consider Austria, a representative small-to-mid-size power in the EU. While Austria "has always been a keen promoter of human rights" among MS, this refers to work on issues like landmine conventions and child labor laws, not issues which would involve sacrifice or exertion such as sanctioning authoritarian regimes or pushing for other kinds of stronger stances or more active responses (Pomorska, 2017, p. 57). Austria has only pushed for interventionist policies for peace or human rights in the case of the Balkans and for EU enlargement—i.e. in the EU's neighborhood—and most of its work on human rights are limited to the greater European region (Phinnemore, 2000, pp. 217-219). This demonstrates that its field of play is limited, corresponding to its size and influence. Regarding MS' typical foreign policies toward geopolitically distant human rights issues, this is representative. Evaluating EU foreign policy and human rights over its

entire history to 1992, political scientist professor Kathryn Sikkink finds that when it comes to human rights in foreign policy, "European policies focused on Europe" (Sikkink, 1993, p. 169).

Problems which concern non-core interests of the EU like human-rights issues do not always get much attention. They often do not become an EU priority if they either: occur in or are perpetrated by states which are economically, demographically, or geopolitically small and distant countries to the EU, or if the perpetrating state is a valued partner which the EU is reluctant to antagonize. Brief overviews of examples demonstrate these general patterns. Lack of attention is especially manifested through the first years of atrocity or tragedy. This is another explanation for the sharpening of the EU's stance toward Maduro: as time passes, if the intensity of the crisis is sustained or increased, EU interest may grow and resolve may stiffen. After years of crisis, on one hand Venezuela is not a partner of for the EU, so it may be confronted, but it is also a geopolitically distant country, so it might be neglected.

Regarding the first scenario, states which are not highly relevant to the EU committing serious and systemic human rights abuse, consider Myanmar's government's genocide against its Rohingya minority beginning in August 2017. Violence against the ethnic minority's entire civilian population by the state's army erupted rapidly in August 2017. Within a month, UN High Commissioner for Human Rights Zeid Ra'ad Al Hussein declared it was "a textbook example of ethnic cleansing" (Al Hussein, 2017.) In August 2018 UN investigators called for Myanmar military leaders to face charges of genocide (UN News, 2018). The EU's response was limited, especially at first. For example, the Parliament adopted its first resolution on the issue in December 2016; the resolution "[u]rge[ed] the military and security forces to stop immediately the killings, harassment and rapes of the Rohingya people, and the burning of their homes," but at no point condemns the government, and its "calls" to the EU are limited to things like "continu[ing] the regular bilateral human rights dialogue," "continu[ing] their support of the new democratic structures of Myanmar," and "for the EU to support the UNHCR in its efforts to help Rohingya refugees" (European Parliament, 2016c). Additionally, its extensive "calls," "urges," and "requests" directed at Myanmar's government convey a high level of legitimacy, caution, and neutrality (Ibid.). This is hardly a forceful response to ethnic cleansing. But time can make a difference. Since then, it appears the Parliament has adopted seven resolutions on the issue (European Parliament, 2019d). This is a relatively high number. But this issue is also one of the worst human rights atrocities in the contemporary world, and still concrete or influential actions

from the EU remain limited. The rhetoric has become stronger—for example, the September 13 2018 resolution repeatedly condemns the government (European Parliament, 2018f). (Interestingly, it is hardly more direct and critical than the language used at the same time against Maduro: an authoritarian government received a similar response as a genocidal one.) The Council adopted targeted sanctions (and renewed a previous arms embargo) on April 26 2018 (Council of the EU, 2018c). Meanwhile, the EEAS has maintained a bilateral human rights dialogue with Myanmar (EEAS, 2019a), which is non-binding and not decisively influential. This is also notable because the EU did not break off bilateral relations with the government. Finally, so far the Commission has given over €150 million for humanitarian aid toward the Rohingya Crisis (European Commission, 2020a). But those funds keeps people alive, they do not achieve or press for reform.

The EU's response to the Rohingya Crisis is in some ways parallel to its response to the Venezuela Crisis, but the difference is one is a case of supreme violence and one a case of common authoritarianism and intense humanitarian breakdown. Below it is considered how the EU responds to less severe human rights crises. This example shows the EU's influence is limited in distant areas. Firm rhetoric, aid, and sanctions are about the limit, unless the EU rallies or joins an influential intentional coalition. On Myanmar it did not, and on Venezuela it does.

Demonstrating the EU's response to political issues in geopolitically peripheral Latin America, De Lombaerde et al. evaluate the impact the EU's policies conflict management had during the height of the Colombian Civil War in the 1990s and early 2000s. They say "[c]oncrete examples of intervention in Andean conflicts are almost nonexistent," illustrating the EU's history in the region before the Venezuela Crisis (De Lombaerde et al., 2010, pp. 226, 229-235; Dominguez, 2015, p. 229). Echoing how Dominguez and Santander say the EU sees Latin America as relatively unimportant to its self-interest, De Lombaerde et al. go further and say the same is true for Latin America, that "neither of the regions is a priority for the other" (Ibid., p. 231). In this case the EU's response included Commission funding, MS funding NGOs, and funding or projects from the Parliament and the Council (Ibid., p. 232). Like in the case of the Rohingya Crisis, the EU can contribute to solutions, but its actions do not truly contribute to solving a big problem in a distant land.

The authors have a few conclusions particularly relevant to the present study. They note NGOs play a big role in the EU's response—in both carrying out projects and lobbying (Ibid., pp.

233-234). NGOs potential influence on the EU's foreign policy can help explain the present research question: media, the Venezuelan opposition, and human rights organizations were increasingly outspoken about Maduro's regime and the humanitarian crisis from 2017, and perhaps this contributes to the EU's heightened attention and resolve, as in this case. The authors also find MS often acted alone (Ibid., p. 237). This contrasts to MS' responses to the Venezuela Crisis. Scholars almost universally agree that the effectiveness of the EU's foreign policy is heavily determined by the will of MS to relinquish competences and act supranationally. As foreign policy researcher Jana Puglierin says, ""[t]he reasons that have so far prevented a proactive and coherent European foreign policy are connected to the nature of foreign policy as a core element of national identity and sovereignty" (Puglierin, 2019, p. 2).

Lack of division in MS' opinion must have contributed to the strength of the EU's response to the Venezuela Crisis. Finally, the authors concluded the EU's effectiveness was severely limited, and this is a function of limited MS coordination (De Lombaerde et al., 2010, pp. 241-242). The authors demonstrate the scholarly consensus—even within the limits of its capabilities, the EU has underperformed, and what can change this is political unity and will. In the present study then, a successful, active, or effective EU response must overcome these challenges that, until this point, the EU often does not.

Xinjiang demonstrates the second obstacle, offending states who are valued partners. Reports of the mass internment in concentration camps of millions of Uyghurs emerged in late 2017 (Long, Q., 2017), but only were reported more broadly in spring 2018 (Phillips, 2018). In September 2018, only a small and mild notice was included in the Parliament's extensive resolution on the "State of EU-China relations," as the Parliament "urges the Chinese authorities to free those reportedly detained for their beliefs or cultural practices and identities" (European Parliament, 2018e). A month later a resolution on the "[m]ass arbitrary detention of Uyghurs and Kazakhs" was adopted, and the resolution's strength is similar to the first resolution on the Rohingya crisis (European Parliament, 2018g). EU attention has been limited. The Parliament appears to have adopted four relevant resolutions (European Parliament, 2019e). Merkel, for example, has been loudly silent—for the sake of business interests (Rahn, 2019). While on a visit to China and meeting its leader in September 2019, almost two years into the crisis, "[n]ot once did she utter the word 'Xinjiang'" (Ibid.). Meanwhile, as parts three and four will show, a core of

Latin American-EU relations, including meetings between heads of states, will be on human rights and Venezuela.

Saudi Arabia is another authoritarian state who is a partner on core interests—more security than economic, though it is also an economic partner because of its oil production. Since 2015 Saudi Arabia has waged a brutal air campaign in Yemen which has killed tens of thousands of civilians and imposed a blockade which has ignited famine. The EU is generally less permissive of Saudi abuses than America, yet it was years before the EU began to sharply condemn Saudi Arabia. An initial resolution on July 9 2015 did not condemn Saudi Arabia (European Parliament, 2015b). Almost a year into the war, in February 2016 the Parliament "[c]all[ed] on the VP/HR to launch an initiative aimed at imposing an EU arms embargo against Saudi Arabia, given the serious allegations of breaches of international humanitarian law by Saudi Arabia in Yemen" (European Parliament, 2016a). Two years into the war, Council conclusions vaguely said "[t]here can be no military solution to the conflict in Yemen," and "[t]he EU strongly condemns attacks against civilians and renews its urgent call on all parties to the conflict to ensure the protection of civilians and to respect international humanitarian law and international human rights law," but does not mention the government of Saudi Arabia once, let alone clearly condemn it (Council of the EU, 2017a). This issue does not have the salience and volume in the EU's top institutions that Venezuela does since 2017. When there are declarations on this crisis the EU maintains a much more neutral stance than toward Maduro. A parliamentary resolution in November 2017 does say "dozens of Saudi-led airstrikes have been blamed for indiscriminately killing and wounding civilians in violation of the laws of war," and reiterates its call for an EU arms embargo on Saudi Arabia (European Parliament, 2017g). But years later a clear call from the Parliament has still failed to materialize into simple but meaningful supranational action. The EU has not stopped MS from selling weapons to Saudi Arabia which have been used for these attacks in Yemen. In fact, showing both the inconsistency of even powerful MS on human rights, and the limited ability of the EU to exert itself on such causes, French weapons sales to Saudi Arabia have continued to climb (McCarthy, 2020).

These four examples of the EU's long-term response to grave and years-long human rights crises demonstrate the EU's characteristic behavior. Balfour finds "the sum of activities and reactions that the EU has displayed with regard to human rights and democracy does not add up to a foreign policy" that realizes its principles (Balfour, 2012, p. 137). Generally democracy and

human rights are secondary concerns in EU foreign policy, and when they are prominent in the policy toward a foreign issue, the EU's action remains limited. This clearly echoes the findings of researchers in the literature review.

These examples demonstrate the limits of the assertiveness or effectiveness of EU foreign policy. Aside from effects, even its attempts are typically modest. Also demonstrated in these examples is the conclusion reached by foreign policy researchers Federiga Bindi and Irina Angelescu: the EU even struggles to form a consensus on what its foreign policy goals are (Bindi & Angelescu, 2012, p. 327). MS disagreement may mean nothing is produced, or any rhetoric or policy is adopted is generic, or that different messages come from different parts of the EU. "The most important determinant of all is political will," and disagreements in the EU are plentiful, affecting the strength of its foreign policy, especially on non-core issues (Marsh & Mackenstein, 2005, p. 262). As shown in these examples, the Parliament and the Council may be speaking very differently, if they are speaking at all. Another novelty of the EU's behavior toward Venezuela is that the Council, the Commission, and the Parliament were all vocal, active, and in agreement in their response to the Venezuela Crisis since 2017; both MS dissention and differences between the mentalities and processes of the three key supranational institutions were overcome.

Venezuela is not a valued partner, so the EU would be less cautious, unlike in the cases of Saudi Arabia or China. However, Venezuela does not affect any of the EU's core interests, which means instead of deliberately treating the issue lightly, its effort simply may be limited, as in the case of Myanmar or Colombia. This is part of the environment and mentality the EU has as the Venezuela Crisis emerges in 2017 and the EU forms its response.

In addition to these factors, before 2017 Venezuela was a case of political authoritarianism and economic shortage, not something more cataclysmic (and headline-grabbing) like genocide, war, mass internment, or war crimes as above. Venezuela was not particularly unique or compelling in the competition for relevance. Many equivalent—and worse—humanitarian and human rights issues around the world contended for the EU's finite attention and ability. During this time, similar levels of authoritarianism and/or economic breakdown in Zimbabwe, Congo, Nicaragua, and Cuba for example, rivaled the seriousness of Venezuela's problems.

For example, in the case of Zimbabwe, in February 2019, a year and a half into its troubled transition, the Parliament adopted a text strongly faulting the new government's sustained human rights abuses (European Parliament, 2019b). On one hand, this is similar to the strong statements

on Maduro's regime in 2017. On the other, it is one of notably fewer acts from the top EU institutions, it took a while to get to that point of denunciation, and the resolution is not accompanied by sustained interest, significant funding, or—especially—clear support for the democratic opposition, as in the case of Venezuela. (There are, however, sanctions (Reality Check team, 2019).) This demonstrates that it is not expected that the Venezuela Crisis would receive outstanding attention and bold action from the EU. The response the Venezuela Crisis received is not the default.

Cases of authoritarianism and economic recession, absent catastrophic levels of violence or collapses in standards-of-living, usually do not receive uniquely intense and sustained interest and effort. The EU is limited as a foreign policy organization, especially in fields of non-core interests, and there are many such issues in the world. In 2017 an acute humanitarian crisis emerged in Venezuela, and it began to endanger the region ("Venezuela: Humanitarian Crisis...," 2017). This roughly coincides with the EU's increased attention and will to act in its response. This is important because rather than political human rights crises, humanitarian crises (especially those which are particularly intense, massive, or regionally destabilizing) are typically a global issue which provoke a more active policy response from the EU. Then-EU Commissioner Kristalina Georgieva says "over the years Europe has become a major player in responding to disasters" all over the world (Georgieva, 2014, p. 14) and "humanitarian aid and disaster response are no longer 'niche' areas of EU activity" (Ibid., p. 19). This contrasts with the documented limitations of the EU response to human rights and democracy issues. So, this is likely another part of the explanation of the EU's increased commitment.

When the EU is involved in political issues in geopolitically distant regions, usually its response is not decisive and the EU is not by itself highly influential.

Along with the introduction and literature review sections, part two of the analysis has examined the background of the EU's foreign policy in situations similar or relevant to the Venezuela Crisis. First, we see that Latin America in general is not a relative priority for the EU. Venezuela in particular was not in the forefront of EU global thinking and policymaking before 2017. Even after 2017, some of the issues in play regarding Venezuela are not areas to which the EU usually responds vigorously. Once Venezuela's problems became a crisis—rapidly escalating humanitarian disaster and authoritarianism—this still does not necessarily mean the EU would respond firmly. In similar cases of outstanding human rights abuse, the EU's response may be

muted if the offending state is a partner in core-interests (as in the cases of China or Saudi Arabia) or if the offending state is simply distant from the EU and out of its reach diplomatically and geopolitically (as in the case off Myanmar or Colombia). Scholars repeatedly find that the EU is not usually a strong actor on human rights. Finally, especially before 2017, Venezuela's human rights problem was not unique in its severity (it roughly compares to Zimbabwe). Few of these many cases at any one time get a robust response from the EU. This section has reviewed how the EU typically responds to cases like Venezuela's. This demonstrates what could be expected, and illustrates why this study is needed, because the EU's response to the Venezuela Crisis has been far different. It is an anomaly, and this can offer lessons the EU's unrealized potential.

Part Three: EU Foreign Policy in response to the Venezuela Crisis in 2017

Its actions from January 2019 on show that in this case the EU broke the typical patterns of its foreign policy. As stated, after evaluating EU foreign policy and human rights more broadly, this paper will examine the EU's response to the first two years of the Venezuela Crisis, to compare it to what could be expected, and to track and better understand the EU's journey to its extraordinary actions since early 2019.

Until 2017, even as Venezuela began to stir and the source of the Crisis emerged in late 2016, the EU's foreign policy toward Venezuela was roughly what could be expected: minimal attention and limited resolve. Things seemed to change in early 2017.

Even before the escalation of the political crisis in the spring (with mass protests, regime violence, and the ANC), the EU's interest was notably higher and it was already starting to be much more active on Venezuela. Already in March, before the protests had erupted, an EEAS spokesperson released an official statement "recall[ing] that full respect of the Constitution, democratic principles, rule of law and separation of powers is crucial for the country to achieve a peaceful outcome to the current difficult situation and to regain political stability" (EEAS, 2017a). This was in response to the Maduro government revoking parliamentary immunity and limiting the rights of the AN. This statement is a bit stronger and more direct than previous statements from the EEAS and HR/VP. After all, the statement called for "full respect of the human right and fundamental freedoms" (Ibid.), which it would not do if the EU was not interested enough and able

to muster the internal unity necessary for such non-tranquil language against a sovereign government.

After the protests began in April, immediately met by regime violence, the EU was much more focused on Venezuela. The EU showed interest relatively quickly, seeming to emerge from its usual torpor. On April 27, the Parliament "[c]ondemn[ed] the continued unconstitutional violation of the democratic order in Venezuela," "[e]xpresse[d] grave concern at the seriously deteriorating situation as regards democracy, human rights and the socio-economic situation in Venezuela," and called for dialogue and preparation for a possible humanitarian crisis (European Parliament, 2017b). Still denying to identify or condemn the regime explicitly, neither is this is the typically balanced and neutral statement.

In May, a month into the protests and violent repression, the Council released its "Council conclusion on Venezuela" (Council of the EU, 2017b). This was a rapid response—compared to months or years for other (and more severe) crises. Again there was no direct condemnation of the Maduro regime, besides a reminder that its use of military courts to imprison civilian protestors "goes against international law" (Ibid.). In a way this is cautious, as the Council's most direct condemnation is reserved for a niche component of the regime's apparatus of repression. Yet there is a clear preoccupation about human-rights throughout the document. Violence is condemned multiple times, though responsibility remains unassigned. Dialogue is strongly called for. Meanwhile, the conclusions declare "the fundamental rights of the Venezuelan people must be respected," indirectly but clearly saying they currently are not (Ibid.). From the Council, with the high threshold of unanimity and the perpetual clashing of various MS' viewpoints, this document is surprisingly strong on human-rights. The difference with Council language on Venezuela in 2016 is notable.

About a week later, the EEAS spokesperson followed with another statement. Though it did not condemn, it noted "violence" and called for "the integrity of the democratic institutions" (EEAS, 2017b). The Commission appears more restrained than the Council or the Parliament. All three institutions, however, so far carefully avoided taking a direct stance against the Maduro regime. The EU spoke for human rights, but it avoided taking a side. But repeatedly, in various ways, it implicitly condemned the government and called for the protection of democracy and human-rights. There was a contradiction between the clear concern for human-rights and an

insistence on remaining officially neutral between supporting the opposition or the regime. This is what is seen in the EU response during the popular protests and state violence through the summer.

In mid-July, while Spain was suggesting sanctions if Maduro's behavior continued, HR/VP Mogherini again resisted such an approach (Schultz, 2017). In some ways the EU was unusually stirred by the Venezuela Crisis, while at the same time it so far was not willing to respond firmly, especially when it comes to options beyond rhetoric, such as sanctions or aid. The journey from typical behavior to 2019 is demonstrated in the EU's partly unique, partly normal response through the first half of 2017.

Interestingly, in late April a resolution was introduced in the European Parliament by the leftist GUE/NGL Group condemning OEA General Secretary Luis Almagro's condemnation of the Maduro regime, backing of the opposition, and call for human-rights. The proposed resolution fiercely defended—and even praised—the Venezuelan government, attacked the OEA, and opposed humanitarian and democratic concerns: the resolution "[d]enounces the spurious 'instrumentalisation' of human rights for political ends by the EU, in particular in the case of Venezuela," "[d]enounces the accusations about an 'alleged humanitarian crisis' in Venezuela, which are intended to increase external interference and bolster a campaign in favour of intervention in the country," and labels such actions "external interference" (Couso Permuy, et al., 2017). This bitterly anti-human-rights proposal demonstrates some of the attitudes which were present in European society. This may help explain the neutral and softer policy seen during the first half of 2017: not necessarily because these people themselves were numerically significant, but a group with such a strong position is demonstrative of a wider spectrum of others who are less fanatic though still hesitant to move to support a firmer stance. The resolution was not adopted, but it demonstrates a component of the EU politics and public opinion at play on the issue. The EU had to overcome certain attitudes and internal divisions, or at least weaken them, to get to the point where it was moving beyond its usual responses.

Later in the summer things began to change sharply. Somehow internal hesitations or divisions had become further surpassed. Months after the start of the Crisis, a far clearer response emerged from the EU. It seems three factors determined this. First, it took time. The delayed shift may express internal trepidation or dissent during the start of the crisis. Given the difference between the first and second halves of the year, it suggests that it took time to come to the explicitly anti-Maduro, pro-human-rights position the EU has taken since. Cases in part two showed time

helps (though usually years, not months). Second, the political crisis escalated in Venezuela: state violence, a rising death toll and arrests, and the ANC power grab. Third, the humanitarian situation was rapidly deteriorating; and this decade the EU has more decisively responded to humanitarian crises (Georgieva, 2014, pp. 14-19). Maybe the EU revised its opinion due to the increasing severity of the Crisis, or took time to reach consensus internally. It seems both these processes converged to pull the EU to its distinctive response beginning in summer of 2017.

In the July 2017 report on EU-Latin American relations the Parliament warned of a "current democratic crisis" in Venezuela and called for dialogue between the government and opposition (Müller et. al., 2017, pp. 63, 67). The report's language on Venezuela is newly lucid of reality, such as when it says authoritarians features "seem to have prevailed" from the previously hybrid regime (Ibid., p. 15).

On July 31st an EEAS spokesperson issued a lengthier statement declaring recent events had "reinforced the European Union's preoccupation for the fate of democracy in Venezuela" (EEAS, 2017c). Contradiction still remains. The statement says "[a]ll sides must refrain from violence" (Ibid.), even though violence overwhelmingly came from the government. But the statement also says, "[t]he European Union condemns the excessive and disproportionate use of force by security forces" (Ibid.). The EU appears cautious to abandon an increasingly strained neutrality, but it is clearly growing more displeased with the regime.

From the EEAS this is relatively explicit language. A pair of declarations by Mogherini on July 26 and August 2, responding to the illegitimate and farcical election of the ANC, matches it. In the first, Mogherini indirectly condemns the regime by mentioning "human rights violations, excessive use of force, massive detentions," and she calls the AN "the legitimate legislative body" (Council of the EU, 2017c). Though not directly contradicting the regime's claims about legal authority, this language shows a pivotal willingness to back the opposition and oppose the regime's arbitrary measures. It also calls for dialogue (Ibid.). The second statement, noting the dubious creation and election of the ANC, says "[t]he European Union and its Member States therefore cannot recognise the Constituent Assembly" (Council of the EU, 2017d). For the first time, the EU began to stop deferring to the Maduro regime's claims of sovereign legitimacy in the country. Reiterating calls for talks, it says the EU and MS "also welcome and encourage the offers of countries in the region and other international actors to accompany and facilitate such negotiations" (Ibid.), taking the step of acknowledging the importance of regional partners in

reaching a solution. These statements represent a concretely tougher EU position; the political use of recognition of sovereign bodies in defiance of the de jure government is an assertive step. Serious internal resolve is the only way this is possible from a supranational organization favorable to bilateralism and usually frayed by divisions.

Venezuelan opposition leaders Julio Borges and Freddy Guevara toured the EU in early September, and high level EU and MS officials received them. Notably, Merkel did, took a strong position on the situation, and was seen to have "backed" the opposition ("Angela Merkel backs...," 2017). Borges and Guevara met similar success with another influential figure, Macron. Hours after meeting with Borges and Guevara, Macron said he may push for EU sanctions (Associated Press, 2017). These are decisive actions which herald a shift in the EU—a willingness to go beyond statements, even more direct ones, to take or consider atypical and influential action like sanctions and unrecognizing the government. It appears the escalated authoritarianism of and humanitarian crisis caused by Maduro in 2017 was having an effect. July to September show the EU steadily drifting away from bilateralism and neutrality.

September also marked the beginning of the first round of dialogue since the ANC and the democratic crisis. Held in the Dominican Republic, the process was EU-backed but Latin American-led (Pineda & Cawthorne, 2017). Followings its inclinations, the EU had repeatedly emphasized the needs for dialogue during 2017. Months later, for example, after unfruitful talks, Italy repeated its support for dialogue, with another round of talks scheduled to begin in mid-December (Alfano, 2017). Increasingly uncharacteristic behavior—politicizing recognition, focusing on human rights, condemning state abuse directly—coexisted with some typical behavior, such as its preference for negotiated solutions.

At its political conference in early September the EPP adopted a resolution on the "democratic crisis in Venezuela." The document emphasized human-rights and called for EU sanctions (European People's Party, 2017). This of course could be because of an ideological opposition—even democratic, non-authoritarian conservatives typically prioritize human-rights in definably leftist regimes. Nevertheless, this is a significant stance from one of the EU's mainstream political actors.

On September 13 the Parliament successfully passed a resolution calling for targeted asset freezes (European Parliament, 2017d). The resolution also recognized the AN and affirmed that the Parliament and EU do not recognize the ANC (European Parliament, 2017c). A call for asset

freezes "for all those involved in the serious violations of human rights in Venezuela" (Ibid.) is a major step for the EU. This represents a significant hardening of the EU's, or at least the Parliament's, attitude. The Parliament also said in the resolution that it "fully supports the ICC investigations into the extensive crimes and acts of repression perpetrated by the Venezuelan regime" (Ibid.). Concrete and coercive action like this from the EU is uncommon and notable. Now the Parliament was pushing for actions which were not non-binding. Calls for sanctions and the politicization of recognition from Parliament are decisive new policies.

(Significantly, this call came from a resolution on Latin American-EU relations (Ibid.). This is another positive sign: the Parliament "[u]nderline[d] that the EU-LAC bi-regional partnership is based on common principles, values and interests such as democracy, human rights, peace and solidarity, the rule of law and an independent judiciary," and expressed its commitment to relations to build the trade relationship and promote these values (Ibid.).)

Just a few weeks after the fraudulent victory of the ruling part in gubernatorial elections, on October 26, to be awarded on December 13, the Parliament dramatically escalated its backing of the opposition by awarding its prestigious Sakharov Prize to the Venezuelan democratic opposition (European Parliament, 2017h). Parliament President Antonio Tajani said,

"By awarding the Sakharov Prize for Freedom of Thought to Democratic Opposition in Venezuela, we are reaffirming our unwavering support to the democratically-elected national assembly of Venezuela. We are also calling for the peaceful transition to democracy that the Venezuelan people are desperately calling for" (European Parliament, 2017f).

This act, as the language shows, displays a few things: the EU's opposition to Maduro, the EU's support for the opposition, and the EU's insistence on a transition. The new language of "transition"—indirectly calling for a new post-Maduro government—is a moderate but significant escalation of the language of "free and transparent electoral processes" and "measures to constructively promote the political stabilisation of the country" from the 13 September resolution (European Parliament, 2017c), and demonstrates the rate of change in the Parliament's position. This is a confrontational, non-bilateral approach which is sharply distinct from the typical non-binding and vague critiques and inconsequential actions the EU responds with to most states which systematically violate human rights. Increasingly, the EU is abandoning the typically deferential bilateral for this novel political and partial, universal values-based, approach toward Venezuela.

On November 13 the Council adopted an arms embargo and targeted sanctions (Council of the EU, 2017e). Compare this to the Saudi Arabia and the Yemen War: years into the murder of tens of thousands of civilians, the EU has not done what it did in a few months in response to hundreds of murders by the Maduro regime (surely the lack of sacrifice required for this embargo compared to a Saudi one plays a role). The conclusions with the announcement are clear: "The EU calls upon the government to urgently restore democratic legitimacy," and calls for dialogue and transition (Ibid.). As the Italian Minister said in December, "[o]ur only aim [in adopting the sanctions] is to encourage a substantial dialogue through gestures capable of creating a climate of confidence" (Alfano, 2017). The EU was showing it was committed to go further to achieve change. Demonstrating this concern, the Parliament released a detailed briefing in December displaying its concern for human rights, democracy, and humanitarian issues in the country (Gómez Ramírez, December 2017, pp. 8, 9, 11).

Uncharacteristically, the EU was taking real action and displayed a strong stance for human-rights. The EU continued to call for dialogue, enacting sanctions only to facilitate successful talks. Significantly, in addition to sanctions the EU was also politicizing its recognition rather than accepting the Maduro's arbitrary power grabs, and it was calling for a "transition" rather than more characteristic calls for a "solution." The volume of declarations and resolutions on Venezuela was high in 2017, and the forcefulness of the rhetoric about human rights abuse was increasingly direct. Maduro's abuses forced the EU to choose between standing firmly for human rights and remaining typically bilateral and diplomatic, and it chose the former. After a year of intense political conflict, human rights abuse, humanitarian emergency, the EU's response was distinct from its normal behavior of objectivity and passivity. After a few broader notes to complete this subsection on 2017, the EU's policy very early in 2018, relevant to its actions in December, is covered at the start of part four.

Certain political realities were influencing the EU's response to the Venezuela Crisis. First, there is the global situation. Russia and China gave Maduro's regime economic lifelines ("Venezuela gets support...," 2017). With thousands of intelligence and secret police forces in the country directing Maduro's surveillance and repression apparatus, Cuba instrumentally propped up the regime militarily and politically (Naim, 2017; Berwick, 2019; O'Grady, 2017). Confronting Maduro meant the EU was opposing adversaries it is generally keen to not antagonize, especially

in geopolitically distant regions or over issues of non-core interests, such as with China in Africa (Wissenbach, 2009, pp. 663, 665, 669-671). For example, in 2017 Greece vetoed an EU resolution at the UN condemning China on human rights (Smith, 18 June 2017). Secondly, there is the Trump effect. Instability, backstabbing, a disinterest in human rights, and support—rhetorical and real for authoritarianism were repeatedly coming from America and its president (Montana, 2017; Milman & Smith & Carrington., 2017; Baker, 2017). This turn meant the EU was increasingly on its own in defending a liberal world order (Lehne & Grabbe, 2017; "How Trump, Putin...," 2017), and at least for now unable to maintain a liberal world order on its own (Youngs, 2018; Haass, R., 2017). And Trump also increased the strength of populism and nationalism in Europe (Pazzanese, 2017). Domestically, in 2017 the EU was still wracked by populism (Erlanger, 2017). Many leaders increasingly choose not to defend human rights in times of populism (Roth, 2017). Not just Eurosceptics, but even non-populists simply oppose increased competences from MS to the EU on foreign policy and consistently resist stronger responses. Finally, there is Brexit. After reeling from the shock after the Brexit vote in 2016 (Lane, 2016), in 2017 the EU had to overcome at least temporary weakness caused by Brexit (Campos et. al., November 2016, pp. 35-37, 47-49, 75) and conduct extensive Brexit negotiations: in 2017 alone it was six months of "daily dramas" ("Brexit: EU leaders...," 2017). This took a lot of the EU's time and energy. These four factors—global authoritarianism, Trump, EU populism, and Brexit—were not conducive for the EU to play the role of defender of human rights in Venezuela. These factors can explain some shortfalls, and also make what the EU did end up doing even more remarkable. Doing what it did in this political environment showed something had shifted. From this point of view then, 2019 is less surprising and is clearly part of a progression.

The EU somewhat failed to utilize potential partnerships. For example, in August MERCOSUR, a regional trade bloc, expelled Venezuela (Hermida, 2017). The EU was continuing decades-old negotiations on a trade deal with MERCOSUR at the time ("What's your beef?...," 2017), and it seems it released no public comment on this development (besides a brief and objective discussion of MERCOSUR and Venezuela, before this happened, as part of a larger report on the region (Müller et. al., 2017, pp. 27-28)). The Parliament adopted a resolution on Latin America relations in September (European Parliament, 2017c), following its Committee on Foreign Affairs' report in July (Müller et. al., 2017). The September resolution supports various elements of the active, institutional, and bilateral interregional relationship—and calls for closer

ties in some ways—but fails to lay out a path forward for closer cooperation on the intensifying Venezuela Crisis (European Parliament, 2017c). Given the activity on this issue and the general regional strength of the Grupo de Lima and the OEA, this represents a missed opportunity. Overall the report reveals an aspirational and actually growing, yet still limited interregional relationship.

Supporting the precarious Colombian peace process, the normalization of ties with Cuba, and developing interregional trade relations at the time, the EU proved to be unprepared to seriously deepen ties on other political issues, such as the Venezuela Crisis. On the other hand, the June 8 2016—the year before the hardening of the EU's stance in 2017—resolution already "[u]rges the VP/HR to cooperate with Latin American countries and regional and international organizations" (European Parliament, 2016b). There were some intentions at least, though efforts were not nearly exhaustive. Through both phases of the EU's response in 2017, its policy was not, at least publicly, coordinated with North or Latin American partners. In a way, the EU followed with delay the Pan-American responses. For example, the EU's sanctions came months after similar American and Canadian actions (Government of Canada, 2017a; "US slaps sanctions...," 2017). The relative weakness and unimportance of Latin American relations for the EU was revealed by the fact that there appears to be no EU cooperation with the OEA or the Grupo de Lima, beyond minor funding for an OEA report on human rights in the continent, which included describing some of the Maduro regime's abuses (Eguigiren Praeli et. al., 2017, p. 18). There appears to be one act of Latin American-EU cooperation on the issue: following the Grupo de Lima's request (Government of Canada, 2017b), the EU agreed to postpone the scheduled CELAC-EU summit scheduled for October 2017 (European Parliament, 2017e). A joint statement of the Euro-Latin American Parliamentary Assembly on September 21 2017 acknowledged the Parliament's and various Latin American Congresses' resolutions on Venezuela and expressed "our solidarity with the Venezuelan nation," but the resolution goes no further on diplomacy or action on the Venezuela Crisis (Asamblea Parlamentaria Euro-Latinoamericana, 2017). This is the kind of action which the EU could conduct more frequently to maximize its influence even within current constraints.

Similarly, it appears there was no real US-EU coordination, at least publicly. Even once the EU began to imposed sanctions, condemn the regime, and focus on human-rights, it was not coordinated with and frequently was even different than the American response. Failing to coordinate or work together with America is another missed opportunity. However, given the Trump presidency, this may be a wise decision or out of the EU's hands. Similarly, it appears the EU did not raise or support responses to the Crisis at the UN either.

To summarize, the EU's foreign policy toward the Venezuela Crisis in 2017 is complicated. For one thing, there is a defining shift. The EU enters 2017 treating the Crisis as it does similar cases. But early in 2017 the EU voices stronger rhetoric, and after a few months adopts what is for the EU an exceptional resolve and strong stance. Significantly, in 2017 it begins to use recognition as a policy tool for human rights. By the end of 2017 the EU was adopting sanctions. During the whole year the EU did not take up the issue with potential international partners, particularly the US, Latin America, and the UN, and this represents an unnecessary failure. Overall, the EU clearly abandoned its deference to cooperation and compromise and took a stand for human rights. In response to Maduro's arbitrary power and brutal rule, the EU was able to be flexible, abandoning its impulse for do adopt policies more effective in pushing for progress. A challenging environment limited what the EU did, but makes what it achieved even more commendable.

The EU went far beyond what should be expected of it. From this it seems clear that the distinctiveness of its actions in 2019 is not out of nowhere, but comes from a process beginning two years before of unusually high interest, commitment, and resolve for the cause of human rights in Venezuela.

Part Four: EU Foreign Policy in response to the Venezuela Crisis in 2018

By the end of 2018 over 3 million Venezuelan refugees had fled the country (UNHCR, 2018b). Almost all of them went to Latin American countries (Grandi, 2018; UNICEF, 2018, pp. 1-2), with nearly 1.5 million in Colombia alone (Baddour, 2019). Meanwhile, Maduro's authoritarianism and the economic breakdown in Venezuela continued. As a result there was a decrease in regional stability, with risks of greater chaos (Otis, 2018; Londoño, 2020). The EU's response reflects these two trends: continued work on human rights and an increasing worry about the humanitarian disaster. If 2017 was unusual but not entirely unprecedented, 2018 covers the gap between that response and the EU's fully novel policies toward Venezuela in 2019.

In January and early February there were talks between the regime and the opposition in the Dominican Republic. Even as the regime seemed to meet the EU's call for dialogue, the EU's did not prematurely soften its position. For example, on 22 January the Council sanctioned an additional 7 regime officials, because "[t]hese individuals are involved in the non-respect of democratic principles or the rule of law as well as in the violation of human rights" (Council of the EU, 2018a). The Council's language here is notably explicit.

Also in January Spain and Venezuela expelled each other's ambassadors; Venezuela did so first after accusing Spain of being behind the Council's sanctions (AFP, 2020). For over fifteen years Spain and Venezuela had periodically experienced diplomatic conflict. This January was a dramatic escalation and demonstrated the height of animosity between the two governments (Casquiero, 2020). It also suggests that with such poor relations, Spain now may be pushing more heavily within the EU for a firmer response. Meanwhile, as the talks were still underway, Macron urged more EU sanctions: he did this while hosting Argentine President Mauricio Macri ("France Urges More...," 2018), exemplifying development in interregional cooperating on the issue. Overall, early 2018 saw the continuation of the trending EU stance.

Talks collapsed in early February. The EU's recent approach continued, signaling that, at least for the moment, it was not going to relent until the situation changed. On February 8 the Parliament adopted another resolution on Venezuela. This was in response to the ANC's unilateral move to set an alleged presidential election for May 20, moving up the calendar to favor Maduro at a moment of strength. Noting "the situation of human rights, democracy and the rule of law in Venezuela continues to deteriorate; whereas Venezuela is facing an unprecedented political, social, economic and humanitarian crisis, resulting in many deaths," the Parliament backed the sanctions, rejected the ANC's May 20 date, threatened to not recognize such unfree elections, reaffirmed that it considered the ANC illegitimate, and repeated its identification of the AN "as the only legally constituted and recognised parliament in Venezuela" (European Parliament, 2018a). The text also directly condemned the Maduro regime for various abuses and blamed it for the humanitarian crisis (Ibid.). Concern for democracy and human rights and a firm will to act (sanctions, withholding recognition) are more dominant in this resolution than the usual response to human rights issues. Not yet was the EU taking nearly unprecedented positions like in 2019, but it was already taking an uncharacteristically bold stance, especially in its rejection of the regime's decisions about sovereign authority.

The EU was not timid in its judgments on the unfree and unfair environment for the presidential elections in May. On April 19, Mogherini released a statement saying "the European

Union will monitor closely the electoral process and related developments on the ground and stands ready to react through appropriate measures to any decision or action that might continue to undermine democracy, the rule of law and human rights situation in the country" (Council of the EU, 2018b). Mogherini did not preemptively withhold recognition of the elections, but she took the uncommon step of explicitly threatening further EU actions if undemocratic processes continue. On another note, discussing the March visit of Christos Stylianides, Commissioner for Humanitarian Aid and Crisis Management, to the region to investigate the refugee crisis, Mogheirni said aid was forthcoming (Ibid.).

More strongly, on May 3 Parliament adopted a resolution which called for postponing the elections, "[r]ecall[ing] that under the current circumstances, the European Parliament cannot recognise the elections resulting from this illegitimate process; in this regard calls on the European Union, OAS and 'El Grupo de Lima' to act with united and coordinated voice" (European Parliament, 2018b). This act is far beyond non-binding and diplomatic language. Additionally, it is notable that the Parliament called for cooperation between the EU, OEA ("OAS"), and the Grupo de Lima. With this resolution, the EU demonstrates how far it had come in about a year, and how uncharacteristically active its work for human rights in Venezuela was.

Compare this to similar situations: it is abnormal for the EU to withhold its recognition of fraudulent elections by authoritarian incumbents. Nicaragua's dictator, Daniel Ortega, claimed victory in highly fraudulent elections in a severely authoritarian atmosphere in November 2016 ("Nicaragua's Electoral Farce," 2016). The EU's response was a statement from the EEAS (not even from Mogherini) which "regrets that the electoral process did not provide conditions for an unrestricted participation of all the political forces in the country" and says "[t]he EU stands ready to work with the government issued from these elections" (EEAS, 2016). The Parliament passed no resolution. Less than a year before the EU would utilize recognition and non-recognition in its foreign policy toward Venezuela, in the similar situation of Nicaragua the EU upheld its standard behavior of accepting the authoritarian status quo and committing itself to bilateral work with authoritarians on the issue of their human rights abuses. Four months later, on February 16 2017 the Parliament passed a resolution; while it did note "democracy and the rule of law have deteriorated in Nicaragua in the past years," its language is drastically different that toward Maduro (European Parliament, 2017a). Similarly different is the only action the Parliament calls for, when it "urges the EU to monitor the situation and, if necessary, to assess the potential measures to be

taken" (Ibid.). Weeks into a government massacre of hundreds of peaceful protestors and arrests and torture of thousands ("Nicaragua: tres meses...," 2018), the next resolution came on May 31 2018 (European Parliament, 2018c). That resolution "deplores" and "denounces" the regime (Ibid.). But again its only measures are "warn[ing] against the serious political, economic and investment consequences which might follow the breaches of human rights" (Ibid.). No further action has come. On October 2 2018 Mogherini expressed EU support for dialogue and "call[ed] on the government of Nicaragua to stop the disproportionate use of force against demonstrators" (Council of the EU, 2018g). On January 21 2019 the Council adopted conclusions which "firmly condemns the repression of the press and civil society" and "underlines its [the EU's] readiness to use all its policy instruments to contribute to a peaceful negotiated way out of the current crisis and react to further deterioration of human rights and rule of law" (Council of the EU, 2019a). Yet nothing has been done. Years into a rapid and drastic construction of an authoritarian state, the EU's response is markedly checked compared to policies toward Maduro. The contrast to the Council and the EU's policy toward Venezuela is vivid. Its response to Venezuela is noteworthy.

On May 3, weeks before the alleged elections, the Parliament had declared "the conditions for credible, transparent and inclusive elections are not met," and said it would not recognize them (European Parliament, 2018b). Such a call before the alleged election is uncommonly activist and unobjective. Two days after the farcical May 20 "election," on May 22 Mogherini released a statement (Council of the EU, 2018d). After noting "[m]ajor obstacles to the participation of opposition political parties and their leaders, an unbalanced composition of the National Electoral Council, biased electoral conditions, numerous reported irregularities during the Election Day, including vote buying, stood in the way of fair and equitable elections," she says "[t]herefore, as advanced in our statement of April 19th, the EU and its member states will consider the adoption of adequate measures" (Ibid.). Though not withholding recognition here, this shows that the EU was committed to its previous warnings and working to take further action. This is far from the typically uncommitted defense of human rights through infrequent, measured, and vague affirmations seen in part two.

Decisively, on May 28 the Council adopted "conclusions on Venezuela" (Council of the EU, 2018e). The Council identifies systematic abuses of the democratic processes, and says they "led to these elections being neither free nor fair" (Ibid.). And it "calls for the holding of fresh presidential elections in accordance with internationally recognised democratic standards and the

Venezuelan constitutional order" (Ibid.). Without saying so then, the EU here is implicitly not recognizing the officially declared outcome, almost indirectly revoking its recognition of Maduro as president. Such an intergovernmental decisions represents uncommon political will. Additionally, the Council says, "the EU will enhance its diplomatic outreach with all relevant national, regional and international actors, recognising especially efforts by Latin American and Caribbean partners that have offered their assistance and support to the process of overcoming the crisis in Venezuela" (Ibid.). Two major steps are taken and trends demonstrated here: the EU was increasingly abandoning neutrality, and becoming more forceful on the issue.

The G7 condemned the May 20 process as well: "[b]y failing to meet accepted international standards and not securing the basic guarantees for an inclusive, fair and democratic process, this election and its outcome lack legitimacy and credibility" (European Council, 2018). France, Germany, and the UK are members of the G7. The EU is an invitee, and it was signed to this May 23 statement too (Ibid.). The big three MS and the EU itself doing this represents the EU working with international partners, and a commitment to the assertive stance of the EU toward this issue. It also shows there must be intense push in the EU against anyone opposing the developing harder line.

After May, the EU paid increasing attention to the regional refugee and domestic humanitarian crises developing. Already the EU had been concerned. For example, Parliament's February 8 resolution repeatedly discusses the humanitarian crisis, even framing its support for sanctions and the arms embargo as tied to what it says is government culpability in it (European Parliament, 2018a). Now its response evolved beyond rhetoric. For the first time, the EU provided financial aid to the Venezuelan Crisis. On June 7, Mogherini declared, "'[w]e cannot remain bystanders to this human tragedy," and the Commission announced "a package of €35.1 million in emergency aid and medium-term development assistance to support the Venezuelan people and the neighboring countries affected by this crisis" (European Commission, 2018a).

A month later, the European Parliament adopted a resolution on the Venezuelan Crisis — yet another one; the volume of work on this issue is meaningful in itself—this time on the refugee and humanitarian aspect. In this July 5 resolution the European Parliament said it was "deeply shocked and alarmed by the devastating humanitarian situation in Venezuela" (European Parliament, 2018d). But in addition to expressing concern or describing a tragedy, there was a real push for action. The resolution called on the regime to allow humanitarian aid and to address the

democratic crisis with free elections (Ibid.). It also called for an international plan to assist "refugees," commended Latin American countries for helping fleeing Venezuelans, and called on MS to do the same (Ibid.). These steps go beyond discussions on the issue in the previous resolutions. The last demand is particularly bold given the EU's destabilizing debate at the time about accepting refugees (Galston, 2018; Banchon, 2018). Additionally, the resolution flatly states the EU "does not recognise the elections or the authorities put in place by this illegitimate process," and it extensively discusses the human rights and their abuse by the regime (European Parliament, 2018d). Notably, the resolution also says, "the government itself has been responsible for the current humanitarian crisis in the region," based on a report by the OAS (Ibid.). This demonstrates the EU's increased commitment to regional Latin American partners in its foreign policy toward Venezuela, something which previously was limited in general and on this issue. Finally, the resolution "fully supports the preliminary investigations of the ICC into the extensive crimes and acts of repression perpetrated by the Venezuelan regime, and calls for the EU to play an active role in this regard" (Ibid.). This is a direct call for real action from the Parliament and demonstrates unusual EU resolve move beyond non-binding rhetorical interest or concern, and it shows an interest in increasing EU influence by working through available international frameworks. All of these are strategies not universally pursued in response to similar crisis.

As shown by the July 5 resolution, the EU did not drop its work on the human-rights and democratic part of the problem as it responded to the humanitarian crisis. At the UN's HRC in Geneva, the EU submitted a statement calling for that council to take up certain human-rights issues. Among abuses and atrocities like Myanmar/Burma, Syria, and China, the EU referred Venezuela to that council's attention (EEAS, 2018). Notably, it did so by referring to "the human rights violations as outlined by the independent panel of experts who presented to the OAS on 29 May" (Ibid.); this demonstrates another effort to compliment or cooperate with Latin American partners on the Venezuelan Crisis. Considering the limits of the EU's interest in and relations with Latin America, this represents a positive development. (Regional partnerships are usually crucial to effectively promoting human rights. For example, EU work with ASEAN increased the possibilities for success in its relationship with Myanmar (Paik, 2016, pp. 417-419, 428, 432)). Doing this in its report to a major UN body shows the EU interested beyond statements to attempt to exert influence in outcomes. Refencing regional partners and working through the UN are steps the EU appears to not have utilized well in 2017, and they show the EU's increasing resolve on

human rights and Venezuela. The wave of various humanitarian resolutions and actions from the EU in the first half of 2018 also incorporated the language of human-rights and democracy, and explicitly linked the humanitarian crisis to the authoritarian one. That is, the EU was not avoiding the riskier and tougher political issue.

On June 25 the Council adopted sanctions on a further 11 regime officials for "human rights violations and for undermining democracy and the rule of law" (Council of the EU, 2018f). The official journal publication includes detailed explanations of the abuses committed by the 11 individuals, outlining the Council's reasoning; for example, it explains that one individual is "responsible for supporting and implementing policies and activities which under mine democracy and the rule of law, including the prohibition of public demonstrations, and heading President Maduro's "anti-coup command" which has targeted civil society and the democratic opposition," and another is "responsible for SEBIN's [the secret police] activities which include serious human rights violations such as arbitrary detention" (Official Journal of the European Union, 2018). The EU usually seeks to revoke sanctions and reward perceived compliance (Luengo-Cabrera & Portela, 2015). Yet here the EU is sustaining and broadening sanctions for human rights abuse, which it technically details. Such a course of action exemplifies the EU's resolve in its foreign policy toward Venezuela—a firm human right-based foreign policy.

In 2018 the EU increasingly worked through international organizations. On September 11 the EU delegation at the HRC said "we welcome the reports about Venezuela and Nicaragua" (Press and information team of the Delegation to the UN in Geneva, 2018). Of this speech's 11 topics, Venezuela was one, showing continued interest and an effort to work through important international organizations. Spending its limited international political capital trying to exert influence and secure results through international organizations, the EU called for international cooperation on human rights in Venezuela and other places. Through 2018 the EU seemed to demonstrate that it would not lose interest in the Crisis nor helplessly tolerate sustained abuse. 2018 shows the EU increasingly deploying its available tools, such as the ability to press issues at the HRC.

France took action on its own. In hindsight, considering for example Macron's agitations in 2019 ("Emmanuel Macron warns...," 2019; Zaretsky, 2019) and 2020 (Brzozowski, 2020) for transformational reform of European foreign policy thinking, this is not surprising. Macron joined Argentina, Chile, Colombia, Paraguay, Perú, and Canada in referring the Maduro regime to the

International Criminal Court (ICC) to be investigated for crimes against humanity (Ramírez Hernández, 2018). This was a major act for France. Done outside of the EU, the action nevertheless applies some pressure to the rest of the EU to either act as individual MS or supranationally to pursue a similarly escalated step of some kind. As *El Colombiano*'s Andrés Oppenheimer said, "'France can move the board...[because it] is talking to Germany, Spain, the Netherlands, among other European countries'" (Ibid.). Although France's action did not succeed in pulling other MS along, it shows France's position, and suggests that it was likely pushing within the EU for a forceful policy toward Maduro.

In September 2017 the Parliament had backed ICC investigations of the Maduro regime and called "for the EU to play an active role in this regard" (European Parliament, 2017c). But other MS did not heed the Parliament or follow France. This is an example of how the EU was not fully uninhibited in utilizing its available tools in its foreign policy toward Venezuela in 2018.

At the Foreign Affairs Council meeting on October 15, among other issues, the Council discussed Venezuela and agreed "to explore the possibility of establishing a contact group" which could support the process of a political solution in Venezuela (Council of the EU, 2018h). And on October 23 Mogherini delivered a major speech "at the European Parliament plenary session on the situation in Venezuela" (Mogherini, 2018). About a year into sanctions and a stronger rhetorical stance, Mogherini said "today, the situation has not improved at all – on the contrary. So, we stick to our decision [to impose sanctions], and the restrictive measures will stay as long as human rights are violated and democratic principles are disregarded" (Ibid.). She reaffirmed that the solution to the crisis "has to be a democratic outcome, involving all Venezuelans" (Ibid.). Correspondingly, on November 6 the Council renewed the sanctions for another year (Council of the EU, 2018i).

Mogherini's speech was followed by the adoption of another resolution by the Parliament on October 25. This resolution is particularly comprehensive. It discuss the humanitarian crisis and the regime's authoritarianism in detail (European Parliament, 2018h). Significantly, it, "[f]ully supports the preliminary statement of the ICC on the extensive crimes and acts of repression perpetrated by the Venezuelan regime against its own citizens; urges the Union and the Member States to join the initiative of the ICC State Parties to investigate crimes against humanity committed by the Venezuelan government" (Ibid.). Speaking to the EU, the Parliament also calls for greater humanitarian funding and a mission to Perú in 2019 to investigate the refugee crisis,

supports the Council's intention to explore forming an international and regional contact group, and calls for more sanctions "if the situation of human rights and democracy in the country continues to deteriorate" (Ibid.). Furthermore, it calls on Interpol to investigate political persecution of opposition leaders by Maduro. Finally, the Parliament "underlines to the VP/HR that, while exploring the possibility of launching the contact group, contacts need to be made with legitimate representatives of the Venezuelan democratic opposition in order to verify whether there is a majority in favour of such an initiative" (Ibid.). This represents a dramatic increase in the importance and legitimacy given to the opposition by the EU (or at least the Parliament); it suggests the process of the transformation, how the EU went from its pattern of bilateral actions to recognizing the opposition over the de facto and de jure authoritarian government. This resolution exhibits the EU's transformed response: sanctions, funding, regional involvement, international collaboration, strong language, direct condemnations, and a focus on human rights. Calls on the EU to work through international frameworks and the Parliament directly backing ICC and Interpol investigations of Maduro demonstrate a newly active and collaborative approach. Such cooperation became the foundation of its response beginning in early 2019. Here it is clearly shown that the EU is approaching such a course.

In November 2018 the European Parliament published an extensive report titled "Rule of law and human rights in Cuba and Venezuela and EU engagement" (Engstrom, & Bonacquisti, 2018). The report emphasizes human rights in the EU's foreign policy toward these two states. Even as the EU was historically pushing for a normalized relationship with Cuba (Knobloch, 2018)—and bringing itself in conflict with Trump's America to do it ("EU, Cuba build...," 2018)—the Parliament did not sideline or de-prioritize human-rights in its foreign policy toward Venezuela. The report soberly notes that Parliament has failed to engage the issues through the Euro-Latin American Parliamentary Assembly "largely due to internal splits concerning the appropriateness of condemning the Venezuelan government for what some parliamentarians consider would amount to undue interference in the country's internal political affairs" (Engstrom, & Bonacquisti, 2018, p. 51). The report emphasizes evaluating sanctions, dialogue as the ultimate solution, and the possibility for the EU to facilitate dialogue "in cooperation with relevant regional institutions and groupings," and other states and international organizations (Ibid., pp. 55-57). This report remains generally steadfast in supporting and encouraging the EU's "increasingly robust" stance toward Venezuela as fitting with a "background of increasing international pressure" (Ibid.,

pp. 53-54). Coming from a debate and various actors (Ibid., p. 9), this report demonstrates the broad commitment of EU policymakers to promote human rights in authoritarian Latin America states, but especially in Maduro's Venezuela.

Finally, on December 4 the Commission allocated a further €20 million to the Venezuelan humanitarian crisis. Stylianides said "I have seen first-hand the anguish and suffering of many Venezuelans, who have been forced to leave their homes by the unfolding crisis in the country. The EU remains committed to help those in need in Venezuela, as well as the host communities in neighbouring countries" (European Commission, 2018c). The year's €55 million in humanitarian relief backs up this rhetoric. Large amounts of money for areas not related to EU's interests in such a time of extreme budget pressure and Eurosceptic sentiment shows a significant resolve.

About two months later, this determination and commitment resulted in a far more drastic and novel policy, surely already in the works privately. As with the previous section, here a few general notes for the year will be considered before the concluding chapter, which will review the findings and their importance.

Since Spain has closer ties with Latin America than most if not all other MS, and being a middle power in the EU, it is particularly relevant case study of a MS during this time. After the diplomatic spat in January, Spain and Venezuela re-established relations in April (Casquiero, 2018a). After replacing the conservative PM in June (Alberola, 2018), Socialist Pedro Sánchez abandoned the hardline policy toward Venezuela of the previous government and adopted one instead focused on dialogue (Casquiero, 2018b). (The New foreign minister, Josep Borrell, would become HR/VP in December 2019, but in that role maintain the EU's firm stance against Maduro.) Sánchez complimented this renewed emphasis on dialogue with less support for democratic opposition—for example, on a historic visit to Cuba, he did not meet with activists or dissidents (González, 2018). At an October meeting of the EU, Borrell was set to push for working with Maduro instead of sanctions ("Spain Pushes Dialogue...," 2018). Meanwhile, without political power but nevertheless still relevant, Zapatero increasingly sided with the Maduro regime, for example by insisting the farcical presidential elections in May were legitimate (Manetto, 2018). Given Spain's "pivotal role" in the EU's pressure on Maduro, the policy of Sánchez, and even of Zapatero, are significant (Arostegui, 2018). Finally, the government's policy is complicated by the

incorporation of the debate on Venezuela into Spain's fierce domestic political arguments (Torres, 2018). In the end, the EU's policy did not soften—through 2018 it hardened, and soon the drastic policy of 2019 would emerge. But Spain's position demonstrates the complexity of factors—including domestic politics and party ideology—which are acting on EU policymakers during this time. It makes the response since 2017 even more notable. At the very least, it is clear that the EU truly wanted to do this, if it overcome such diverse obstacles to adopting its strong stance.

One aspect of the EU's foreign policy toward Venezuela in 2018 is an increased worry about conflict and escalation. As the authoritarianism continued and the humanitarian catastrophe escalated, the risk of conflict correspondingly increased (Center for Preventive Action, 2019); the EU was clearly worried about this. Mogherini's speech on October 23 demonstrates this: "We should try – I believe – any peaceful option to end the current stalemate and prevent a violent escalation" (Mogherini, 2018). Mogherini also said "any sustainable political solution to the Venezuelan crisis has to be democratic and peaceful" (Ibid.). In fact, her speech began by noting rising tensions. Mogherini said "our immediate request to the government of Venezuela is that it takes unilateral confidence-building steps to ease tensions" (Ibid.). EU concern about conflict was manifested in all EU rhetoric through 2018, and featured increasingly prominently. In December 2018, the Parliament released a report on the Venezuelan Refugee Crisis, subtitled "a growing emergency for the region" (Gómez Ramírez, 2018). It warned "[t]his mass migration could have a destabilising effect on the main recipient and transit countries" (Ibid., p. 1). Here is a telling example of the EU's increasing worry about potential regional effects of the Venezuelan humanitarian and democracy crisis. Yet, while the EU remained concerned about conflict and committed to peace, as shown in this subsection it did not uphold these principles by embracing an authoritarian status quo, which would be more characteristic behavior.

As the EU reacted to the humanitarian crisis and the escalating political impasse, it remained just as unequivocally attentive to the democratic issue. Never did the EU separate the two. That is meaningful. Often the EU prefers to deal with less controversial humanitarian issues and sidestep more challenging political issues. Yet in the case of Maduro's Venezuela it did not compromise its attention to these problems.

Additionally, in the realm of Latin American-EU cooperation, the EU was more attuned to Latin American regional work on the Venezuela Crisis in 2018. On numerous occasions the EU referred to the work of Latin American countries and regional groups. The December report

examine the diverse regional response to the refugee crisis (Ibid. pp. 10-11). The Parliament's May 3 resolution "calls on the European Union, OAS and 'El Grupo de Lima' to act with united and coordinated voice" (European Parliament, 2018b). This is progress from, more concrete and forceful than, the April 27 2017 resolution, which only called on the HR/VP "to actively explore with international and regional organisations other measures that would enable the EU to restore full democracy to Venezuela" (European Parliament, 2017b). In 2018 the OEA and Grupo de Lima were the most active political groups of Pan-American states working for human rights in the Venezuela Crisis, and the EU refers to their findings frequently. However, it is noteworthy that the EU does not appear to have seriously worked with either of these groups. This is another missed opportunity, especially because the EU is comfortable with working with regional blocs. It is possible it would be cumbersome, or simply less effective, to attempt to produce policies from a single EU-Pan-American bloc rather than dual pressure from both regional blocs. And, 2019 would soon reveal that in 2018 the EU-MERCOSUR talks were nearing triumph after twenty years (European Commission, 2019b), so maybe interregional focus was diverted. At the same time, the institution already established for Latin American-EU partnership, the Euro-Latin American Parliamentary Assembly, did not work to solve Venezuela's human rights and humanitarian crisis, nor did it develop any response at all, but only said, "[w]e urge the governments to solve the political problems that have led to this suspension [of bilateral ties]" (Asamblea Parlamentaria Euro-Latinoamericana, 2018). So, we see the EU is, in multiple ways, now more attentive to and concerned with Latin America, and that is positive for the region, but it also did not fully utilize opportunities for more integrated action which could have produced more effective policies.

The same pressures from 2017 apply to the EU in 2018. Globally, Russia, Cuba, and China gave instrumental concrete support (Cara Labrador, 2019). If confronting concerted efforts from rival powers (or in the case of Cuba, active and influential regional states) is necessary to back human rights and democratic oppositions, this makes the EU's job harder (and, perhaps, greater effort less likely). Additionally, 2018 only meant a continuation and escalation of the Trump effect. Trump praised authoritarians (Calamur, 2018a), fought with America's European allies (Johnson & De Luce & Tamkin, 2018; Walt, 2018), and downplayed human rights rhetorically and practically (Miller & Lemire & Lucey, 2018; Margon, 2018). This behavior further weakened what remained of the liberal world order (Patrick, 2018; Haass, R. N., 2018). In 2018 the EU was left increasingly alone—and therefore limited—in globally upholding any liberal standards and

defending human rights (Erlanger & Bennhold, 2019; Berlinski, 2018). Domestically, while 2018 in some ways represented a stabilization of the EU's populist explosion, it remained a formidable menace. Populist and nationalist public opinion continued to oppose humanitarian foreign policies (Hockenos, 2018). An activist and diplomatic foreign policy, especially on non-core issues, is in conflict with the desires of domestic populists (Cadier, 2019). So the kind of activist, altruistic, and supranational foreign policy deployed by the EU toward Venezuela risked aggravating populist public opinion domestically. The EU continued to incur domestic cost, or at least risk and pressure, on itself for its altruistic supranational efforts. Finally, 2018, even more than 2017, featured the parasitical attention required by Brexit negotiations and the corresponding political drama. Brexit negotiations created chaos and a distraction which occupied much of top EU policymakers attention, preventing the focus required to effectively deal with other top challenges (Erlanger, 2019; Dodman, 2019; Merritt, 2018). And the aftershocks from Brexit's blow to the popularity and strength of the EU potentially undermined the EU's ability to pursue a stronger foreign policy (Oliver et al., 2018, pp. 32-33; King, 2018; "The real danger...," 2016). Thus, the EU's foreign policy toward Venezuela in 2018—a firm and active stance, commitment, and large funding—was not effortless or easy. Four intense factors made this job even harder. Taking these pressures into account, the unusual strength of the EU's response is even more notable.

Words and actions from the EU on the Venezuela Crisis were far higher in quantity and quality than in 2017. The EU stuck with the impactful decision it had made (over the course of a few months if not at once) in 2017 to take a strong stand for human rights issues in Venezuela. The EU pursued new avenues of action in 2018, and stayed persistent. Its action was less restrained, its characteristically wary stance largely abandoned. It also did not act in isolation either, taking its case to the UN, sometimes following Latin American regional work on the issue, and some larger MS took their own actions. Of course, limitations remained. For example, cooperation with the regional partners remained minimal. Examined after 2019, the EU's bold stance in that year can be seen as a culmination of a two year trend of concern, shock, interest, commitment, and resolve. By the end of 2018, the EU had narrowed the gap between its rather typical foreign policy towards Venezuela in 2016 and its novel one beginning in early 2019.

Chapter Five: Conclusion

Since early 2019, Maduro has successfully defied the popular sovereignty and support of Guaidó and the AN to remain in power. Despite this setback, the EU has upheld its policy of backing and recognizing Guaidó and the opposition, and explicitly opposing Maduro. In fact, over time more MS have recognized Guaidó, as Greece did in July 2019 ("Greece recognizes Venezuela's...," 2019). Support was not unlimited however, as even Germany, months after recognizing Guaidó, had still declined to accept Guaidó's ambassador (Pieper, 2019). Nevertheless, since January 2019 the EU's novel stance has held. The Council renewed (Council of the EU, 2019f) and added sanctions (Council of the EU, 2019e). Condemnation has continued (Council of the EU, 2019d), and the explicit opposition to Maduro has not diminished (European Parliament, 2019c). Partnership with the region developed. In October 2019 Mogherini hosted an "International Solidarity Conference on the Venezuelan Refugee and Migrant crisis" with regional and international partners in Brussels, and the joint statement praised and pledged a Latin American-based approach (EEAS, 2019b). At a corresponding press conference, Mogherini said "Latin America is a continent that is important for Europe" (Mogherini, 2019). Funding for humanitarian relief has increased (European Commission, 2019a). Since December 2019, HR/VP Borrell has upheld the EU's stance (Council of the EU, 2019g; Council of the EU, 2020), abandoning his recent position while FM for the Spanish government. A year after the de facto unsuccessful inauguration attempt, the Parliament reaffirmed its support for Guaidó (European Parliament, 2020b).

Since January 2019, the EU's novel policy during this time has not changed, despite failure to achieve democratic transition. This commitment demonstrates the remarkable attitude the EU has adopted in its foreign policy toward Venezuela. The EU never recognized, for example, the Syrian opposition as the de jure state of Syria, and as the totalitarian and genocidal regime and its Russian ally used supreme violence to re-establish control since 2015, the EU steadily decreased its attention to the issue and support for the opposition, a course of action inverse to its response to the Venezuela Crisis during the disappointing success of authoritarianism the last year and a half.

As shown in part two of the analysis, the EU's foreign policy toward other human rights issues is generally not active, assertive, or impressive. This is especially the case when those human rights abuses are being committed in countries which are geopolitically remote from the EU. Many regions of the Global South are outside the EU's political influence even if it tried: after all, the EU is historically—and still primarily—an economic actor. The EU's ability to project human rights in situations where actors are not open to voluntarily upholding them are severely limited. Usually the EU is hesitant to deploy its tools—strong rhetoric, economic privileges conditional on reform, and sanctions—and limited if it does. Diplomatic and objective language, bi-lateral cooperation, and non-binding declaratory rhetoric (usually rather moderate) are typically the core of the EU's foreign policy to human rights issues. This means the EU's effect on these situations is often limited. Venezuela was not a valued partner the EU would have been hesitant to challenge, but neither was it a country the EU already had established methods to seriously influence it. Before 2017, its attention to Venezuela's human rights abuses was minimal, as part one of the analysis showed. Part two shows this is characteristic. But as parts three and four show, since 2016, things have been different. The EU responded more forcefully here than to a similarly distant—and morally far more critical—crisis in Myanmar, and to a contemporary case of similar levels of authoritarianism and humanitarian crisis in Zimbabwe, for example.

The EU's foreign policy toward Venezuela in 2017 and 2018 is vividly atypical. The volume of its attention was nearly unprecedented, especially for a human rights issue in a geopolitically distant region. Almost immediately after the emergence of the Crisis in early 2017, the EU began to employ sharp rhetoric in defense of human rights. Its language quickly became harsher, from neutral calls for respecting human rights to direct condemnation of the government. Already by fall 2017 it was officially legitimizing and increasingly siding with the democratic opposition. The EU adopted sanctions, and then upheld them and adopted more. A year into the crisis it began to allocate serious funding for relief as well. There were some international and regional cooperation efforts, especially in 2018, though already in 2017 the Parliament was calling for regional increased EU involvement with regional partners to address the crisis. And the EU was not apolitical. Significantly, 2017 saw the EU break with the de jure government, by recognizing AN and refusing to recognize the ANC. Relatively, the level of attention was extraordinary—the amount of conclusions from the Council, resolutions from Parliament, and statements from the Commission (usually Mogherini) are far more than similar, and even far

worse, cases of human rights abuse receive. Overall, the themes witnessed are of focused EU attention, a politicized stance, a constant call for human rights, resorting to sanctions, increasing regional partnerships, and a clear siding with the democratic opposition. The literature review and analysis parts one and two show why this is significant for EU foreign policy and human rights. Consider the lackluster EU attention to a similar crisis of violent authoritarianism in Nicaragua in recent years, or how during the EU's rapprochement with Cuba it has refused to confer any political legitimacy on the civil and democratic opposition (Mena Rubio & Jennische & Maria Payá, 2018). Through 2017 and 2018, on Venezuela's human rights crisis the EU quickly went from characteristically lackluster to uncommonly active.

Will the EU's behavior here matter going forward? A key part of that answer is to consider why the Venezuela Crisis received such a different response from the EU and its MS than other similar instances of human rights issues in foreign policy. As the methodology chapter explains, because of access and resources this paper does not consider the closed-door political debates and personal discussions of the policymaking process which produced these actions. Without that, it is impossible to definitively know why the EU behaved so differently here. A conclusive analysis of that "why" is a different topic and beyond this paper. But, here six of the most likely potential causes for what happened are presented.

First, for various reasons, Venezuela presented a relatively easy and safe way for the EU to conduct a newly dynamic foreign policy. In Latin America foreign or regional powers in competition with the EU are present to a much less forceful degree than in other regions around the world (Trinkunas, 2016; Ellis, 2017). MS, even Spain and the big three, are not staunchly entangled in conflicting diplomatic, economic, political, or military situations in the region which cause them to staunchly oppose a unified position (Ruano, 2013, pp. 1-2, 4-5). And since Venezuela was not a military conflict, non-military steps remained potentially effective actions and relevance was not beyond the EU's capabilities or willingness. In significant ways, Venezuela was a safer way for the EU to more vigorously confront authoritarianism and defend human rights.

Secondly, there is "a broader European reassessment of Latin America" and the need for closer ties, economically and politically ("Latin America and...," 2019). Latin America's economic development makes it an alluring new partner for an EU eagerly looking for economic opportunities (Roy, 2012c, pp. 6-7, 10-11, 20). This is proven, of course, by the breakthrough of the MERCOSUR trade deal (Darlington, 2019), but also by a growing effort of trade deals with

other countries in the region, such as Colombia and Perú (European Union, 2012, pp. 1-4) and Mexico (European Commission, 2020c). Additionally, the region is democratizing and stabilizing rapidly, yet faces various challenges to democracy and a rising threat of influence from America, China, and others (Fernando Blanco, 2016, pp. 10-11). The EU says it wants to develop its partnership with the region (European Parliament 2017c), and likely wats to quickly, before it is crowded out (Nolte, 2018). Finally, given Venezuela's massive oil reserves, perhaps the EU wants and is willing to exert itself to establish a relationship with a democratic ally that would provide such an important benefit.

Third, various components of the EU's relationship with America plausibly affected its policymaking for Venezuela during this period. As the EU-American relationship is perhaps at its worst state since the Cold War (Riddervold & Newsome, 2018, pp. 509-513, 516-517), the Trump administration's focused opposition to Maduro and support for the democratic opposition allows a rare alignment of EU and American positions in foreign policy. The EU may have wanted to take advantage of a rare opportunity to work together and possibly salvage some of the currently endangered alliance. Secondly, the EU wants to increase its global role (Barrosa, 2010; European Union, 2019a, pp. 48-53), and has wanted to challenge American dominion in Latin America (Santander, 2010, pp. 89-90). Now, as America retreats and is rapidly losing its soft power capabilities (Gillespie, 2018), and the EU has reformed this past decade and is incrementally getting stronger (Bergmann, 2019; Moravcsik, 2017), this was a viable opportunity to project itself into the region. Finally, with the liberal world order in tatters, largely due to Trump (Wolf, 2018; Haass, 2018), (most) MS and the EU want to do what they can to preserve a liberal international norm ("Countries team up...," 2018; Daalder& Lindsay, 2018), and Venezuela's human rights crisis presented a clear need for outside states to promote human rights. Multiple calculations from America's actions could have encouraged the EU's novel behavior here.

A fourth conceivable factor is the different nature of Maduro's authoritarianism from early 2017 on. Maduro's authoritarianism became abnormally blatant with his arbitrary actions on the recall process in late 2016, the AN and ANC in early 2017, and protests in mid 2017. Authoritarians often use "stealth authoritarianism" and conduct unfair democratic processes (Varol, 2015, pp. 1684-1718). Yet Maduro increasingly abandoned this norm. North Atlantic states seem to see creating a norm of constraints of democratic procedure on de facto dictatorships as one of the most actionable ways to attempt to influence the situation and give oppressed societies

a real possibility of change. As Maduro violated this norm, the EU may have been worried about the Venezuelan people facing unrestrained authoritarianism, and, to make a statement about this kind of behavior, determined to show an intolerance for it. The trajectory of the EU's hardening stance correlates closely with Maduro's escalating and transparent authoritarianism starting in early 2017. Increased media and civil society salience of this trend also likely applied pressure.

Fifth, Venezuela was one of the world's worst humanitarian catastrophes (Bahar & Dooley 2019). In addition to the human tragedy, there was the political risks of regional instability and conflict in Venezuela. Partly because of the EU's philosophy as a diplomatic and collaborative actor, the EU is often more active in responding to foreign humanitarian than political crises. Given the political risks of Venezuela's humanitarian crisis, the EU could contribute to both humanitarian relief and political progress by being involved in the Venezuela Crisis. Since the humanitarian crisis was Maduro's regime's responsibility (Escobari, 2019), EU policymakers would clearly be interested in securing a transition.

Finally, this crisis may have converged with an EU that had greater resolve than ever before to challenge the narrative and change the facts of its performance on foreign policy and human rights. EU policymakers are presumably not ignorant of the critiques of the EU and its weaknesses, including on foreign policy. As recently defining threats to the EU appear to be fading, for the moment at least—the Euro crisis, terrorism, populism, the Brexit effect—it is possible that EU policymakers have been resolved to demonstrate the EU's ability and potential. Since the issues of foreign policy and Latin America are each disproportionately influenced by the big three and Spain, respectively, it is possible for the EU to be driven to seize an opportunity like this by a small number of resolved policymakers, especially when the issue's core is human rights, a cause various MS regularly support. While the Venezuela Crisis presented a unique opportunity for EU involvement, it is possible it came at the moment when the EU was willing to seize one.

All of these factors—the lower risks of involvement, increased EU interest in Latin America, America's behavior, Maduro's open authoritarianism, the humanitarian crisis, and the EU's independent impulses—may explain why beginning in 2017 the EU's foreign policy toward Venezuela was to engage in an uncharacteristically robust defense of human rights in Venezuela.

Definitive answers on exactly why this instance was different would help answer the question about the future. Though unlikely, maybe there is no pattern and this happened almost accidentally. If similar factors occurred again, it is not guaranteed that the EU will adopt a similarly

forceful response. Nevertheless, will the EU adopt this behavior again? Predictions cannot be sure. But we at least can identify some conditions that, if met, could see this type of response replicated in the future.

Analyzing the EU's foreign policy toward Venezuela during this period, and considering factors which may have led to it, allow the consideration of the broader question: What does this mean for the EU and its future? Because the EU responded extraordinarily to the Venezuela Crisis, and because foreign policy is such an important policy area yet one of the EU's weaknesses, especially on human rights issues, this case study is important to think about because it provides a possible indication of how the EU may improve in one of its most important functions. The EU's response to the Venezuela Crisis could signify the start of a new pattern of behavior on foreign affairs and human rights issues. Or this could be an outlier that does not hark a new normal. Or going forward maybe the EU responds more actively to some human rights issues in foreign policy while other times it maintains its characteristic passivity, and then sometimes it is somewhere in between.

Most likely, this third option is the answer for the future. There is no reason to expect the EU to fundamentally change so rapidly (Lehne, 2018), especially on the non-core issue of foreign policy and human rights. But there is also reason to expect that the EU wants to improve its performance (European Commission, 2020d; Hodson & Maher, 2019). Perhaps in the coming years the EU may partially improve, if not wholly reform, its pattern of behavior in these kinds of situations, or at least develop better frameworks that it deploys in some specific cases.

"Foreign policy...issues do not claim a privileged place in public opinion" and "tend to be less salient" (Shapiro & Jacobs, 2002, p. 185), especially when not presenting an imminent threat. At this point, the EU's foreign policy future is likely to be chiefly influenced by the COVID-19 pandemic and its aftereffects (Mahbubani, 2020; "The covid-19...," 2020; Rediker & De Maio, 2020). Facing years of disruption and recovery make it even less likely that the EU will attempt reform in this sphere, or that EU citizens will clamor for stronger altruistic foreign actions. If anything, the COVID-19 Crisis and other global trends may make the EU less willing to be forceful about human rights in its foreign policy in coming years. Even before COVID-19, the odds were not great that reform in this area was coming so soon after the dramatic changes brought by the Treaty of Lisbon (Fitzpatrick, 2018). Maduro's resilience, though not the EU's fault, could also discredit the behavior adopted here. However, maybe the EU is encouraged by the reasonable

claim that things would almost surely have been far worse without its involvement. And maybe success or failure in this specific case will not dictate the broader positive lessons the EU could take from its behavior here.

Yet the EU's response to the Venezuela Crisis demonstrated its capabilities. The EU answered two of its most painful, even embarrassing failures: it honored its ideals of universal human rights, and it demonstrated it can conduct foreign policy in a more forceful, even actionable, way. It is likely that despite being a supranational organization with high roadblocks to increased supranational competence, the EU's recent foreign policy toward Venezuela is an achievement EU policymakers are unlikely to simply disregard. They have proven how the EU can improve its foreign policy, especially on human rights issues. Even if the EU is unwilling or unable to implement this kind of approach again, what it did in its foreign policy toward Venezuela since 2017 is important because it will remain a demonstration of what could be, even without further integration and reform anytime soon. For that reason, and for the good it would do for the world and for the EU, the EU's behavior here matters, and, eventually if not today, might meaningfully affect it in the future.

The EU's different response to the Venezuela Crisis does not mean it has irrevocably changed, nor are its actions entirely unprecedented. But they are uncommon, noteworthy, and significant. This research project is a study of the demonstrated potential of EU foreign policy. The ability of the EU, even within its current supranational constraints, to become significantly more influential, global, and loyal to its objectives and ideals is proven. The EU's foreign policy toward Venezuela in 2017 and 2018, the subject of this study, is in a way even more elucidating than the EU's foreign policy toward Venezuela in 2019 and 2020. Formally recognizing the opposition as the government in 2019 and 2020 is not a template that can always be copied, but 2017 and 2018—comprehensively confronting a regime and supporting the democratic opposition—is a playbook that will only rarely be impractical.

To understand how the EU can improve its foreign policy on human rights issues, studying its recent foreign policy towards Venezuela provides key lessons (this is not to say it is entirely successful, commendable, or correct; but it is to say that the EU has proven it can perform more effectively and influentially, and in general better, than it previously has and often still does). The first step to studying the EU's more active foreign policy towards Venezuela is to examine the EU's foreign policy toward Venezuela during the first two years of the Crisis, 2017 and 2018, how

it got to 2019, as its policy transitioned from typical in 2016 to unprecedented in 2019, with 2017 and 2018 in the middle as unusual. Because of the development of the Crisis, and the EU's nearly unprecedented act of recognizing Guaidó in early 2019, the greatest answer lies not in that year, but before, in how the EU got to the point where it paid so much attention and took such drastic steps. This study shows that before 2019, the EU was paying uncommon attention and deploying unusual tools, such as partisan language, sanctions, and politicized recognition.

This study is limited and brief, so it only looks at public EU foreign policy toward Venezuela at the highest levels: the Parliament, the Commission (including the HR/VP), and the Council, along with noteworthy or demonstrative behaviors of individual MS. However, that analysis is in-depth. Since EU foreign policy is institutionally based on these bodies, this study gives an accurate and sufficient picture of EU foreign policy for this case study. The findings present a clear conclusion. Given the expectations that the EU is unable to increase its coercive tools and develop its ability to be a normative power in international relations (Marsh and Mackenstein 2005, p. 256), these findings are important.

Most who believe in the EU and believe in human rights want a stronger EU foreign policy on these issues. The EU itself wants to work for human rights in the world: "the principles of human rights, peace, and democracy have been deeply embedded in the European integration experiment since its inception" (Ferreira-Pereira, 2012, p. 293). For obvious reasons, human rights in foreign policy is an important goal for the EU—an economically and politically massive supranational democratic union has serious potential, and given the rate of abuse in the world all should want such action. How to do it remains a question. This paper does not necessarily address this, because each case is firmly situational. Nor does this paper judge effectiveness and influence. It does not need to, because the question is not what exactly the EU's foreign policy should be. Because of a general consensus that the EU punches below its weight on international political issues and that the world would be better if the EU in some way was generally was more active on them, demonstrating that this is a possibility by examining a case in which the EU did precisely this is a useful and helpful start. That is what this study has accomplished: there are ways for the EU as it institutionally is, and even when facing fierce political pressures—the EU promoted human rights in Venezuela despite Trump, European populism, global authoritarianism, and Brexit; its inconveniences could hardly have been greater—to more effectively and assertively defend and promote human rights throughout the world.

This paper has shown it is entirely possible for the EU to be attentive, committed, and responsive to a human rights crisis in a geopolitically distant region within the confines of being a supranational union which struggles to execute normative power. From here, hopefully EU foreign policy develops in this direction, but at the same time evaluates effectiveness of various ways to pursue a more active foreign policy and further develop its skills and success so that the grand experiment founded on modern liberal, social, and democratic ideas can honor its goals and responsibilities to work to help spread such rights and dignities beyond those privileged to be born within its borders. It may not, but what it did for Venezuela is still significant. The EU is a challenge to the violent Westphalian Era—the next step then is to forcefully promote human rights as a universal necessity of human civilization.

Bibliography

- Abadi, A. & Lira, B. & Obuchi, R. (26 February 2014). "Democracy in Venezuela is a Myth." *The New Republic*. Accessed 27 April 2020 at https://newrepublic.com/article/116762/venezuelan-democracy-myth-maduros-regime-autocratic.
- Alfano, A. (13 December 2017). "Address by the Hon. Minister at the 8th Italy-Latin America and Caribbean Conference." Speech, Rome. Ministry of Foreign Affairs and International Cooperation. Accessed 29 April 2020 at https://www.esteri.it/mae/en/sala_stampa/interventi/2017/12/discorso-dell-on-ministro-alla 17.html.
- Andreoni, M. (19 August 2018). "Residents of Brazil Border Town Attack Camps for Venezuelan Migrants." *The New York Times*. Accessed 28 April 2020 at https://www.nytimes.com/2018/08/19/world/americas/residents-pacaraima-brazil-border-town-attack-venezuela-migrants-camp.html.
- "Angela Merkel backs Venezuela opposition" (6 September 2017). Deutsche Welle. Accessed 29 April 2020 at https://www.dw.com/en/angela-merkel-backs-venezuela-opposition/a-40389578.
- "Arremetida contra opositores" (2017). *Human Rights Watch*. Accessed 28 April 2020 at https://www.hrw.org/es/report/2017/11/29/arremetida-contra-opositores/brutalidad-tortura-y-persecucion-politica-en.
- Asamblea Nacional Constituyente (30 December 1999). Constitucion de la Republica Bolivariana de Venezuela. Accessed 20 April 2020 at https://www.oas.org/dil/esp/constitucion_venezuela.pdf.

- Asamblea Parlamentaria Euro-Latinoamericana (21 September 2017). Declaración de San Salvador de los Copresidentes de la Asamblea Parlamentaria Euro Latinoamericana (EuroLat) de 21 de septiembre de 2017. EuroLat. Accessed 30 April 2020 at https://www.europarl.europa.eu/resources/library/media/20170922RES84509/20170922R ES84509.pdf.
- --- (16 and 17 July 2018). "Message of the Co-Presidents of the Euro-Latin American

 Parliamentary Assembly to the EU and CELAC Foreign Ministers." EuroLat. Accessed

 24 April 2020 at

 https://www.europarl.europa.eu/intcoop/eurolat/key_documents/messages/celac2018/115

 8907EN.pdf.
- Ashton, C. (8 October 2012). "Statement by EU High Representative Catherine Ashton on the elections in Venezuela." *EEAS*. Accessed 27 April 2020 at https://www.consilium.europa.eu/uedocs/cms_Data/docs/pressdata/EN/foraff/132753.pdf...
- --- (17 April 2013). Statement by EU High Representative Catherine Ashton on the elections in Venezuela on 14 April 2013. *EEAS*. Accessed 27 April 2020 at https://www.consilium.europa.eu/uedocs/cms_Data/docs/pressdata/EN/foraff/136829.pdf
- AFP (26 January 2020). "Tensión entre Madrid y Caracas España declaró "persona non grata" al embajador de Venezuela." *Clarín*. Accessed 22 April 2020 at https://www.clarin.com/mundo/espana-declaro-persona-non-grata-embajador-venezuela 0 Hk2qfp HM.html.
- Alberola, M. (1 June 2018). "Pedro Sánchez, presidente del Gobierno tras ganar la moción de censura a Rajoy." El País. Accessed 24 April 2020 at https://elpais.com/politica/2018/06/01/actualidad/1527837969 067262.html.

- Arostegui, M. (18 February 2018). "Spain Has Pivotal Role in Pressuring Venezuela's Maduro." Voice of America. Accessed 24 April 2020 at https://www.voanews.com/europe/spain-has-pivotal-role-pressuring-venezuelas-maduro.
- Associated Press (4 September 2017). "Macron meets with Venezuela leaders one day after activist barred from leaving country." *National Post*. Accessed 29 April 2020 at https://nationalpost.com/news/world/frances-macron-meets-with-venezuela-opposition-figures.
- Baddour, D. (30 January 2019). "Colombia's Radical Plan to Welcome Millions of Venezuealn Migrants." *The* Atlantic. Accessed 22 April 2020 at https://www.theatlantic.com/international/archive/2019/01/colombia-welcomes-millions-venezuelans-maduro-guaido/581647/.
- Bahar, D. & Dooley, M. (9 December 2019). "Venezuela refugee crisis to become the largest and most underfunded in modern history." *Brookings*. Accessed 8 June 2020 at https://www.brookings.edu/blog/up-front/2019/12/09/venezuela-refugee-crisis-to-become-the-largest-and-most-underfunded-in-modern-history/.
- Baker, P. (8 April 2017). "The Emerging Trump Doctrine: Don't Follow Doctrine." *The New York Times*. Accessed 30 April 2020 at https://www.nytimes.com/2017/04/08/us/politics/trump-doctrine-foreign-policy.html.
- Balfour, R. (2012). *Human Rights and Democracy in EU Foreign Policy: The Cases of Ukraine and Egypt*. London: Routledge.
- Banchon, M. (6 July 2018). "EU lawmakers issue call to take in Venezuelan migrants." Deutsche Welle. Accessed 23 April 2020 at https://www.dw.com/en/eu-lawmakers-issue-call-to-take-in-venezuelan-migrants/a-44556414.

- Baracani, E. (2012). U.S. and EU Strategies for Promoting Democracy. In Bindi, A. & Angelescu, I. (eds.). *The Foreign Policy of the European Union: Assessing Europe's Role in the World* (306-321). Second edition. Washington, D.C.: Brookings Institution Press.
- Barrosa, J. M. (3 January 2010). "Europe's rising global role." *The Guardian*. Accessed 8 June 2020 at https://www.theguardian.com/commentisfree/2010/jan/03/europe-global-role#maincontent.
- Beaumont, P. (27 February 2019). "Infant mortality in Venezuela has soared during crisis, UN says." *The Guardian*. Accessed 28 April 2020 at https://www.theguardian.com/global-development/2019/feb/27/infant-mortality-in-venezuela-has-doubled-during-crisis-unsays-politicised-aid.
- Bendix, A. (28 July 2017). "Venezuela Bans Protests as Death Toll Rises." *The Atlantic*.

 Accessed 28 April 2020 at https://www.theatlantic.com/news/archive/2017/07/venezuela-bans-protests-as-death-toll-rises/535200/.
- Berlinski, C. (15 July 2018). "Europe's Dependence on the U.S. Was All Part of the Plan." *Politico Magazine*. Accessed 24 April 2020 at https://www.politico.com/magazine/story/2018/07/15/trump-nato-europe-history-dependence-219011.
- Bergmann, M. (17 July 2019). "Europe is Back." *Foreign Policy*. Accessed 8 June 2020 at https://foreignpolicy.com/2019/07/17/europe-is-back/.
- Berwick, A. (23 August 2019). "Cómo Cuba enseñó a Venezuela a sofocar la disidencia military." *El Mundo*. Accessed 30 April 2020 at https://www.elpais.com.uy/mundo/cuba-enseno-venezuela-sofocar-disidencia-militar.html

- Bindi, F. (2012). European Union Foreign Policy: A Historical Overview. In Bindi, A. & Angelescu, I. (eds.). *The Foreign Policy of the European Union: Assessing Europe's Role in the World* (11-39). Second edition. Washington, D.C.: Brookings Institution Press.
- Bindi, F. & Angelescu, I. (2012). The Open Question of an EU Foreign Policy. In Bindi, F. & Angelescu, I. (eds.), *The Foreign Policy of the European Union: Assessing Europe's Role in the World* (325-336). Second Edition. Washington D.C.: Brookings Institution Press.
- Bonicelli, P. (26 May 2018). "Venezuela's Problems Are Political, Not Economic." *Foreign Policy*. Accessed 21 April 2020 at https://foreignpolicy.com/2016/05/26/venezuelas-problems-are-political-not-economic/.
- Borger, J. (22 June 2016). "Venezuela's worsening economic crisis—the Guardian briefing." *The Guardian*. Accessed 27 April 2020 at https://www.theguardian.com/world/2016/jun/22/venezuela-economic-crisis-guardian-briefing.
- "Brexit: EU leaders agree to move talks to next stage" (15 December 2017). *BBC*. Accessed 30 April 2020 at https://www.bbc.com/news/uk-politics-42368096.
- Brodzinsky, S. (21 October 2016). "Venezuelans warn of 'dictatorship' after officials block bid to recall Maduro." *The Guardian*. Accessed 27 April 2020 at https://www.theguardian.com/world/2016/oct/21/venezuela-president-maduro-recall-referendum.
- Brzozowski, A. (15 February 2020). "In Munich, Macron presents EU reform as answer to 'weakening West." *Euractiv*. Accessed 24 April 2020 at https://www.euractiv.com/section/future-eu/news/in-munich-macron-presents-eu-reform-as-answer-to-weakening-west/.

- Casier, T. (2012). European Neighborhood Policy: Living up tp Regional Ambitions? In Bindi, A. & Angelescu, I. (eds.). *The Foreign Policy of the European Union: Assessing Europe's Role in the World* (99-117). Second edition. Washington, D.C.: Brookings Institution Press.
- Cadier, D. (10 January 2019). "How Populism Spills Over Into Foreign Policy." *Carnegie Europe*. Accessed 24 April 2020 at https://carnegieeurope.eu/strategiceurope/78102.
- Calamur, K. (4 March 2018a). "Nine Notorious Dictators, Nine Shout-Outs From Donald Trump." *The Atlantic*. Accessed 24 April 2020 at https://www.theatlantic.com/international/archive/2018/03/trump-xi-jinping-dictators/554810/.
- --- (23 September 2018b). "Latin America Gets Its Own Migrant Crisis." *The Atlantic*. Accessed 28 April 2020 at https://www.theatlantic.com/international/archive/2018/09/venezuelamigrants/570979/.
- Campbell, M. (29 August 2012). "Venezuela's private media wither under Chávez's assault." *The Committee to Protect Journalists*. Accessed 21 April 2020 at https://cpj.org/reports/2012/08/after-years-of-assault-venezuelas-independent-pres.php.
- Campos, N. F. et. al. (November 2016). *An assessment of the impact of Brexit on euro area stability: Monetary Dialogue 28 November 2016*. Directorate-General For Internal Policies, European Parliament. Accessed 30 April 2020 at https://www.europarl.europa.eu/RegData/etudes/IDAN/2016/587328/IPOL_IDA(2016)587328_EN.pdf.
- Canache, D. (2004). Urban Poor and Political Order. In McCoy, J. L. & Meyers, D. J. (eds.). *The Unraveling of Representative Democracy in Venezuela* (33-49). Baltimore: The Johns Hopkins University Press.

- Cara Labrador, R. (5 February 2019). "Maduro's Allies: Who Backs the Venezuelan Regime?."

 Council on Foreign Relations. Accessed 24 April 2020 at https://www.cfr.org/in-brief/maduros-allies-who-backs-venezuelan-regime.
- Carrol, R. (2013). Comandante: Hugo Chávez's Venezuela. New York: Penguin Press.
- Casey, N. (15 May 2016). "Dying Infants and No Medicine: Inside Venezuela's Failing Hospitals." *The New York Times*. Accessed 28 April 2020 at https://www.nytimes.com/2016/05/16/world/americas/dying-infants-and-no-medicine-inside-venezuelas-failing-hospitals.html.
- Casquiero, J. (18 April 2018a). "España y Venezuela pactan retomar relaciones y el retorno de sus embajadores." El País. Accessed 24 April 2020 at https://elpais.com/politica/2018/04/18/actualidad/1524077442 798133.html.
- --- (18 July 2018b). "El Gobierno da un giro en su política exterior a favor del diálogo con Venezuela y Cuba." El País. Accessed 24 April 2020 at https://elpais.com/politica/2018/07/18/actualidad/1531934833 113207.html.
- --- (26 January 2020). "La expulsión de embajadores lleva la crisis entre España y Venezuela a límites inéditos." *El País*. Accessed 22 APril 2020 at https://elpais.com/politica/2018/01/26/actualidad/1516961433 674965.html.
- "Chávez cierra el canal privado RCTV en medio de violentas protestas" (27 May 2007). *El País*.

 Accessed 27 April 2020 at

 https://elpais.com/internacional/2007/05/28/actualidad/1180303206_850215.html.
- Center for Preventive Action (9 January 2019). "The Top Conflicts to Watch in 2019: Venezuela." Council on Foreign Relations. Accessed 24 April 2020 at https://www.cfr.org/blog/top-conflicts-watch-2019-venezuela.
- Comisión Interamericana de Derechos Humanos (31 December 2017). *Institucionalidad democrática, Estado de derecho y derechos humanos en Venezuela: Informe de País.*

- OEA. Accessed 28 April 2020 at http://www.oas.org/es/cidh/informes/pdfs/Venezuela2018-es.pdf.
- Cooley, A. (2016). Countering Democratic Norms. In Diamond, L. & Plattner, M. F. & Walker, C. (eds.), *Authoritarianism Goes Global: The Challenge to Democracy* (117-134).

 Baltimore: Johns Hopkins University Press.
- Coolsaet, R. & Soetendorp, B. (2000). Belgium and the Netherlands. In Manners, I. & Whitman, R. G. (eds.), *The foreign policies of European Union Member States* (128-143). Manchester: Manchester University Press.
- Corrales, J. & Penfold, M. (2015). *Dragon in the Tropics: The Legacy of Hugo Chávez*. Second Edition. Washington, D.C.: Brookings Institution Press.
- Corrales, J. (7 May 2015). "Don't Blame It On the Oil." *Foreign Policy*. Accessed 27 April 2020 at https://foreignpolicy.com/2015/05/07/dont-blame-it-on-the-oil-venezuela-caracasmaduro/.
- --- (2016). Autocratic Legalism in Venezuela. In Diamond, L. & Plattner, M. F. & Walker, C. (eds.). *Authoritarianism Goes Global: The Challenge to Democracy* (78-95). Baltimore: Johns Hopkins University Press.
- Council of the EU (18 July 2016). "Council conclusions on Venezuela." Council of the EU. Press release. Accessed 27 April 2020 at https://www.consilium.europa.eu/en/press/press-releases/2016/07/18/fac-venuela-conclusions/.
- --- (3 April 2017a). "Council adopts conclusions on Yemen." Council of the EU. Press release.

 Accessed 1 May 2020 at https://www.consilium.europa.eu/en/press/press-releases/2017/04/03/fac-conclusions-yemen/.
- --- (15 May 2017b). "Council conclusions on Venezuela." Council of the EU. Press release. Accessed 27 April 2020 at https://www.consilium.europa.eu/en/press/press-releases/2017/05/15/fac-venezuela-conclusions/.

- --- (26 July 2017c). "Declaration by the High Representative on behalf of the European Union on the situation in Venezuela." Council of the EU. Press release. Accessed 28 April 2020 at https://www.consilium.europa.eu/en/press/press-releases/2017/07/26/hrvp-declaration-situation-venezuela/.
- --- (2 August 2017d). "Declaration by the High Representative on behalf of the European Union on the situation in Venezuela." Council of the EU. Press release. Accessed 28 April 2020 at https://www.consilium.europa.eu/en/press/press-releases/2017/08/02/hr-venezuela/.
- --- (13 November 2017e). "Venezuela: EU adopts conclusions and targeted sanctions." Council of the EU. Press release. Accessed 30 April 2020 at https://www.consilium.europa.eu/en/press/press-releases/2017/11/13/venezuela-eu-adopts-conclusions-and-targeted-sanctions/.
- --- (22 January 2018a). "Venezuela: EU sanctions 7 individuals holding official positions." Council of the EU. Press release. Accessed 22 April 2020 at https://www.consilium.europa.eu/en/press/press-releases/2018/01/22/venezuela-eusanctions-7-individuals-holding-official-positions/.
- --- (19 April 2018b). "Declaration by the High Representative on behalf of the EU on the situation in Venezuela." Council of the EU. Press Release. Accessed 22 April 2020 at https://www.consilium.europa.eu/en/press/press-releases/2018/04/19/declaration-by-the-high-representative-on-behalf-of-the-eu-on-the-situation-in-venezuela/.
- --- (26 April 2018c). "Myanmar/Burma: EU extends and strengthens its arms embargo, and adopts a framework for targeted measures against officials responsible for serious human rights violations." Council of the EU. Press release. Accessed 29 April 2020 at https://www.consilium.europa.eu/en/press/press-releases/2018/04/26/myanmar-burma-eu-extends-and-strengthens-its-arms-embargo-and-adopts-a-framework-for-targeted-measures-against-officials-responsible-for-serious-human-rights-violations/.
- --- (22 May 2018d). "Declaration by the High Representative on behalf of the EU on the presidential and regional elections in Venezuela." Council of the EU. Press release.

 Accessed 23 April 2020 at https://www.consilium.europa.eu/en/press/press-releases/2018/05/22/declaration-by-the-high-representative-on-behalf-of-the-eu-on-the-presidential-and-regional-elections-in-venezuela/.

- --- (28 May 2018e). "Venezuela: Council adopts conclusions." Council of the EU. Press release. Accessed 23 April 2020 at https://www.consilium.europa.eu/en/press/press-releases/2018/05/28/venezuela-council-adopts-conclusions/.
- --- (25 June 2018f). "Venezuela" EU adds 11 officials to sanctions list." Council of the EU. Pres release. Accessed 24 April 2020 at https://www.consilium.europa.eu/en/press/press-releases/2018/06/25/venezuela-eu-adds-11-officials-to-sanctions-list/.
- --- (2 October 2018g). "Declaration by the High Representative on behalf of the EU on the situation in Nicaragua." Council of the EU. Press release. Accessed 23 April 2020 at https://www.consilium.europa.eu/en/press/press-releases/2018/10/02/declaration-by-the-high-representative-on-behalf-of-the-eu-on-the-situation-in-nicaragua/.
- --- (15 October 2018h). "Foreign Affairs Council, 15 October 2018." Council of the EU. Accessed 24 April 2020 at https://www.consilium.europa.eu/en/meetings/fac/2018/10/15/.
- --- (6 November 2018i). "Venezuela: EU renews sanctions for one year." Council of the EU. Press release. Accessed 24 April 2020 at https://www.consilium.europa.eu/en/press/press-releases/2018/11/06/venezuela-eurenews-sanctions-for-one-year/.
- --- (21 January 2019a). "Council Conclusions on Nicaragua." Council of the EU, Foreign Affairs Council. Accessed 23 April 2020 at https://data.consilium.europa.eu/doc/document/ST-5110-2019-INIT/en/pdf.
- --- (23 January 2019b). Declaration by the High Representative on behalf of the European Union on latest developments in Venezuela. Council of the EU. Accessed 20 April 2020 at https://www.consilium.europa.eu/en/press/press-releases/2019/01/23/declaration-by-the-high-representative-on-behalf-of-the-european-union-on-latest-developments-in-venezuela/.
- --- (26 January 2019c). Declaration by the High Representative on behalf of the EU on the situation in Venezuela. Council of the EU. Accessed 20 April 2019 at https://www.consilium.europa.eu/en/press/press-releases/2019/01/26/declaration-by-the-high-representative-on-behalf-of-the-eu-on-the-situation-in-venezuela/.
- --- (16 July 2019d). "Declaration by the High Representative on behalf of the EU on Venezuela."

 Council of the EU. Press release. Accessed 1 May 2020 at

- https://www.consilium.europa.eu/en/press/press-releases/2019/07/16/declaration-by-the-high-representative-on-behalf-of-the-eu-on-venezuela/.
- --- (27 September 2019e). "Venezuela: EU adds 7 members of the security and intelligence forces to sanctions list." Council of the EU. Press release. Accessed 1 May 2020 at https://www.consilium.europa.eu/en/press/press-releases/2019/09/27/venezuela-eu-adds-7-members-of-the-security-and-intelligence-forces-to-sanctions-list/.
- --- (11 November 2019f). "Venezuela: Council renews sanctions until 14 November 2020."

 Council of the EU. Press release. Accessed 1 May 2020 at

 https://www.consilium.europa.eu/en/press/press-releases/2019/11/11/venezuela-council-renews-sanctions-until-14-november-2020/.
- --- (21 December 2019g). "Venezuela: declaration by the High Representative Josep Borrell on behalf of the EU on the latest developments." Council of the EU. Press release. Accessed 1 May 2020 at https://www.consilium.europa.eu/en/press/press-releases/2019/12/21/venezuela-declaration-by-the-high-representative-josep-borrell-on-behalf-of-the-eu-on-the-latest-developments/.
- --- (9 January 2020). "Venezuela: Declaration by the High Representative Josep Borrell on behalf of the EU on the latest developments on the National Assembly." Council of the EU. Press release. Accessed 1 May 2020 at https://www.consilium.europa.eu/en/press/press-releases/2020/01/09/statement-by-the-high-representative-josep-borrell-on-behalf-of-the-european-union-on-the-latest-developments-on-the-national-assembly-of-venezuela/.
- "Countries team up to save the liberal order from Donald Trump" (2 August 2018). *The Economist*. Accessed 8 June 2020 at https://www.economist.com/international/2018/08/02/countries-team-up-to-save-the-liberal-order-from-donald-trump.
- Couso Permuy, J. et al. (24 April 2017). *On the Situation in Venezuela*. Motion for a resolution, European Parliament, PE603. 727v01-00, B8-0277/2017. Accessed 28 April 2020 at https://www.europarl.europa.eu/doceo/document/B-8-2017-0277 EN.html.

- "The covid-19 pandemic puts pressure on the EU" (14 May 2020). *The Economist*. Accessed 7 June 2020 at https://www.economist.com/briefing/2020/05/14/the-covid-19-pandemic-puts-pressure-on-the-eu.
- "Czech Missions Abroad," Ministry of Foreign Affairs of the Czech Republic. Accessed 29

 April 2020 at

 https://www.mzv.cz/jnp/en/diplomatic_missions/czech_missions_abroad/index.html?zn=

 A-C.
- Daalder, I. H. & Lindsay, J. M. (November/December 2018). "The Committee to Save the World Order: America's Allies Must Step Up as America Steps Down." *Foreign Affairs*.

 Accessed 8 June 2020 at https://www.foreignaffairs.com/articles/2018-09-30/committee-save-world-order
- Darlington, S. (28 June, 2019). "E.U. and Four Latin American Nations Reach a Trade Deal." *The New York Times*. Accessed 7 June 2020 at https://www.nytimes.com/2019/06/28/world/americas/eu-four-latin-american-nations-trade-deal.html.
- De Lombaerde, P. & Haghebaert, G. & Ramírez, S. & Vranckx, A. (2010). The Impact of EU Conflict Management in Colombia. In Söderbaum, F. & Stålgren, P. (eds.). *The European Union and the Global South* (pp. 225-246). Boulder: Lynne Rienner Publishers.
- Deutsche Welle, (26 January 2019). Germany, Spain, and France give Venezuela's Maduro ultimatum. *Deutsche Welle*. Accessed 20 April 2020 at https://www.dw.com/en/germany-spain-and-france-give-venezuelas-maduro-ultimatum/a-47247208.
- Diamond, L. & Plattner, M. F. & Walker, C. (2016). Introduction. In Diamond, L. & Plattner, M. F. & Walker, C. (eds.), *Authoritarianism Goes Global: The Challenge to Democracy* (3-19). Baltimore: Johns Hopkins University Press.

- Dodman, B. (15 January 2019). "The Brexit rollercoaster: A timeline of Britain's EU divorce." *France 24*. Accessed 24 April 2020 at https://www.france24.com/en/20190114-road-brexit-timeline-britain-eu-divorce-cameron-may.
- Dominguez, R. (2015). *EU Foreign Policy Towards Latin America*. London: Palgrave MacMillan.
- EEAS (19 November 2016). "Statement by the Spokesperson on the final results of the elections in Nicaragua." EEAS. Statement by the Spokesperson. Accessed 23 April 2020 at https://eeas.europa.eu/delegations/haiti/15355/statement-spokesperson-final-results-elections-nicaragua_tk.
- --- (30 March 2017a). "Statement by the Spokesperson on the recent developments in Venezuela" EEAS. Accessed 27 April 2020 at https://eeas.europa.eu/headquarters/headquarters-homepage_en/23833/Statement%20by%20the%20Spokesperson%20on%20the%20recen t%20developments%20in%20Venezuela.
- ---(6 June 2017b). "Statement by the Spokesperson on the violence in Venezuela." EEAS.

 Accessed 27 April 2020 at https://eeas.europa.eu/headquarters/headquarters-homepage_en/29461/Statement%20of%20the%20Spokesperson%20on%20the%20violence%20in%20Venezuela.
- --- (31 July 2017c). "Statement by the Spokesperson on the Election to a Constituent Assembly in Venezuela" EEAS. Accessed 28 April 2018 at https://eeas.europa.eu/headquarters/headquarters-homepage/30529/statement-election-constituent-assembly-venezuela en.
- --- (27 June 2018). "HRC 38 EU Statement Item 4: Human Rights situation that require the Council's attention." EEAS. Statements on behalf of the EU. Accessed 23 April 2020 at https://eeas.europa.eu/delegations/united-states-america/47503/hrc-38-eu-statement-item-4-human-rights-situation-require-councils-attention en.
- --- (14 June 2019a). "The European Union and Myanmar hold 5th Human Rights Dialogue Joint Press Release." EEAS. Joint Press Releases. Accessed 29 April 2020 at

- https://eeas.europa.eu/topics/climate-environment-energy/64154/european-union-and-myanmar-hold-5th-human-rights-dialogue-joint-press-release_en.
- --- (29 October 2019b). "International Solidarity Conference on the Venezuelan Refugee and Migrant crisis Brussels 28-29 October 2019 Joint communique by the co-chairs." EEAS. Joint Statements. Accessed 1 May 2020 at https://eeas.europa.eu/headquarters/headquarters-homepage_me/69559/International%20Solidarity%20Conference%20on%20the%20Ven ezuelan%20Refugee%20and%20Migrant%20crisis%20Brussels%2028-29%20October%202019%20-%20Joint%20communique%20by%20the%20co-chairs.
- Eguigiren Praeli, F. J. et. al. (7 September 2017). *Pobreza y derechos humanos*. Comisión Interamericana de Derechos Humanos, OEA. Accessed 30 April 2020 at http://www.oas.org/es/cidh/informes/pdfs/PobrezaDDHH2017.pdf.
- Ellis, E. (19 December 2017). "Russian Engagement in Latin America: An Update." Center for Strategic and International Studies. Accessed 7 June 2020 at https://www.csis.org/analysis/russian-engagement-latin-america-update.
- "Emmanuel Macron warns Europe: NATO is becoming brain-dead" (7 November 2019). *The Economist*. Accessed 24 April 2020 at https://www.economist.com/europe/2019/11/07/emmanuel-macron-warns-europe-nato-is-becoming-brain-dead.
- Engstrom, P. & Bonacquisti, G. (November 2018). "Rule of law and human rights in Cuba and Venezuela and EU engagement." Policy Department for External Relations. Directorate General for External Policies of the Union. European Parliament. Accessed 24 April 2020 at https://www.europarl.europa.eu/RegData/etudes/STUD/2018/603883/EXPO_STU(2018) 603883_EN.pdf.
- Erickson, A. (16 November 2017). "Venezuela's economy is on the brink of default. Here's what that actually means." *The Washington Post*. Accessed 28 April 2020 at

- https://www.washingtonpost.com/news/worldviews/wp/2017/11/16/venezuelaseconomy-is-on-the-brink-of-default-heres-what-that-actually-means/.
- Erlanger, S. (1 December 2017). "In Eastern Europe, Populism Lives, Widening a Split in the E.U." *The New York Times*. Accessed 30 April 2020 at https://www.nytimes.com/2017/11/28/world/europe/populism-eastern-europe.html.
- --- (17 January 2019). "Amid Brexit Chaos, E.U. Sees a 'Catastrophic Success." The New York

 Times. Accessed 24 April 2020 at

 https://www.nytimes.com/2019/01/17/world/europe/brexit-eu-brussels.html.
- Erlanger, S. & Bennhold, K. (17 February 2019). "Rift Between Trump and Europe Is Now Open and Angry." The New York Times. Accessed 24 April 2020 at https://www.nytimes.com/2019/02/17/world/europe/trump-international-relations-munich.html.
- Escobari, M. (28 February 2019). "Made by Maduro: The Humanitarian Crisis in Venezuela and US Policy Responses." *Brookings*. Accessed 8 June 2020 at https://www.brookings.edu/testimonies/made-by-maduro-the-humanitarian-crisis-in-venezuela-and-us-policy-responses/.
- "EU, Cuba build ties in face of US pressure" (16 May 2018). Euractiv. Accessed 24 April 2020 at https://www.euractiv.com/section/global-europe/news/eu-cuba-build-ties-in-face-of-us-pressure/.
- European Commission (8 May 2001a). "The European Union's Role in Promoting Human Rights and Democratisation in Third Countries." Communication from the Commission to the Council and the European Parliament. Accessed 22 April 2020 at https://www.europarl.europa.eu/meetdocs/committees/afet/20020225/doc08_en.pdf.
- --- (15 May 2001b). "EU Strategy towards China: Implementation of the 1998 Communication and Future Steps for a more Effective EU Policy." Communication from the Commission

- to the Council and the European Parliament. Accessed 1 May 2020 at https://ec.europa.eu/transparency/regdoc/rep/1/2001/EN/1-2001-265-EN-F1-1.Pdf.
- --- (2007). Venezuela: Country Strategy Paper, 2007-2013. European Commission. Accessed 27 April 2020 at https://eulacfoundation.org/en/system/files/Venezuela%20Country%20Strategy%20Paper %202007-2013.pdf.
- --- (7 June 2018a). "Venezuela crisis: EU announces over €35 million in humanitarian and development assistance." European Commission. Press release. Accessed 23 April 2020 at https://ec.europa.eu/commission/presscorner/detail/en/IP_18_4007.
- --- (4 December 2018b). EU steps up assistance for victims of the Venezuela crisis. European Commission, European Civil Protection and Humanitarian Aid Operations. Accessed 20 April 2020 at https://ec.europa.eu/echo/news/eu-steps-assistance-victims-venezuela-crisis_en.
- --- (4 December 2018c). "EU steps up assistance for victims of the Venezuela crisis." European Commission. Press release. Accessed 24 April 2020 at https://ec.europa.eu/commission/presscorner/detail/en/IP_18_6645.
- --- (27 March 2019a). "EU increases emergency assistance to Venezuela by €50 million." European Civil Protection and Humanitarian Aid Operations. Accessed 1 May 2020 at https://ec.europa.eu/echo/news/eu-increases-emergency-assistance-venezuela-50-million_en.
- --- (28 June 2019b). "EU and Mercosur reach agreement on trade*." European Commission.

 Press release. Accessed 24 April 2020 at

 https://ec.europa.eu/commission/presscorner/detail/en/IP_19_3396.
- --- (29 November, 2019c). "Countries and Regions: Venezuela." European Commission. Accessed 22 April 2020 at https://ec.europa.eu/trade/policy/countries-and-regions/countries/venezuela/.
- --- (23 December 2019d). Rohingya crisis: EU strengthens humanitarian support with €10 million. Press Release. European Commission. Accessed 20 April 2020 at https://ec.europa.eu/commission/presscorner/detail/en/ip_19_6836.

- --- (3 March 2020a). "Rohingya crisis: EU allocates €31 million for Bangladesh and Myanmar."
 Press release. European Commission. Accessed 29 April 2020 at
 https://ec.europa.eu/commission/presscorner/detail/en/ip_20_371.
- --- (22 April 2020b). "European Union, trade in goods with Venezuela." Directorate-General for Trade. European Commission. Accessed 22 April 2020 at https://webgate.ec.europa.eu/isdb_results/factsheets/country/details_venezuela_en.pdf.
- --- (28 April 2020c). "EU and Mexico conclude negotiations for new trade agreement." Press release. European Commission. Accessed 7 June 2020 at https://ec.europa.eu/commission/presscorner/detail/en/ip 20 756.
- --- (27 May 2020d). "Europe's moment: Repair and prepare for the next generation." Press release. European Commission. Accessed 8 June 2020 at https://ec.europa.eu/commission/presscorner/detail/en/ip 20 940.
- European Council (1-2 March 2012). EUROPEAN COUNCIL CONCLUSIONS Brussels, 1-2 March 2012. European Council. Accessed 20 April 2020 at https://ec.europa.eu/commission/presscorner/detail/en/DOC_12_4.
- --- (23 May 2018). "G7 Leaders' Statement on Venezuela." European Council. Statements and remarks. Accessed 23 April 2020 at https://www.consilium.europa.eu/en/press/press-releases/2018/05/23/g7-leaders-statement-on-venezuela/.
- European Parliament (24 May 2007). *The Radio Caracas TV channel case in Venezuela*. Texts adopted. P6_TA(2007)0216. Accessed 27 April 2020 at https://www.europarl.europa.eu/sides/getDoc.do?reference=P6-TA-2007-0216&type=TA&language=EN&redirect/.
- --- (23 October 2008). *Venezuela*. Texts adopted. P6_TA(2008)0525. Accessed 27 April 2020 at https://www.europarl.europa.eu/sides/getDoc.do?type=TA&reference=P6-TA-2008-0525&language=EN&ring=P6-RC-2008-0549.
- --- (24 May 2012). Venezuela: possibe withdrawal from the Inter-American Commission on Human Rights. Texts adopted. P7 TA(2012)0227. Accessed 27 April 2020 at

- https://www.europarl.europa.eu/sides/getDoc.do?pubRef=-//EP//TEXT+TA+P7-TA-2012-0227+0+DOC+XML+V0//EN.
- --- (27 February 2014a). *Situation in Venezuela*. Texts adopted. P7_TA(2014)0176. Accessed 27 April 2020 at https://www.europarl.europa.eu/sides/getDoc.do?reference=P7-TA-2014-0176&type=TA&language=EN.
- --- (18 December 2014b). *Persecution of the democratic opposition in Venezuela*. Texts adopted. P8_TA(2014)0106. Accessed 27 April 2020 at https://www.europarl.europa.eu/doceo/document/TA-8-2014-0106 EN.html.
- --- (12 March 2015a). *Situation in Venezuela*. Texts adopted. P8_TA(2015)0080. Accessed 27 April 2020 at https://www.europarl.europa.eu/doceo/document/TA-8-2015-0080 EN.html.
- --- (9 July 2015b). *Situation in Yemen*. Texts adopted. P8_TA(2015)0270. Accessed 1 May 2020 at https://www.europarl.europa.eu/doceo/document/TA-8-2015-0270 EN.html.
- --- (25 February 2016a). *Humanitarian situation in Yemen*. Texts adopted. P8_TA(2016)0066. Accessed 1 May 2020 at https://www.europarl.europa.eu/doceo/document/TA-8-2016-0066_EN.html.
- --- (8 June 2016b). *Situation in Venezuela*. Texts adopted. P8_TA(2016)0269. Accessed 27 April 2020 at https://www.europarl.europa.eu/doceo/document/TA-8-2016-0269 EN.html?redirect.
- --- (15 December 2016c). *The situation of the Rohingya minority in Myanmar*. Texts adopted. P8_TA(2016)0506. Accessed 29 April 2020 at https://www.europarl.europa.eu/doceo/document/TA-8-2016-0506_EN.html?redirect.
- --- (16 February 2017a). Situation of human rights and democracy in Nicaragua, the case of Francisca Ramirez. Texts adopted. P8_TA(2017)0043. Accessed 23 April 2020 at https://www.europarl.europa.eu/doceo/document/TA-8-2017-0043_EN.html.
- --- (27 April 2017b). *Situation in Venezuela*. Texts adopted. P8_TA(2017)0200. Accessed 24 April 2020 at https://www.europarl.europa.eu/doceo/document/TA-8-2017-0200_EN.html.
- --- (13 September 2017c). EU political relations with Latin America. Texts adopted. P8_TA(2017)0345. Accessed 24 April 2020 at https://www.europarl.europa.eu/doceo/document/TA-8-2017-0345_EN.html.

- ---European Parliament (13 September 2017d). "Venezuela: MEPs call for EU sanctions." Press Releases. Accessed 2 May 2020 at https://www.europarl.europa.eu/news/en/press-room/20170911IPR83509/venezuela-meps-call-for-eu-sanctions.
- --- (22 September 2017e). "Venezuela: EuroLat co-presidents demand respect for the rule of law." Press Releases. Accessed 30 April 2020 at https://www.europarl.europa.eu/news/en/press-room/20170920IPR84307/venezuela-eurolat-co-presidents-demand-respect-for-the-rule-of-law.
- --- (26 October 2017f). "Parliament awards Sakharov Prize 2017 to Democratic Opposition in Venezuela." News, European Parliament. Accessed 30 April 2020 at https://www.europarl.europa.eu/news/en/headlines/euaffairs/20171023STO86606/parliament-awards-sakharov-prize-2017-to-democraticopposition-in-venezuela.
- --- (30 November 2017g). "Situation in Yemen." Texts adopted. P8_TA(2017)0473. Accessed 1 May 2020 at https://www.europarl.europa.eu/doceo/document/TA-8-2017-0473 EN.html.
- --- (8 December 2017h). "Sakharov Prize ceremony 2017: Venezuela's democratic opposition to receive award." *News, European Parliament*. Accessed 30 April 2020 at https://www.europarl.europa.eu/news/en/headlines/eu-affairs/20171201STO89310/sakharov-prize-ceremony-2017-venezuela-s-democratic-opposition-to-receive-award.
- --- (8 February 2018a). Situation in Venezuela. Texts adopted-P8_TA(2018)0041. Accessed 22 April 2020 at https://www.europarl.europa.eu/doceo/document/TA-8-2018-0041 EN.html.
- --- (3 May 2018b). *Presidential elections in Venezuela*. Texts adopted. P8_TA(2018)0199.

 Accessed 23 April 2020 https://www.europarl.europa.eu/doceo/document/TA-8-2018-0199_EN.html.
- --- (31 May 2018c). *Situation in Nicaragua*. Texts adopted. P8_TA(2018)0238. Accessed 23 April 2020 at https://www.europarl.europa.eu/doceo/document/TA-8-2018-0238 EN.html.

- --- (5 July 2018d). *The migration crisis and humanitarian situation in Venezuela and its borders*. Texts adopted. P8_TA(2018)0313. Accessed 23 April 2020 at https://www.europarl.europa.eu/doceo/document/TA-8-2018-0313 EN.html.
- --- (12 September 2018e). *State of EU-China relations*. Texts adopted. P8_TA(2018)0343.

 Accessed 30 April 2020 at https://www.europarl.europa.eu/doceo/document/TA-8-2018-0343 EN.html.
- --- (13 September 2018f). *Myanmar, notably the case of journalists Wa Lone and Kyaw Soe Oo.*Texts adopted. P8_TA(2018)0345. Accessed 29 April 2020 at

 https://www.europarl.europa.eu/doceo/document/TA-8-2018-0345 EN.html.
- --- (4 October 2018g). Mass arbitrary detention of Uyghurs and Kazakhs in Xinjiang Uyghur Autonomous Region. Texts adopted. P8_TA(2018)0377. Accessed 30 April 2020 at https://www.europarl.europa.eu/doceo/document/TA-8-2018-0377 EN.html.
- --- (25 October 2018h). *Situation in Venezuela*. Texts adopted. P8_TA(2018)0436. Accessed 24 April 2020 at https://www.europarl.europa.eu/doceo/document/TA-8-2018-0436 EN.html.
- --- (31 January 2019a). Venezuela: Parliament recognises Guaidó, urges EU to follow suit. Press Release. European Parliament. Accessed 20 April 2019 at https://www.europarl.europa.eu/news/en/press-room/20190125IPR24303/venezuela-parliament-recognises-guaido-urges-eu-to-follow-suit.
- --- (14 February 2019b). *Zimbabwe*. Texts adopted. P8_TA(2019)0116. Accessed 2 May 2020 at https://www.europarl.europa.eu/doceo/document/TA-8-2019-0116 EN.html.
- --- (18 July 2019c). *Situation in Venezuela*. Texts adopted. P9_TA(2019)0007. Accessed 1 May 2020 at https://www.europarl.europa.eu/doceo/document/TA-9-2019-0007_EN.html.
- --- (19 September 2019d). *Myanmar, notably the situation of the Rohingya*. Texts adopted. P9_TA(2019)0018. Accessed 29 April 2020 at https://www.europarl.europa.eu/doceo/document/TA-9-2019-0018_EN.html.
- --- (17 December 2019e). *On the situation of the Uyghurs in China*. Joint Motion for a Resolution. Accessed 30 Apirl 2020 at https://www.europarl.europa.eu/doceo/document/RC-9-2019-0246_EN.html.
- --- (January 2020a). "Foreign policy: aims, instruments and achievements." Fact Sheets of the European Union. Accessed 21 April 2020 at

- https://www.europarl.europa.eu/factsheets/en/sheet/158/foreign-policy-aims-instruments-and-achievements.
- --- (16 January 2020b). "Venezuelan crisis: MEPs reaffirm their support for Juan Guaidó."

 European Parliament, News. Press Releases. Accessed 1 May 2020 at

 https://www.europarl.europa.eu/news/en/press-room/20200110IPR70010/venezuelancrisis-meps-reaffirm-their-support-for-juan-guaido.
- European People's Party (4-5 September 2017). "Democratic Crisis in Venezuela." Resolution adopted, EPP Political Assembly. Accessed 29 April 2020 at https://www.epp.eu/files/uploads/2017/09/Adopted-resolution-on-Venezuela.pdf.
- European Union (2012). "Trade Agreement between the EU and Colombia and Peru." European Commission. Accessed 7 June 2020 at http://www.sice.oas.org/TPD/AND_EU/Studies/EC_Rpt_EU_COL_PER_e.pdf.
- --- (07 May 2019a). "Factsheets on the Commission's Ten priorities." European Commission.

 Accessed 8 June 2020 at https://ec.europa.eu/commission/sites/beta-political/files/eucosibiu-factsheets-commission-10-priorities_en_0.pdf.
- --- (6 August 2019b). "Foreign and Security Policy." European Union. Accessed 21 April 2020 at https://europa.eu/european-union/topics/foreign-security-policy_en.
- Eurostat (9 June 2015a). "EU Community of Latin American and Caribbean States (CELAC) summit: CELAC represents the fifth most important trading partner of the EU: More than €200 bn total trade." Eurostat Press Office. Accessed 29 April 2020 at https://ec.europa.eu/eurostat/documents/2995521/6870839/6-09062015-BP-EN.pdf/ae4e41ed-f4c4-4cd1-829c-f498d8f19fef.
- --- (16 June 2015b). "Archive: Latin America-EU economic indicators, trade and investment."

 European Commission. Accessed 22 April 2020 at https://ec.europa.eu/eurostat/statistics-explained/index.php/Archive:Latin_America-EU_
 economic indicators, trade and investment.
- --- (2019 edition). "2.3 From where do we import energy and how dependent are we?" *Shedding light on energy in the EU: A guided tour of energy statistics*. European Commission.

- Accessed 22 April 2020 at https://ec.europa.eu/eurostat/cache/infographs/energy/bloc-2c.html.
- Fabbrini, S. (2019). *Europe's Future: Decoupling and Reforming*. Cambridge: Cambridge University Press.
- FAO & OPS & WFP & UNICEF (2018). Panorama de la seguridad alimentaria y nutricional en América Latina y el Caribe 2018. United Nations. Santiago. Accessed 28 April 2020 at http://www.fao.org/3/CA2127ES/CA2127ES.pdf.
- Fernando Blanco, L. (2016). "A Turning Point in EU-Latin American Relations? Challenges and Opportunities." *Konrad Adenauer Stiftung*. Accessed 7 June 2020 at https://www.kas.de/c/document_library/get_file?uuid=2da3a3d7-5335-80b3-aae2-2f549ad07375&groupId=252038.
- Ferreira-Pereira, L. C. (2012). The European Union as a Model Power: Spreading Peace,
 Democracy, and Human Rights in the Wider World. In Bindi, A. & Angelescu, I. (eds.).

 The Foreign Policy of the European Union: Assessing Europe's Role in the World (293-305). Second edition. Washington, D.C.: Brookings Institution Press.
- Fishwick, C. (18 May 2016). "Venezuelans on the food and economic crisis blighting their daily lives." *The Guardian*. Accessed 27 April 2020 at https://www.theguardian.com/global/2016/may/18/venezuelans-on-food-shortages-economic-crisis-blighting-daily-lives-maduro.
- --- (26 July 2017). "It takes a lot of courage': Venezuelan protesters tell of rising police violence." *The Guardian*. Accessed 28 April 2020 at https://www.theguardian.com/world/2017/jul/26/we-have-courage-to-overcome-fear-venezuelans-protesters-on-police-violence.

- Fitzpatrick, F. (14 May 2018). "European Union Foreign Policy and the Failure of Potential." *The SAIS Review of International Affairs*. Accessed 7 June 2020 at https://www.saisreview.org/2018/05/14/eu-foreign-policy-failure-of-potential/.
- "France urges more EU sanctions on Venezuela" (26 January 2018). *Reuters*. Accessed 22 April 2020 at https://www.trtworld.com/americas/france-urges-more-eu-sanctions-on-venezuela-14638.
- Freedom in the World: 2013 (2013). Freedom House. Accessed 27 April 2020 at https://freedomhouse.org/sites/default/files/FIW%202013%20Booklet.pdf.
- Freedom in the World: 2017 (2017). Freedom House. Accessed 27 April 2020 at https://freedomhouse.org/sites/default/files/FH FIW 2017 Report Final.pdf.
- Freedom House (4 March 2020). New Report: Freedom in the World 2020 finds established democracies are in decline. Press Release. Freedom House. Accessed 22 April 2020 at https://freedomhouse.org/article/new-report-freedom-world-2020-finds-established-democracies-are-decline.
- Galston, W. A. (8 March 2018). "The rise of European populism and the collapse of the center-left." Brookings. Accessed 23 April 2020 at https://www.brookings.edu/blog/order-from-chaos/2018/03/08/the-rise-of-european-populism-and-the-collapse-of-the-center-left/.
- García Marco, D. (21 October 2016). "El CNE de Venezuela paraliza el referendo revocatorio a Nicolás Maduro: ¿qué pasa ahora?" *BBC Mundo*. Accessed 27 April 2020 at https://www.bbc.com/mundo/noticias-america-latina-37725038.
- General Secretariat of the Council (21 May 2013). *EU Annual Report on Human Rights and Democracy in the World in 2012*. Council of the EU. Accessed 27 April 2020 at http://register.consilium.europa.eu/doc/srv?l=EN&f=ST%209431%202013%20ADD%20 1%20REV%201.

- Georgieva, K. (2014). Stakes and Challenges of EU Response to Global Emergencies: An EU Policy Perspective. In Govaere, I. & Poli, S. (eds.). EU Management of Global Emergencies: Legal Framework for Combatting Threats and Crises (13-20). Ledien: Brill Nijhoff.
- Gillespie, P. (9 February 2018). "China sees an opening as Trump loses confidence of Latin America." *CNN Business*. Accessed 8 June 2020 at https://money.cnn.com/2018/02/09/news/economy/china-latin-america-trump/index.html.
- Gladstone, R. (27 May 2016). "How Venezuela Fell Into Crisis, and What Could Happen Next." *The New York Times*. Accessed 27 April 2020 at https://www.nytimes.com/2016/05/28/world/americas/venezuela-crisis-what-next.html.
- Gómez Ramírez, E. (December 2017). "The political crisis in Venezuela." European Parliamentary Research Service, Members' Research Service, European Parliament.

 Accessed 30 April 2020 at https://www.europarl.europa.eu/RegData/etudes/BRIE/2017/608791/EPRS_BRI%282017%29608791_EN.pdf.
- --- (December 2018). "The Venezuela migrant crisis: A growing emergency for the region."

 European Parliamentary Research Service, Members' Research Service, European

 Parliament. Accessed 24 April 2020 at

 https://www.europarl.europa.eu/RegData/etudes/BRIE/2018/630343/EPRS_BRI(2018)63

 0343 EN.pdf.
- Gonzales, R. (8 November 2017). "Venezuela Constituent Assembly Cracks Down On Media." NPR. Accessed 28 April 2020 at https://www.npr.org/sections/thetwo-way/2017/11/08/562954354/venezuela-constituent-assembly-cracks-down-on-media.

- González, M. (8 April 2016). "España retira a su embajador en Caracas por los insultos de Maduro." *El País*. Accessed 27 April 2020 at https://elpais.com/politica/2016/04/08/actualidad/1460110204_716402.html.
- --- (22 November 2018). "Pedro Sánchez inicia una visita a Cuba sin citas con la disidencia." El País. Accessed 24 April 2020 at https://elpais.com/politica/2018/11/21/actualidad/1542810485_448113.html.
- Government of Canada (22 September 2017a). "Canada imposes sanctions on Maduro regime in Venezuela." *Global Affairs Canada*. Accessed 30 April 2020 at https://www.canada.ca/en/global-affairs/news/2017/09/canada_imposes_sanctionsonmaduroregimeinvenezuela.html.
- --- (7 December 2017b). "Lima Declaration." *Global Affairs Canada*. Accessed 30 April 2020 at https://www.international.gc.ca/world-monde/international_relations-relations_internationales/latin_america-amerique_latine/2017-08-08-lima_group-groupe_lima.aspx?lang=eng.
- Gowan, R. & Brantner, F. (2008). "A Global Force for Human Rights? An Audit of European Power at the UN." *European Council on Foreign Relations*. Accessed 1 May 2020 at http://www.oneworld.nl/app/uploads/2008/10/07102758/ecfr.3cdn.net_3a4f39da1b34463 d16_tom6b928f.pdf.
- Graham-Harrison, E. & López, V. (19 August 2017). "President Maduro strips Venezuela's parliament of power." *The Guardian*. Accessed 28 April 2020 at https://www.theguardian.com/world/2017/aug/19/venezuela-crisis-deepens-maduro-strips-opposition-held-parliament-power.
- Grandi, F. (28 October 2018). "Palabras de apertura de la Conferencia Internacional de Solidaridad sobre la Crisis de Refugiados y Migrantes de Venezuela." UNHCR. Accessed 22 April 2020 at https://www.acnur.org/prot/hc_speeches/5db770ed4/palabras-de-apertura-de-la-conferencia-internacional-de-solidaridad-sobre.html# ga=2.58626858.1076481368.1587580981-936545997.1527084670.

- "Greece recognizes Venezuela's Guaidó, in line with EU" (12 July 2019). Reuters. Accessed 1 May 2020 at https://www.reuters.com/article/us-venezuela-politics-greece/greece-recognizes-venezuelas-guaido-in-line-with-eu-idUSKCN1U713B.
- Gupta, G. (4 December 2014). "Falling Oil Prices Turn Up The Heat On Venezuela's Maduro." *Time*. Accessed 27 April 2020 at https://time.com/3619052/oil-prices-maduro-venezuela/.
- Haass, R. (28 December 2017). "America and the Great Abdication." *The Atlantic*. Accessed 30 April 2020 at https://www.theatlantic.com/international/archive/2017/12/america-abidcation-trump-foreign-policy/549296/.
- Haas, R. N. (21 March 2018). "Liberal World Order, R.I.P." *Council on Foreign Relations*. Accessed 24 April 2020 at https://www.cfr.org/article/liberal-world-order-rip.
- "Having wrecked the economy, Venezuela's rulers see no reason to change" (15 December 2018). Bello, *The Economist*. Accessed 27 April 2020 at https://www.economist.com/the-americas/2018/12/15/having-wrecked-the-economy-venezuelas-rulers-see-no-reason-to-change.
- Hermida, X. (6 August 2017). "Mercosur decide la "suspensión política" de Venezuela y consuma el aislamiento de Maduro." *El País*. Accessed 30 April 2020 at https://elpais.com/internacional/2017/08/05/actualidad/1501946948 015024.html.
- Herszenhorn, D. M. (27 May 2017). "Why G7+2? It's all about the EU." POLITICO. Accessed 21 April 2020 at https://www.politico.eu/article/why-g7-plus-2-its-all-about-the-eu-jean-claude-juncker-donald-tusk/.
- --- (4 February 2019). Venezuela's chaos exposes EU disarray on foreign policy. *POLITICO*.

 Accessed 20 April 2020 at https://www.politico.eu/article/venezuela-president-inf-treaty-chaos-exposes-eu-disarray-on-foreign-policy-federica-mogherini/.

- Hettne, B. & Söderbaum, F. & Stålgren, P. (2010). Reflections on the EU and the Global South. In Söderbaum, F. & Stålgren, P. (eds.). *The European Union and the Global South* (pp. 249-268). Boulder: Lynne Rienner Publishers.
- Hillion, C. (2014). Fighting Terrorism Through the Common Foreign and Security Policy. In Govaere, I. & Poli, S. (eds.). *EU Management of Global Emergencies: Legal Framework for Combatting Threats and Crises* (75-96). Leiden: Brill Nijhoff.
- Hockenos, P. (1 August 2018). "Europe Has Criminalized Humanitarianism." *Foreign Policy*. Accessed 24 April 2020 at https://foreignpolicy.com/2018/08/01/europe-has-criminalized-humanitarianism/.
- Hodson, D. & Maher, I. (6 December 2019). "France and Germany have big plans for E.U. reforms. Is this the right time? Here's what they want to change." *The Washington Post*. Accessed 8 June 2020 at https://www.washingtonpost.com/politics/2019/12/06/france-germany-have-big-plans-eu-reforms-is-this-right-time/.
- "How Trump, Putin and Erdogan unsettle the EU" (25 May 2017). *The Economist*. Accessed 30 April 2020 at https://www.economist.com/europe/2017/05/25/how-trump-putin-and-erdogan-unsettle-the-eu.
- Howard-Hassmann, R. (21 August 2018). "Famine in Venezuela." World Peace Foundation.

 Accessed 28 April 2020 at https://sites.tufts.edu/reinventingpeace/2018/08/21/famine-in-venezuela/.
- Al Hussein, Z. R. (11 September 2017). "Darker and more dangerous: High Commissioner updates the Human Rights Council on human rights issues in 40 countries." Speech, Human Rights Council 36th session. United nations Human Rights Office of the High Commissioner. Accessed 29 April 2020 at https://www.ohchr.org/EN/NewsEvents/Pages/DisplayNews.aspx?NewsID=22041&Lang ID=E.

- "In the name of democracy, Venezuela bans the opposition" (16 December 2017). *The Economist*. Accessed 28 April 2020 at https://www.economist.com/the-americas/2017/12/16/in-the-name-of-democracy-venezuela-bans-the-opposition.
- "Inicia el diálogo entre gobierno y oposición en Venezuela" (31 October 2016). *CNN Español*. Accessed 27 April 2020 at https://cnnespanol.cnn.com/2016/10/31/inicia-el-dialogo-entre-gobierno-y-oposicion-en-venezuela/.
- Jančić, D. World Diplomacy of the European Parliament. *The Hague Journal of Diplomacy*, 2(2-3), pp. 121-143 (11 March 2016).
- Johnson, K. & De Luce, D. & Tamkin, E. (18 May 2018). "Can the U.S.-Europe Alliance Survive Trump?" *Foreign Policy*. Accessed 24 April 2020 at https://foreignpolicy.com/2018/05/18/can-the-u-s-europe-alliance-survive-trump/.
- Johnson, K. (16 July 2018). "How Venezuela Struck It Poor: The tragic—and totally avoidable—self-destruction of one of the world's richest oil economies." Foreign Policy. Accessed 27 April 2020 at https://foreignpolicy.com/2018/07/16/how-venezuela-struck-it-poor-oil-energy-chavez/.
- Jones, J. & Pozzebon, S. (28 March 2018). "Venezuela's health system is in worse condition than expected, survey finds." *CNN*. Accessed 28 April 2020 at https://www.cnn.com/2018/03/28/americas/venezuela-hospitals-report/index.html.
- Junkos, A. E. (2017). Security and defence. In Hadfield, A. & Manners, I. & Whitman, R. G. (eds.). Foreign Policies of EU Member States: Continuity and Europeanisation (115-130). London: Routledge.

- Kelly, J. & Palma, P. A (2004). The Syndrome of Economic Decline and the Quest for Change.In In McCoy, J. L. & Meyers, D. J. (eds.). *The Unraveling of Representative Democracy in Venezuela* (202-230). Baltimore: The Johns Hopkins University Press.
- Keukeleire, S. & Delreux, T. (2014). *The Foreign Policy of the European Union*. 2nd edition. Hampshire: Palgrave Macmillan.
- King, T. (29 March 2018). "The EU is not ready for life without the UK." *CNN*. Accessed 24 April 2020 at https://www.cnn.com/2018/03/28/opinions/eu-not-ready-for-brexit-king-opinion-intl/index.html.
- Kissack, R. (2017). The EU in the world: From multilateralism to global governance. In Hadfield, A. & Manners, I. & Whitman, R. G. (eds.). *Foreign Policies of EU Member States: Continuity and Europeanisation* (247-262). London: Routledge.
- Knobloch, A. (3 January 2018). "EU eyes a fresh start in Cuba relations." Deutsche Welle. Accessed 24 April 2020 at https://www.dw.com/en/eu-eyes-a-fresh-start-in-cuba-relations/a-42019812
- Kohut, M. & Herrera, I. (17 December 2017). "Durante cinco meses, The New York Times dio seguimiento a veintiún hospitales públicos donde los doctores dijeron ver cifras récord de niños con desnutrición severa, cientos de los cuales han muerto." *The New York Times*. Accessed 28 April 2020 at https://www.nytimes.com/interactive/2017/12/17/world/americas/venezuela-childrenstarving.html
- Kraul, C. & Mogollon, M. (11 August 2016). "As Venezuela's farms and factories falter, the country struggles to feed its people." *Los Angeles Times*. Accessed 27 April 2020 at https://www.latimes.com/world/mexico-americas/la-fg-venezuela-imports-20160809-snap-story.html.

- Krauze, E. (8 March 2018). "Hell of a Fiesta." *The New York Review of Books*. Accessed 21 April 2020 at https://www.nybooks.com/articles/2018/03/08/venezuela-hell-fiesta/.
- Kumar, A. (28 December 2016). "Confronting the Shameless." Human Righst Watch. Accessed 22 April 2020 at https://www.hrw.org/news/2016/12/28/confronting-shameless#.
- Kurmanaev, A. (21 March 2019). "Venezuela's Opposition Leader Juan Guaidó May Negotiate With Maduro." *The New York Times*. Accessed 1 May 2020 at https://www.nytimes.com/2019/05/21/world/americas/venezuela-juan-guaido-nicolas-maduro.html.
- Lane, A. (27 July 2016). "E.U. Later." *The New Yorker*. Accessed 30 April 2020 at https://www.newyorker.com/magazine/2016/07/04/the-brexit-shock.
- Lansberg-Rodríguez, D. (6 August 2014). "Stealth Censorship in Venezuela." *The New York Times*. Accessed 21 April 2020 at https://www.nytimes.com/2014/08/07/opinion/daniel-lansberg-rodriguez-stealth-censorship-in-venezuela.html.
- --- (1 July 2016). "In Venezuela, Political Prisoners as Pawns." *The New York Times*. Accessed 27 April 2020 at https://www.nytimes.com/2016/07/02/opinion/in-venezuela-political-prisoners-as-pawns.html.
- "Latin America and Europe have much to gain from closer ties" (25 July 2019). *The Economist*. Accessed 7 June 2020 at https://www.economist.com/the-americas/2019/07/25/latin-america-and-europe-have-much-to-gain-from-closer-ties.
- Leenders, L. (March 2014). EU Sanctions: A Relevant Foreign Policy Tool? Department of EU International Relations and Diplomacy Stduies. College of Europe. College of Europe. Accessed 21 April 2020 at https://www.coleurope.eu/system/tdf/research-paper/edp 3 2014 leenders 0.pdf?file=1&type=node&id=17207&force=.

- Lehne, S. (2017). "Is There Hope For EU Foreign Policy?" *Carnegie Endowment for International Peace*. Accessed 1 May 2020 at https://www-jstor-org.proxy-um.researchport.umd.edu/stable/pdf/resrep12822.pdf?ab_segments=0%252Fbasic_SYC-5152%252Ftest&refreqid=excelsior%3Aaa40a20dd8c1ab323621ca7dc92b65f9.
- --- (19 July 2018). "EU Reform: Does Everything Have to Change for Things to Remain the Same?" Carnegie Europe. Accessed 8 June 2020 at https://carnegieeurope.eu/2018/07/19/eu-reform-does-everything-have-to-change-forthings-to-remain-same-pub-76871.
- Lehne, S. & Grabbe, S. (12 January 2017). "How Donald Trump Could Save EU Foreign Policy." *Carnegie Europe*. Accessed 30 April 2020 at https://carnegieeurope.eu/2017/01/12/how-donald-trump-could-save-eu-foreign-policy-pub-67655.
- Londoño, E. (28 April 2020). "El éxodo de los venezolanos sofoca al norte de Brasil." The New York Times. Accessed 22 April 2020 at https://www.nytimes.com/es/2018/04/30/espanol/america-latina/venezolanos-brasil.html.
- Long, G. (18 July 2017). "What would a new constitution mean for Venezuela?" *Financial Times*. Accessed 27 April 2020 at https://www.ft.com/content/99547226-6346-11e7-91a7-502f7ee26895.
- Long, Q. (1 November 2017). "China's Mass Detention of Xinjiang's Ethnic Minorities Shows No Sign of Let-up." Trans. Mudie, L. *Radio Free Asia*. Accessed 29 April 2020 at https://www.rfa.org/english/news/uyghur/detention-11012017120255.html.
- Longo, F. (2012). Justice and Home Affairs as a New Tool of European Foreign Policy: The Case of Mediterranean Countries. In Bindi, A. & Angelescu, I. (eds.). *The Foreign Policy of the European Union: Assessing Europe's Role in the World* (85-96). Second edition. Washington, D.C.: Brookings Institution Press.

- López Glass, V. (12 February 2019). "Nothing Can Prepare You for Life With Hyperinflation." *The New York Times*. Accessed 28 April 2020 at https://www.nytimes.com/2019/02/12/opinion/venezuela-hyperinflation-food-shortages.html.
- Luengo-Cabrera, J. (April 2015). "EU-LAC: the other transatlantic partnership." European Union Institute for Security Studies. Accessed 29 April 2020 at https://www.iss.europa.eu/sites/default/files/EUISSFiles/Brief 8 LAC.pdf.
- Luengo-Cabrera, J. & Portela, C. (July 2015). "EU sanctions: exit strategies." European Union Institute for Security Studies. Pp. 1-2. Accessed 24 April 2020 at https://www.iss.europa.eu/sites/default/files/EUISSFiles/Alert_35_sanctions_exit_strategies.pdf.
- Mahbubani, K. (20 April 2020). "Kishore Mahbubani on the dawn of the Asian century." *The Economist*. Accessed 7 June 2020 at https://www.economist.com/by-invitation/2020/04/20/kishore-mahbubani-on-the-dawn-of-the-asian-century.
- Malamud, C. (2006). "Spain's Policies and Strategies Towards Latin America." *Canadian Foundation for the Americas*. Accessed 29 April 2020 at https://www.focal.ca/pdf/Ibero-American_Malamud_Spain%20policy%20strategies%20Latin%20America_April%2020 06.pdf.
- Manetto, F. (25 April 2017). "La vida cotidiana en Venezuela ya es una batalla campal." *El País*. Accessed 27 April 2020 at https://elpais.com/internacional/2017/04/22/actualidad/1492874505 786578.html.
- --- (9 February 2018). "Zapatero se alinea con el régimen y pide a la oposición que suscriba las elecciones de Maduro." El País. Accessed 24 April 2020 at https://elpais.com/internacional/2018/02/08/actualidad/1518082571 128673.html.

- Margon, S. (March/April 2018). "Giving Up the High Ground: America's Retreat on Human Rights." *Foreign Affairs*. Accessed 24 April 2020 at https://www.foreignaffairs.com/articles/united-states/2018-02-13/giving-high-ground.
- Maura Barandiarán, F. (24 February 2015). *Asunto: VP/HR Detención del alcalde de Caracas y situación de los derechos humanos en Venezuela*. Preguntas parlamentarias. E-002738-15. Accessed 27 April 2020 at https://www.europarl.europa.eu/doceo/document/E-8-2015-002738 ES.html.
- Marsh, S. & Mackenstein, H. (2005). *The International Relations of the European Union*. Harlow: Pearson Longman.
- McBride, J. (17 April 2020). "How Does the European Union Work?" *Council on Foreign Relations*. Accessed 21 April 2020 at https://www.cfr.org/backgrounder/how-does-european-union-work.
- McCarthy, N. (9 May 2020). "Report: The U.S. And France Have Dramatically Increased Their Arms Exports [Infographic]." *Forbes*. Accessed 1 May 2020 at https://www.forbes.com/sites/niallmccarthy/2020/03/09/report-the-us-and-france-have-dramatically-increased-their-arms-exports-infographic/#6acb66d573d2.
- McCoy, J. L. & Meyers, D. J. (2004). Introduction. In McCoy, J. L. & Meyers, D. J. (eds.). *The Unraveling of Representative Democracy in Venezuela* (1-8). Baltimore: The Johns Hopkins University Press.
- Mead, W. R. (2002). Special Providence: American Foreign Policy and How it Changed the World. New York: Routledge.
- Meléndez, L. (18 February 2018). "Encovi 2016: 74% de los venezolanos perdió más de 8 kilos de peso el año pasado." *Runrun.es*. Accessed 28 APril 2020 at

- https://runrun.es/investigacion/297797/encovi-2016-74-de-los-venezolanos-perdio-mas-de-8-kilos-de-peso-el-ano-pasado/.
- Mena Rubio, A. & Jennische, E. & Maria Payá, R. (26 November 2018). "The double standards of EU's dialogue with Cuba." *Euractiv*. Accessed 1 May 2020 at https://www.euractiv.com/section/global-europe/opinion/the-double-standards-of-eus-dialogue-with-cuba/.
- Merritt, G. (10 April 2018). "The bigger EU problems hidden by Brexit." *Euractiv*. Accessed 24 April 2020 at https://www.euractiv.com/section/uk-europe/opinion/the-bigger-eu-problems-hidden-by-brexit/.
- Mestres, L. (5 April 2019). "The unwavering European: Spain and its place in Europe."

 European Council on Foreign Relations. Accessed 29 April 2020 at

 https://www.ecfr.eu/article/commentary_the_unwavering_european_spain_and_its_place
 _in_europe.
- Meunier, S. & Vachudova, M. A. (19 September 2018). Liberal Intergovernmentalism, Illiberalism and the Potential Superpower of the European Union. *Journal of Common Market Studies*, 56(7). Accessed 2 May 2020 at https://onlinelibrary-wiley-com.proxy-um.researchport.umd.edu/doi/full/10.1111/jcms.12793.
- Miller, Z. & Lemire, J. & Lucey, C. (18 October 2018). "Analysis: With Trump's 'America First' policy, where do human rights rank?" *PBS*. Accessed 24 April 2020 at https://www.pbs.org/newshour/politics/analysis-with-trumps-america-first-policy-where-do-human-rights-rank.
- Milman, O. & Smith, D. & Carrington, D. (1 June 2017). "Donald Trump confirms US will quit Paris climate agreement." *The Guardian*. Accessed 30 April 2020 at https://www.theguardian.com/environment/2017/jun/01/donald-trump-confirms-us-will-quit-paris-climate-deal.

- Minder, R. (19 June 2016). "Venezuela Casts a Long Shadow on Elections in Spain." *The New York Times*. Accessed 27 April 2020 at https://www.nytimes.com/2016/06/20/world/europe/venezuela-casts-a-long-shadow-on-elections-in-spain.html.
- Mogherini, F. (2 July 2015). *Answer given by High Representative/Vice-President Mogherini on behalf of the Commission*. Parliamentary questions. E-002738/2015(ASW). Accessed 27 April 2020 at https://www.europarl.europa.eu/doceo/document/E-8-2015-002738-ASW EN.html.
- --- (23 October 2018). "Speech by HR/VP Federica Mogherini on the situation in Venezuela."

 Bruxelles. EEAS. HR/VP speeches. Accessed 24 April 2020 at

 https://eeas.europa.eu/headquarters/headquarters-homepage/52627/speech-hrvp-federica-mogherini-situation-venezuela_en.
- --- (29 October 2019). "Remarks by High Representative/Vice-President Federica Mogherini at the press conference following the International solidarity conference on the Venezuelan refugee and migrant crisis." EEAS. Remarks. Accessed 1 May 2020 at https://eeas.europa.eu/headquarters/headquarters-homepage%20_zh-hant/69574/Remarks%20by%20High%20Representative/Vice-President%20Federica%20Mogherini%20at%20the%20press%20conference%20followin g%20the%20International%20solidarity%20conference%20on%20the%20Venezuelan%20refugee%20and%20migrant%20crisis.
- Monaldi, F. (September 2015). The Impact of the Decline in Oil Prices on the Economics,

 Politics and Oil Industry of Venezuela. Columbia, Center on Global Energy Policy.

 Accessed 27 April 2020 at

 https://energypolicy.columbia.edu/sites/default/files/Impact%20of%20the%20Decline%2

 0in%20Oil%20Prices%20on%20Venezuela_September%202015.pdf.

- Montana, D. (2 May 2017). "6 Strongmen Trump Has Praised—And the Conflict It presents." *NPR*. Accessed 30 April 2020 at https://www.npr.org/2017/05/02/526520042/6-strongmen-trumps-praised-and-the-conflicts-it-presents.
- Moravcsik, A. (13 April 2017). "Europe is Still a Superpower: And it's going to remain one for decades to come." *Foreign Policy*. Accessed 8 June 2020 at https://foreignpolicy.com/2017/04/13/europe-is-still-a-superpower/.
- Morrissey, A. H. (2010). The Nature of Interregional Development Cooperation in Latin America. In Söderbaum, F. & Stålgren, P. (eds.). *The European Union and the Global South* (pp. 159-184). Boulder: Lynne Rienner Publishers.
- Müller, G. G. et. al. (2017). *The EU-Latin American Strategic Partnership: state of play and ways forward*. European Parliament, Directorate-General, for External Policies, Policy Department. Accessed 28 April 2020 at https://www.europarl.europa.eu/RegData/etudes/STUD/2017/578028/EXPO_STU(2017) 578028_EN.pdf.
- Naim, M. (25 May 2017). "Nicolas Maduro Doesn't Really Control Venezuela." *The Atlantic*. Accessed 30 April 2020 at https://www.theatlantic.com/international/archive/2017/05/maduro-venezuela/528003/.
- "Nicaragua's Electoral Farce" (8 November 2016). The Editorial Board. *The New York Times*. Accessed 23 April 2020 at https://www.nytimes.com/2016/11/08/opinion/nicaraguas-electoral-farce.html.
- "Nicaragua: tres meses de protestas y más de 300 muertos" (19 July 2018). El País. Accessed 23 April 2020 at https://elpais.com/internacional/2018/07/18/america/1531921411_489786.html.

- Nolte, D. (February 2018). "China Is Challenging but (Still) Not Displacing Europe in Latin America." *German Institute for Global and Area Studies*. Accessed 7 June 2020 at https://www.giga-hamburg.de/en/publication/china-is-challenging-but-still-not-displacing-europe-in-latin-america.
- Ocando Alex, G. (23 October 2018). "Blackouts force Venezuelans to live and work even perform surgery in darkness." *Miami Herald*. Accessed 28 April 2020 at https://www.miamiherald.com/latest-news/article220464510.html.
- Official Journal of the European Union (June 25 2018). "COUNCIL DECISION (CFSP) 2018/901." Official Journal of the European Union. Accessed 24 April 2020 at https://eur-lex.europa.eu/legal-content/EN/TXT/PDF/?uri=CELEX:32018D0901&from=EN.
- Øhrgaard, J. C. (2004). Foreign Policy Analysis and European Foreign Policy. In Tonra, B. & Christiansen, T. (eds.), *Rethinking European Union Foreign Policy* (26-44). Manchester: Manchester University Press.
- Oliver, T. et al. (June 2018). "The Impact of the UK's Withdrawal on EU Integration." *Policy Department for Citizens' Rights and Constitutional Affairs. European Parliament.*Accessed 24 April 2020 at https://www.europarl.europa.eu/RegData/etudes/STUD/2018/604973/IPOL_STU(2018)6 04973_EN.pdf.
- Olmo, G. D. (29 January 2020). Entrevista a Juan Guaidó: "Hay un gran descontento dentro de la familia militar y muchos indicadores de que está del lado de la Constitución." *BBC Mundo*. Accessed 20 April 2020 at https://www.bbc.com/mundo/noticias-america-latina-47037347.

- O'Grady, M. A. (16 July 2017). "How Cuba Runs Venezuela." *The Wall Street Journal*.

 Accessed 30 April 2020 at https://www.wsj.com/articles/how-cuba-runs-venezuela-1500240243.
- Ordoñez, S. (1 December 2014). "Venezuela's future? 'Barbarity and people looting." *CNBC*. Accessed 27 April 2020 at https://www.cnbc.com/2014/12/01/falling-crude-oil-prices-crush-venezuelas-ailing-economy.html.
- Organized Crime and Corruption Reporting Project (2016). "Person of the Year 2016: Nicolás Maduro: 2016 Man of the Year in Organized Crime and Corruption." *Organized Crime and Corruption Reporting Project*. Accessed 27 April 2020 at https://www.occrp.org/en/poy/2016/.
- Otis, J. (18 December 2018). "Trinidad Faces Humanitarian Crisis As More Venezuelans Come For Refuge." NPR. Accessed 22 April 2020 at https://www.npr.org/2018/12/18/677325140/trinidad-faces-humanitarian-crisis-as-more-venezuelans-come-for-refuge.
- Pablo Peñaloza, P. (21 October 2016). "Oposición en Venezuela califica de "golpe de Estado" la decisión de suspender el revocatorio de Maduro." *Univision*. Accessed 27 April 2020 at https://www.univision.com/noticias/crisis-en-venezuela/capriles-en-venezuela-se-dio-ungolpe-de-estado.
- Paik, W. (December 2016). Domestic politics, regional integration, and human rights: interactions among Myanmar, ASEAN, and EU. Asia Eur J, 14, 417–434.
- Parkin Daniels, J. (21 January 2019). "Ecuador targets Venezuelan migrants after woman's death." *The Guardian*. Accessed 28 April 2020 at https://www.theguardian.com/world/2019/jan/21/ecuador-targets-venezuelan-migrants-after-womans-death.

- Patrick, S. (25 July 2018). "The World Order Is Starting to Crack." *Foreign Policy*. Accessed 24 April 2020 at https://foreignpolicy.com/2018/07/25/the-world-order-is-starting-to-crack/.
- Pazzanese, C. (27 February 2017). "In Europe, nationalism rising." *The Harvard Gazette*. Accessed 30 April 2020 at https://news.harvard.edu/gazette/story/2017/02/in-europenationalisms-rising/.
- Penfold-Becerra, M. Clientelism and Social Funds: Evidence from Chávez's Misiones. *Latin American Politics and Society*, 49(4), pp. 63-84 (Winter 2007).
- Pérez-Peña, R. (4 February 2019). European Countries Recognize Guaidó as Venezuela's Leader, Joining U.S. The New York Times. Accessed 19 April 2020 at https://www.nytimes.com/2019/02/04/world/americas/venezuela-juan-guaido.html.
- Phillips, T. (25 January 2018). "China 'holding at least 120,000 Uighurs in re-education camps." *The Guardian*. Accessed 29 April 2020 at https://www.theguardian.com/world/2018/jan/25/at-least-120000-muslim-uighurs-held-in-chinese-re-education-camps-report.
- Phinnemore, D. (2000). Austria. In Manners, I. & Whitman, R. G. (eds.). *The Foreign Policies of European Union Member States* (204-223). Manchester: Manchester University Press.
- Pieper, O. (28 March 2019). "Germany declines to recognize Juan Guaido's Berlin emissary." Deutsche Welle. Accessed 1 May 2020 at https://www.dw.com/en/germany-declines-to-recognize-juan-guaidos-berlin-emissary/a-48107479.
- Pineda, J. & Cawthorne, A. (14 September 2017). "Latin American nations seek Venezuela crisis mediation." *Reuters*. Accessed 29 April 2020 at https://www.reuters.com/article/us-venezuela-politics/latin-american-nations-seek-venezuela-crisis-mediation-idUSKCN1BP37B.

- Polanco, A. & Urrutia, I. (16 March 2018). "Venezuela begins power rationing as drought causes severe outages." *Reuters*. Accessed 28 April 2020 at https://www.reuters.com/article/us-venezuela-blackouts/venezuela-begins-power-rationing-as-drought-causes-severe-outages-idUSKCN1GS2M5.
- Pomorska, K. (2017). Foreign policies of Eastern EU states. In Hadfield, A. & Manners, I. & Whitman, R. G. (eds.). *Foreign Policies of EU Member States: Continuity and Europeanisation* (51-65). London: Routledge.
- Portela, C. (2015). Member States Resistance to EU Foreign Policy Sanctions. *European Foreign Affairs Review*, 20(2/1), 39-61.
- Press and information team of the Delegation to the UN in Geneva, (11 September, 2018). "HRC 39 EU Statement: Item 2 Presentation of other High Commissioner / SG country report / oral update." EEAS. Statements on behalf of the EU. Accessed 24 April 2020 at https://eeas.europa.eu/delegations/united-states-america/50291/hrc-39-eu-statement-item-2-presentation-other-high-commissioner-sg-country-report-oral-update_en.
- Prieto, H. (28 April 2017). "La violencia apocalíptica acecha a Venezuela." *The New York Times*. Accessed 28 APril 2020 at https://www.nytimes.com/es/2017/04/28/espanol/opinion/la-violencia-apocaliptica-acecha-a-venezuela.html.
- Puglierin, J. (November 2019). "Priorities for the EU's New Foreign Policy Agenda up to 2024: Unleashing the Potential of the Common Foreign and Security Policy." German Council on Foreign Relations. Accessed 30 April 2020 at https://dgap.org/sites/default/files/article_pdfs/dgap_analysis_nr1-nov2019_web_0.pdf.
- Rahn, W. (5 December 2019). "Why is Germany silent on China's human rights abuses?" Deutsche Welle. Accessed 30 April 2020 at https://www.dw.com/en/why-is-germany-silent-on-chinas-human-rights-abuses/a-51545962.

- Ramírez Hernández, C. (15 October 2018). "Venezuela: Francia se manifiesta en contra de la dictadura." LatinAmerican Post. Accessed 24 April 2020 at https://latinamericanpost.com/es/23913-venezuela-francia-se-manifiesta-en-contra-de-la-dictadura.
- Raphelson, S. (1 February 2018). "Venezuela's Health Care System Ready to Collapse Amid Economic crisis." NPR. Accessed 28 April 2020 at https://www.npr.org/2018/02/01/582469305/venezuelas-health-care-system-ready-to-collapse-amid-economic-crisis.
- Rathbone, J. P. (20 May 2016). "Nicolás Maduro: Venezuela's Lord of Misrule." *Financial Times*. Accessed 27 April 2020 at https://www.ft.com/content/f7ae1936-1ddc-11e6-a7bc-ee846770ec15.
- "The real danger of Brexit" (27 February 2016). *The Economist*. Accessed 24 April 2020 at https://www.economist.com/leaders/2016/02/27/the-real-danger-of-brexit.
- Reality Check team (25 October 2019). "Zimbabwe sanctions: Who is being targeted?" *BBC*. Accessed 1 May 2020 at https://www.bbc.com/news/world-africa-50169598.
- Rediker, D. A. & De Maio, G. (20 April 2020). "Europe and the existential challenge of post-COVID recovery." *Brookings*. Accessed 7 June 2020 at https://www.brookings.edu/blog/order-from-chaos/2020/04/20/europe-and-the-existential-challenge-of-post-covid-recovery/.
- Riddervold, M. & Newsome, A. Transatlantic relations in times of uncertainty: crises and EU-US relations. *Journal of European Integration*, 40(50), pp. 505-521. 2018.

- Romero, S. (3 April 2010). Criticism of Chávez Stifled by Arrests. *The New York Times*.

 Accessed 21 April 2020 at

 https://www.nytimes.com/2010/04/04/world/americas/04venez.html.
- Roth, K. (15 March 2017). "The Dangerous Rise of Populism: Global Attacks on Human Rights Values." Journal of International Affairs, Columbia SIPA. Accessed 30 April 2020 at https://jia.sipa.columbia.edu/global-attacks-human-rights-values.
- Roy, J. (2012a). Relations between the EU and Latin America and the Caribbean: Competition or Cooperation with the United States? In Bindi, A. & Angelescu, I. (eds.). *The Foreign Policy of the European Union: Assessing Europe's Role in the World* (237-246). Second edition. Washington, D.C.: Brookings Institution Press.
- --- (December 2012b). "European Union-Latin American Relations in a Turbolent Era."

 University of Miami, Miami-Florida European Union Center of Excellence. Accessed 29

 April 2020 at https://eulacfoundation.org/en/system/files/European%20Union-Latin%20American%20Relations%20in%20a%20Turbolent%20Era.pdf.
- --- (December 2012c). "European Union-Latin American Relations in a Turbulent Era." Jean Monnet Chair of the University of Miami. Accessed 7 June 2020 at http://aei.pitt.edu/43439/1/roy-EULAT-special121200.pdf
- Ruano, L. (2013). Introduction: Europeanization and National Foreign Policies towards Latin America. In Ruano, L. (ed.), *The Europeanization of National Foreign Policies towards Latin America* (pp. 1-36). New York: Routledge.
- Rueda, M. (31 October 2018). "Venezuelan migrant killed in mob attack in Colombia capital." *AP*. Accessed 28 April 2020 at https://apnews.com/774e7fe070654c54a2b43e35dbcc0855.
- Russel, M. (May 2018). "EU sanctions: A key foreign and security policy instrument." European Parliamentary Research Service. Accessed 22 April 2020 at

- https://www.europarl.europa.eu/RegData/etudes/BRIE/2018/621870/EPRS_BRI(2018)62 1870 EN.pdf.
- Santander, S. (2010). The Ups and Downs of Interregionalism in Latin America. In Söderbaum, F. & Stålgren, P. (eds.). *The European Union and the Global South* (pp. 89-113). Boulder: Lynne Rienner Publishers.
- Schultz, T. (17 July 2017). "EU holds off on sanctions amid growing unrest in Venezuela," Deutsche Welle. Accessed 28 April 2020 at https://www.dw.com/en/eu-holds-off-on-sanctions-amid-growing-unrest-in-venezuela/a-3972777?maca=en-aa-econ-864-rdf.
- Semple, K. & Vanessa Herrero, A. (15 October 2017). "Nicolás Maduro's Party Defies Polls in Venezuela Election." *The New York Times*. Accessed 28 April 2020 at https://www.nytimes.com/2017/10/15/world/americas/venezuela-election.html.
- Semple, K. & Krauss, C. (13 November 2017). "E.U. Ministers Approve Venezuela Arms Embargo." *The New York Times*. Accessed 28 April 2020 at https://www.nytimes.com/2017/11/13/world/americas/venezuela-embargo-european-union.html.
- Sequera, V. (21 February 2018). "Venezuelans report big weight losses in 2017 as hunger hits." *Reuters*. Accessed 28 April 2020 at https://www.reuters.com/article/us-venezuela-food/venezuelans-report-big-weight-losses-in-2017-as-hunger-hits-idUSKCN1G52HA.
- Shapiro, R. Y. & Jacobs, L. R. (2002). Public Opinion, Foreign Policy, and Democracy: How Presidents Use Public Opinion. In Manza, J. & Lomax, C. F. & Page, B. I. (eds.).

 Navigating Public Opinion: Polls, Policy, and the Future of American Democracy (184-200). Oxford: Oxford University Press.
- Sikkink, K. (1993). In Goldstein, J. & Keohane, R. O. (eds.). *Ideas and Foreign Policy: Beliefs, Institutions, and Political Change* (139-171). Ithica: Cornell University Press.

- Simón, L. (2017). France and Germany: The European Union's 'central' Member States. In Hadfield, A. & Manners, I. & Whitman, R. G. (eds.). *Foreign Policies of EU Member States: Continuity and Europeanisation* (66-82). London: Routledge.
- Smith, A. E. (25 February 2019). "What does authoritarianism have to do with Venezuela's food fight? Everything." *Vox.* Accessed 21 April 2020 at https://www.vox.com/mischiefs-of-faction/2019/2/25/18239287/venezuela-authoritarianism-humanitarian-aid.
- Smith, H. (18 June 2017). "Greece blocks EU's criticism at UN of China's human rights record." *The Guardian*. Accessed 30 April 2020 at https://www.theguardian.com/world/2017/jun/18/greece-eu-criticism-un-china-human-rights-record#maincontentc.
- Smith, K. E. (2003). The EU, human rights and relations with third countries: 'foreign policy' with an ethical dimension? In Smith, K. E. & Light, M. (eds.), *Ethics and Foreign Policy* (185-203). Cambridge: Cambridge University Press.
- --- (2015). The EU as a Diplomatic Actor in the Field of Human Rights. In Koops, J. A. & Macaj, G. *The European Union as a Diplomatic Actor* (155-177). London: Palgrave Macmillan.
- "Spain Pushes Dialogue Instead of Sanctions Against Venezuela" (17 October 2018). TeleSur English, Venezuelaanalysis. Accessed 24 April 2020 at https://venezuelanalysis.com/news/14100.
- Szabo, S. F. (2015). Germany, Russia, and the Rise of Geo-Economics. London: Bloomsbury.
- Taladrid, S. (22 February 2019). "Venezuela's Food Crisis Reaches a Breaking Point." *The New Yorker*. Accessed 28 April 2020 at https://www.newyorker.com/news/news-desk/venezuelas-food-crisis-reaches-a-breaking-point.

- Talmon, S. (16 June, 2011). Recognition of the Libyan National Transitional Council. *American Society of International Law*, 15(16). Accessed 20 April 2020 at https://www.asil.org/insights/volume/15/issue/16/recognition-libyan-national-transitional-council.
- --- (5 May 2013). Recognition of Opposition Groups as the Legitimate Representative of a People. *Chinese Journal of International Law*, 12(2). June 2013, pp. 219–253.
- Torres, P. & Casey, N. (22 April 2017). "Armed Civilian Bands in Venezuela Prop Up Unpopular President." *The New York Times*. Accessed 28 April 2020 at https://www.nytimes.com/2017/04/22/world/americas/armed-civilian-bands-in-venezuela-prop-up-unpopular-president.html.
- Torres, D. (24 September 2018). "Spain's Venezuela paradox." Politico Europe. Accessed 24 April 2020 at https://www.politico.eu/article/spain-venezuelan-pedro-sanchez-nicolas-maduro-albert-rivera-pablo-iglesias-podemos-paradox/.
- Toro, F. (5 August 2010). "Welcome to Censorship in the 21st Century." *The New Republic*.

 Accessed 21 April 2020 at https://newrepublic.com/article/76796/censorship-Chávez-venezuela.
- --- (21 October 2016). "It's official: Venezuela is a full-blown dictatorship." *The Washington Post*. Accessed 27 April 2020 at https://www.washingtonpost.com/news/global-opinions/wp/2016/10/21/its-official-venezuela-is-a-dictatorship/.
- Trinkunas, H. (November 2016). "Renminbi diplomacy?: The limits of China's influence on Latin America's domestic politics." *Brookings*. Accessed 7 June 2020 at https://www.brookings.edu/research/renminbi-diplomacy-the-limits-of-chinas-influence-on-latin-americas-domestic-politics/.
- Troy Johnston, M. (2017). Britain and Transatlantic Security: Negotiating Two Bridges Far Apart. In Lansford, T. & Tashev, B. (eds.). *Old Europe, New Europe and the US:**Renegotiating Transatlantic Security in the Post 9/11 Era (41-56). Abingdon: Routledge.

- UN News (16 December 2009). "Venezuelan leader violates independence of judiciary UN rights experts." United Nations. Accessed 21 April 2020 at https://news.un.org/en/story/2009/12/324512-venezuelan-leader-violates-independence-judiciary-un-rights-experts.
- --- (27 August 2018). "Myanmar military leaders must face genocide charges UN report."

 United Nations. Accessed 29 April 2020 at

 https://news.un.org/en/story/2018/08/1017802.
- UNHCR (March 2018a). Venezuela Situation: Responding to the Needs of the People Displaced from Venezuela. Supplementary Appeal. Accessed 28 April 2020 at https://www.unhcr.org/5ab8e1a17.pdf.
- --- (8 November 2018b). "Number of refugees and migrants from Venezuela reaches 3 million." UNHCR. Accessed 22 April 2020 at https://www.unhcr.org/news/press/2018/11/5be4192b4/number-refugees-migrants-venezuela-reaches-3-million.html.
- --- (7 June 2019). "Refugiados y migrantes de Venezuela superan los cuatro millones: ACNUR y OIM." *UNHCR*. Accessed 28 April 2020 at https://www.acnur.org/noticias/press/2019/6/5cfa5eb64/refugiados-y-migrantes-devenezuela-superan-los-cuatro-millones-acnur-y.html# ga=2.243213834.92249280.1588099953-936545997.1527084670.
- UNICEF (8 October-8 November 2018). "Migration flows in Latin America and the Caribbean." Situation Report No. 3. UNICEF.
- United Nations Human Rights (8 August 2017). "UN human rights team's findings indicate patterns of rights violations amid mass protests in Venezuela." Office of the High Commissioner. Accessed 28 April 2020 at https://www.ohchr.org/EN/NewsEvents/Pages/DisplayNews.aspx?NewsID=21948&Lang ID=E.

- "US slaps sanctions on Venezuela Supreme Court judges" (19 May 2017). *Deutsche Welle*. Accessed 30 April 2020 at https://www.dw.com/en/us-slaps-sanctions-on-venezuela-supreme-court-judges/a-38897453.
- Uzcátegui, R. & Taraciuk Broner, T. (18 May 2018). "Venezuela's Hostages of Hunger." *The New York Times*. Accessed 22 April 2020 at https://www.nytimes.com/2018/05/18/opinion/venezuelas-hunger-election.html.
- Vanessa Herrero, A. & Casey, N. (4 September 2017). "Regresamos al pasado": la crisis obliga a algunos venezolanos a cocinar con leña." *The New York Times*. Accessed 28 April 2020 at https://www.nytimes.com/es/2017/09/04/espanol/america-latina/regresamos-al-pasado-la-crisis-obliga-a-algunos-venezolanos-a-cocinar-con-lena.html.
- Vanessa Herrero, A. (23 January 2019). Juan Guaidó se juramenta como presidente encargado de Venezuela. *The New York Times*. Accessed 20 April 2020 at https://www.nytimes.com/es/2019/01/23/espanol/america-latina/venezuela-protestas-maduro-guaido.html.
- Varol, O. O. (2015). Stealth Authoritarianism. *Iowa Law Review*, 100, pp. 1673-1742. 2015.
- "Venezuela: Chávez's Authoritarian Legacy" (5 March 2013). *Human Rights Watch*. Accessed 27 April 2020 at https://www.hrw.org/news/2013/03/05/venezuela-chavezs-authoritarian-legacy#.
- "Venezuela democracy under threat, EU parliament chief says" (23 August 2016). *Euractiv*. Accessed 27 April 2020 at https://www.euractiv.com/section/global-europe/news/venezuela-democracy-in-danger-eu-parliament-chief-says.
- "Venezuela: Events of 2015" (2015). *Human Rights Watch*. Accessed 27 April 2020 at https://www.hrw.org/world-report/2016/country-chapters/venezuela.

- "Venezuela: Eventos de 2018" (2018). *Human Rights Watch*. Accessed 28 April 2020 at https://www.hrw.org/es/world-report/2019/country-chapters/326042.
- "Venezuela: Authorities must stop criminalizing and killing young people living in poverty" (20 September 2018). *Amnesty International*. Accessed 28 April 2020 at https://www.amnesty.org/en/latest/news/2018/09/venezuela-authorities-must-stop-criminalizing-and-killing-young-people-living-in-poverty/.
- "Venezuela annual inflation tops 1 million pct in November: Congress" (10 December 2017).

 **Reuters.* Accessed 28 April 2020 at https://www.reuters.com/article/us-venezuela-economy/venezuela-annual-inflation-tops-1-million-pct-in-november-congress-idUSKBN1091WT.
- "Venezuela gets support from Russia and China while pledging to pay billions of dollars in debts" (16 November 2017). *South China Morning Post*. Accessed 30 April 2020 at https://www.scmp.com/news/world/americas/article/2120119/venezuela-gets-support-russia-and-china-while-pledging-pay.
- "Venezuela: Humanitarian Crisis Spilling into Brazil" (18 April 2017). *Human Rights Watch*.

 Accessed 1 May 2020 at https://www.hrw.org/news/2017/04/18/venezuela-humanitarian-crisis-spilling-brazil#.
- Verola, N. (2012). The New EU Foreign Policy under the Treaty of Lisbon. In Bindi, A. & Angelescu, I. (eds.). *The Foreign Policy of the European Union: Assessing Europe's Role in the World* (40-50). Second edition. Washington, D.C.: Brookings Institution Press.
- Walt, S. M. (14 November 2018). "Trump's Problem in Europe Isn't Optics." *Foreign Policy*. Accessed 24 April 2020 at https://foreignpolicy.com/2018/11/14/trumps-problem-ineurope-isnt-optics/.

- Walter, J. D. (5 February 2015). "Press freedom is dying in Venezuela." *Deutsche Welle*. Accessed 27 April 2020 at https://www.dw.com/en/press-freedom-is-dying-in-venezuela/a-18236992.
- Watts, J. & Hernández, A. (30 March 2017). "Venezuela opposition allege coup as supreme court seizes power." *The Guardian*. Accessed 27 April 2020 at https://www.theguardian.com/world/2017/mar/30/venezuela-president-nicolas-maduro-national-assembly.
- Welfens, P. J. J. (2016). Overcoming the euro crisis and prospects for a political union. *International Economics and Economic Policy*, 13, pp. 59-103.
- Wetherington, O. (1 October 2018). "Venezuela's Collapse Threatens Colombia's Hard-Won Stability." *Foreign Policy*. Accessed 28 April 2020 at https://foreignpolicy.com/2018/10/01/venezuelas-collapse-threatens-colombias-hard-won-stability/.
- "What's your beef? Mercosur trade talks falter" (21 November 2017). *Euractiv*. Accessed 30 April 2020 at https://www.euractiv.com/section/economy-jobs/news/whats-your-beef-mercosur-trade-talks-falter/.
- Whitman, R. G. & Tonra, B. (2017). Western EU Member States foreign policy geo-orientation: UK, Ireland, and the Benelux. In Hadfield, A. & Manners, I. & Whitman, R. G. (eds.). Foreign Policies of EU Member States: Continuity and Europeanisation (38-50). London: Routledge.
- Wissenbach, U. (2009). The EU's Response to China's Africa Safari: Can Triangular Cooperation Match Needs? *European Journal of Development Research*, 21(4), pp. 662-674.

- Wolf, M. (3 July 2018). "Donald Trump's war on the liberal world order." *Financial Times*. Accessed 8 June 2020 at https://www.ft.com/content/bec33c02-7de1-11e8-8e67-1e1a0846c475.
- Youngs, R. (21 August 2018). "The EU Needs to Rethink Its Approach to Liberal Order." *Carnegie* Europe. Accessed 30 April 2020 at https://carnegieeurope.eu/2018/08/21/euneeds-to-rethink-its-approach-to-liberal-order-pub-77084.
- Zaretsky, R. (11 February 2019). "Macron Is Going Full De Gaulle." *Foreign Policy*. Accessed 24 April 2020 at https://foreignpolicy.com/2019/02/11/macron-is-going-full-de-gaulle/.
- "10 things you need to know about Venezuela's human rights crisis" (18 February 2018).

 Amnesty International. Accessed 28 April 2020 at https://www.amnesty.org/en/latest/news/2019/02/10-things-you-need-to-know-about-venezuelas-human-rights-crisis/.